

# Department of Social Work

International Master of Science in Social Work

# "We are our own social workers!"

-Social Work and the Discourses of LGBT Rights in Kampala, Uganda

Master's Programme in Social Work and Human Rights SW2579 Degree Report, 30 higher educational credits Advanced Level
Autumn 2012

Authors: Charlotte Bjuhr and Sanna Regnander

Supervisor: Staffan Höjer

#### Abstract

Social work has a strong tradition of supporting vulnerable groups and protecting exposed individuals in society and is by definition a human rights profession. In relation to the critical situation of LGBT populations in Uganda our aim is to study the position of social workers and their potential to make a positive change for sexual minorities and sexual rights in the country. Homophobia is institutionalized in many countries through 'anti-sodomy laws'; in Uganda this has further been manifested in an 'anti-homosexuality bill', which was first tabled in the Parliament in 2009. This bill has been criticized worldwide for targeting the LGBT community and violating their human rights.

In spring 2012 we traveled to Uganda to perform a 'minor field study' in Kampala; our aim is to study dominant and alternative discourses in regard to LGBT issues by conducting qualitative interviews and observations with social work actors. In light of the international standards of social work and human rights these are analyzed in terms of power, resistance, and culture. The sample mainly includes teachers and students, within the discipline of social work, but also human rights activists working deliberately with these issues. The results are framed with first-hand experiences of the current situation of sexual minorities. We have collected the most significant findings both in terms of 'typical' cases and in terms of 'alternative' cases in order to commit to a 'symmetrical approach'.

On the one hand, our results show that the powerful dominant discourses are heteronormative and homophobic, and they are closely connected to religious and cultural relativist claims. In a sense, homophobia is institutionalized in the educational system at large, as well as within the academics of social work. On the other hand, people representing alternative discourses argue that sexual rights are part of the human rights discourse and that human rights are universal. Nevertheless social work as a profession is considered weak and un-significant in the struggle for human rights of LGBT persons. In the social work department the human rights discourse more or less excludes the rights of LGBT persons from the agenda. Consequently individual initiatives and different forms of resistance (organized as well as unorganized) are currently crucial for the process of social change for the LGBT community in Uganda.

Title: "We are our own social workers!"-Social Work and the Discourses of LGBT Rights in Kampala, Uganda

Authors: Charlotte Bjuhr and Sanna Regnander

Key words: social work, human rights, LGBT, homophobia, Uganda

# Acknowledgements

First of all we want to thank our supervisor Staffan Höjer for his guidance and support during supervision. His knowledge and insights has been invaluable in the process of making this thesis, both in terms of preparing for the field work in Uganda and in processing the empirics in Sweden.

Secondly, we want to thank members of the Department of Social Work and Social Administration at Makerere University, their help has been vital in the process of our field work.

A special thanks goes to our Ugandan respondents for their courage to participate in this study. Without their openness and willingness to share their perceptions, experiences and beliefs with us this study could never have happened.

Last but not least we want to thank our classmates for the time that we have spent together the last two years. Getting to know you and learning from each other's experiences have been very valuable and we will always treasure those friendships.

### List of Abbreviations

AHB - Anti-Homosexuality Bill

ASSWA - Association of Schools of Social Work in Africa

CEDAW - Convention on the Elimination of all forms of Discrimination Against Women

CRPD - Convention on the Rights of People with Disabilities

HRW - Human Rights Watch

IASSW - International Association of Schools of Social Work

ICCPR - International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights

ICESCR - International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights

ICRMW - International Convention on the protection of the Rights of all Migrant Workers and members of their families

IFSW - International Federation of Social Workers

ILGA - International Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Trans and Intersex Association

IPPF – International Planned Parenthood Federation

LGBT(I) - Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender (and Intersex)

NASWU - National Association of Social Workers of Uganda

NGO - Non-Governmental Organization

OHCHR - Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights

**UN** - United Nations

**UNFPA** - United Nations Population Fund

WHO - World Health Organization

#### Definitions

*Sexual Orientation* refers to; "each person's capacity for profound, emotional, affectional and sexual attraction to, and sexual relations with, individuals of a different gender or the same gender, or more than one gender" (As defined by OHCHR).

Gender Identity refers to; "each person's deeply felt internal and individual experience of gender, which may or may not correspond with the sex assigned at birth, including the personal sense of the body (which may involve, if freely chosen, modification of bodily appearance or function by medical, surgical or other means), and other expressions of gender including dress, speech, and mannerisms" (As defined by OHCHR).

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

1. INTRODUCTION	8
1.1 STATEMENT OF PURPOSE AND RESEARCH QUESTIONS	9
LIMITATIONS	10
2. BACKGROUND TO THE UGANDAN CONTEXT	12
2.1 THE REPUBLIC OF UGANDA- SHORT FACTS	12
2.2 NATIONAL POLITICS OF UGANDA	13
2.3 THE SOCIAL SITUATION	14
2.4 UGANDAN SOCIAL WORK- GLOBAL AND NATIONAL PERSPECTIVES	16
SOCIAL WORK CHALLENGES IN AN AFRICAN CONTEXT	17
3. PERSPECTIVES ON SEXUAL RIGHTS	20
3.1 THE GLOBAL SITUATION OF SEXUAL MINORITIES	20
THE AFRICAN CONTEXT	21
THE SITUATION IN UGANDA	23
The Anti-Homosexuality Bill (AHB)	25
Homophobia in Uganda	28
3.2 SEXUAL ORIENTATION, GENDER IDENTITY, AND HUMAN RIGHTS LAW	28
3.3 SOCIAL WORK AND SEXUAL RIGHTS	30
4. PREVIOUS RESEARCH	33
4.1 SOCIAL WORK IN UGANDA- NATIONAL PRACTICE IN A GLOBAL WORLD	33
4.2 CRIMINALIZATION OF SEXUALITY IN UGANDA	34
4.3 SOCIAL WORK AND LGBT RIGHTS- INTERNATIONAL AND REGIONAL PERSPECTIVES	35
4.4 SYLVIA TAMALE- AN OVERVIEW	36
4.5 A GAP TO FILL	37

5. THEORETICAL FRAMEWORK	38
5.1 POWER	38
MICHEL FOUCAULT AND POWER	39
The Discourse	40
Pastoral Power/ Caring Power	41
5.2 THEORIZING ABOUT SEXUALITY	44
THE CREATION OF SEXUALITY- A QUEER THEORETICAL PERSPECTIVE	46
HETERONORMATIVITY	48
5.3 RESISTANCE	49
RESISTANCE AGAINST THE DISCOURSE	51
6. METHODOLOGY	53
6.1 QUALITATIVE RESEARCH METHODS	53
INTERVIEWS- PROCEDURE AND SAMPLE	53
OBSERVATIONS- PROCEDURE AND APPROACH	55
ANALYSIS- A SYMMETRICAL APPROACH	56
CONTEXTUALIZATION	57
DATA ANALYSIS	57
ETHICAL CONSIDERATIONS AND REFLEXIVITY	58
ISSUES OF VALIDITY, RELIABILITY, AND GENERALIZATION	61
PRACTICAL CHALLENGES	62
7. RESULTS	64
7.1 THE OBSERVATIONS- A SHORT SUMMARY	64
7.2 THE SITUATION OF LGBTs	65
7.3 DOMINANT DISCOURSES- LGBT AS A SOCIAL PROBLEM	72
PERCEPTION OF HOMOSEXUALITY	73
The Protection of Children	73
Homosexuality as a Western Import	75
FAMILY VALUES AND RELIGIOUS BELIEFS	76
CULTURAL RELATIVISM OF HUMAN RIGHTS	77

PROPOSED SOLUTIONS IN REGARD TO DOMINANT DISCOURSES	79
7.4 ALTERNATIVE DISCOURSES- SEXUAL RIGHTS <i>ARE</i> HUMAN RIGHTS	80
IN RESPONSE TO DOMINANT DISCOURSES AND HOMOPHOBIA	81
THE UNIVERSAL PRINCIPLE OF HUMAN RIGHTS	84
PROPOSED SOLUTIONS IN REGARD TO ALTERNATIVE DISCOURSES	85
7.5 DISCOURSES CONCERNING SOCIAL WORK AND LGBT	88
SOCIAL WORK IN UGANDA	88
SEXUAL RIGHTS AND THE DISCRETION OF SOCIAL WORK	91
THE ACADEMIC DISCUSSION	93
SOCIAL WORK AND LGBT- DOMINANT DISCOURSES	96
SOCIAL WORK AND LGBT- ALTERNATIVE DISCOURSES	100
THE WAY FORWARD- POSSIBILITIES AND CHALLENGES	104
Sensitization- the Changing of Mindsets	104
Political Will and Legislation	106
The Social Work Body	108
A Holistic Approach	109
The International Community	110
8. ANALYSIS AND DISCUSSION OF RESULTS	112
8.1 RELATIONS OF POWER	112
8.2 ACTS OF RESISTANCE	116
8.3 SEXUAL RIGHTS AND CULTURAL RELATIVISM	122
9. CONCLUSIONS	124
REFERENCE LIST	126
APPENDIX 1	135

#### 1. INTRODUCTION

The national politics of Uganda became an international concern when an individual Member of Parliament (MP), Hon. David Bahati, tabled a law proposal in 2009 aiming at strengthening the law against sexual minorities in the country (Kaduuli 2009). Obviously, the proposed law not only has implications for internal political affairs but also negatively affects sexual minorities and their relatives in their everyday lives. Previously, sexuality was generally considered a private 'non-issue' in Uganda, but in 2009 it became an 'issue of everybody's concern', particularly in regards to the practices and identities of sexual minorities.

Criminalization of homosexuality was introduced under colonial rule through 'antisodomy laws'; these laws remain in many former British colonies, for instance in Uganda. Thus the British power can be considered to have imposed homophobia in a society where the tolerance for diversity might have been higher before the colonization. As such, Uganda is an explicit example where so called 'state-tolerated' or even 'state-sponsored' homophobia operates (Csete & Cohen 2010:824).

Ever since 2009 there is increasing international pressure on the Ugandan state to stop the human rights violations targeting lesbian, gay, bisexual, and transgender (LGBT) populations. International as well as Ugandan organizations that promote human rights in general and sexual rights in particular have long challenged and fought the structural discrimination against sexual minorities. Currently, activists in Uganda are forced underground due to strong stigmatization and the ongoing criminalization of 'promoting' LGBT rights (The Anti-Homosexuality Bill 2009).

Social work has a strong tradition of supporting vulnerable groups and protecting exposed individuals in society, and it is by definition a human rights profession. The international definition of social work, as adopted by the International Federation of Social Work (IFSW) and the International Association of Schools of Social Work (IASSW), has a clear linkage to the history and values of human rights:

"Social work grew out of humanitarian and democratic ideals, and its values are based on respect for the equality, worth, and dignity of all people. Since its beginnings over a century ago, social work practice has focused on meeting human needs and developing human potential. Human rights and social justice serve as the motivation and justification for social work action. In solidarity with those who are disadvantaged, the profession strives to alleviate poverty and to liberate vulnerable and oppressed people in order to promote social inclusion" (IFSW "Definition of Social Work" adopted in Montreal Canada in July 2000).

We are two Swedish Master's students studying 'Social Work and Human Rights' and we visited Kampala, Uganda, from the beginning of February to the beginning of April 2012 in order to collect data for this thesis. Our intention is to study the position of 'social work' in relation to the human rights of LGBT populations in Uganda. We soon realized that this is a topical issue of national as well as international interest. Considering the definition and supposed purpose of social work it is interesting to explore what role and standpoint social workers take in the ongoing discussion about sexual minorities and human rights in Uganda. Only a week after our arrival it came to our knowledge that the law proposal; the 'anti-homosexuality bill', also known as; the 'Bahati-bill', had been retabled in the parliament (The Anti-Homosexuality Bill 2012). There are some minor amendments in the bill, mainly in wording, and with those minor changes the authors hope that they this time will be able to pass it more easily as a law as an addition in the present Penal Code. This is indeed a critical point in history.

#### 1.1 STATEMENT OF PURPOSE AND RESEARCH QUESTIONS

In relation to the current situation of LGBT populations in Uganda our aim is to study the position of social workers and their potential to make a positive change for sexual minorities and sexual rights. Relating to the close link between social work and human rights principles, we are also interested in how international guidelines concerning social work are being interpreted and utilized in the Ugandan context. Our research questions are:

- What discourses regarding sexual minorities can be detected among social work actors? What are the dominant discourses and what are the alternative discourses? How are these different discourses expressed?
- How can alternative and dominant discourses be understood in terms of power, in terms of resistance, and in terms of culture?
- How do activists from the LGBT community perceive the current situation of sexual minorities and their struggle for sexual rights?
- What is the discretion of social workers to support LGBT individuals and their rights? How can the potential to make a change be understood in the Ugandan social work context?

 How are future possibilities and challenges in the quest for LGBT rights envisioned?

The dominant discourses concerning sexual minorities are strong and highly normative in the Ugandan society (as in any society) as well as within the social work profession. As such the potential struggle between different discourses and the process by which certain discourses are legitimized on the behalf of others is imperative to our study. Our premise is that the presence of power entails the presence of resistance, and by highlighting power relations as well as alternative discourses we aim to acknowledge resistance and thereby the potential of change. Thus, our main focus is the *potential* within the social work profession and more specifically within the academic discipline of social work.

#### LIMITATIONS

In connection to our research questions we hereby want to motivate the choices and limitations we have had to make during the process of sampling. Our first intention was to concentrate mainly on social work teachers and students based at Makerere University, and practicing social workers in the area, but as the work progressed we also got the opportunity to talk to LGBT and human rights activists representing a range of NGOs working specifically within this field.

The situation of LGBTs is not our main focus, but as we feel that it is important to give voice to this population, we have chosen to frame our findings with first-hand experiences and depictions. With this as a background we are able to give a more balanced representation of the current situation and this works as a reasonable starting-point.

We realise that we could have applied anti-oppressive practice theories, and other critical theories fundamental to social work practice, but as our main intention has not been to look at the application of social work theories but rather to examine the views and attitudes among social workers within a particular context, we have not found such theories as necessarily fundamental to this study. We want to examine the potential roles of social workers in the resistance of the prevailing 'anti-homosexuality discourse' and how this involvement could possibly contribute to a positive change in light of the responsibilities and principles of social work and the current situation of LGBTs. Thus our sample includes some social work respondents that we know have an outspoken

interest in the topic of sexual minority rights. Nevertheless, most respondents were not picked consciously, which resulted in a quite diverse empirical sample.

# 2. BACKGROUND TO THE UGANDAN CONTEXT

In this chapter we aim to provide the necessary background needed to understand the Ugandan context in regard to national and international politics and human rights law. First we provide a map pointing out the geographic position of Uganda, in Africa and in the world, followed by some short facts.



(Uganda Map, web)

# 2.1 THE REPUBLIC OF UGANDA-SHORT FACTS

<u>Total population</u>: 34 509 205 (in 2011)

Capital City: Kampala (with a population of approximately 1 700 000 in 2011)

Independence from the United Kingdom: 9<sup>th</sup> of October 1962

Bordering Countries: Kongo-Kinshasa, South Sudan, Kenya, Tanzania, and Rwanda

<u>Religion</u>: More than 80% of the population is Christian, approximately 10% is Muslim, and the remaining 10% is adhering to traditional religions

<u>Government</u>: Presidential Republic under President Yoweri Museveni and Prime Minister Amama Mbabazi, National Resistance Movement (NRM)

(Landguiden Uganda, Utrikespolitiska Institutet 2012, web).

#### 2.2 NATIONAL POLITICS OF UGANDA

In 1986, The National Resistance Movement, led by Yoweri Kaguta Museveni forcefully seized the political power in Uganda. The public objective was to rebuild the country after years of democratic abuses by political leaders such as Idi Amin Dada and Apolo Milton Obote (Widmalm & Oskarsson 2010).

In 2005, the Ugandan constitution was changed in order to facilitate for a multi-party system. According to critics, the political power in Uganda is however not a true democratic representation; the political prohibition against a president sitting at the power for more than two mandate periods has been removed from the constitution, and today in 2012, Museveni still remains in power. Although the central parts of Uganda have experienced peace, as well as several democratic reforms under the leadership of Museveni, the northern parts of the country has been plagued for over two decades with a bloody civil war. Political groups, such as Lord's Resistance Army, lead by Joseph Kony, have gained worldwide recognition for a number of serious human rights violations. With accusations of aligning with Kony, the political opposition has been constantly harassed by Museveni ever since he came into power in 1986. Human rights abuses are commonly inflicted by Museveni and the political officials who surround him in order to secure their power (Landguiden Uganda, Utrikespolitiska Institutet 2012, web).

According to a report conducted by Human Rights Watch in 2012, the freedom of assembly and the freedom of expression are areas currently seriously affected by severe human rights violations in Uganda. During April 2011, nine people were shot and killed by police and military forces during protests. Further, The Rapid Response Unit is a special unit within the Ugandan police force created to fight armed crimes. According to the HRW report, this unit continuously detains suspects arbitrarily, often superseding the constitutionally mandate of 48 hours. In some cases suspects are also tortured or even killed while kept in detention. Concerning fair trials and due process, the HRW report states that Uganda's military court system continuously violates principles of international human rights: "by its infrequent sessions, painfully slow processes, lack of adequate defense preparation, and lack of legal expertise among the army officers who act as judges" (HRW 2012:2).

#### 2.3 THE SOCIAL SITUATION

In order to create an understanding for the social work setting in Uganda it is important to first understand the overarching conditions of the nation's welfare provision. This includes taking a closer look at national conditions as well as economic global influences.

Although the political turmoil of previous repressive rulers led the nation into a deep economic crisis, Uganda is today financially a relatively stable country and has decreased its poverty rates significantly since the early 1990s (UNFPA Uganda 2012). Despite a steady economic growth for over a decade, Uganda is nonetheless still one of the poorest countries in the world according to the World Bank (2012), with 38% of the population living below the poverty line (approximately \$1/day) and with an income per capita around \$300/year (CIVICUS 2006). The northern parts of the country are particularly affected by widespread and severe poverty as a result of the extensive political turmoil which has long affected the region. According to the World Bank (2012) rural areas are generally more affected by poverty than urban areas. Furthermore, although the AIDS epidemic has truly declined in Uganda, large challenges still remain in this area as 1,2 million people are currently estimated living with HIV, including 150 000 children. In 2009 approximately 64 000 people died of AIDS in Uganda (AVERT 2012).

Similar to many other developing countries, the welfare of Ugandan citizens has been negatively affected by despotic rule, as well as by neo-liberal global factors reproducing colonial structural inequalities. From a global perspective these inequalities become evident as there is a huge discrepancy between rich and poor countries in the distribution of the world's economic resources, a gap which according to Healy (2008) actually continues to grow; "The share of the world's income controlled by the richest one-fifth of the world's population has increased to 75%; at the same time, the share for the poorest one-fifth decreased from 2.3% in the early 1960s to a meager 1.5% today" (Healy 2008:81). According to Payne and Askeland (2008) factors involved in causing these huge discrepancies can be seen as related to the process of globalization in the sense that powerful western countries control the global economic system through their industrial, scientific, and cultural influence. This process strengthens post-colonialism as previous colonial powers uphold control of earlier colonies through economic and cultural domination. Consequently global inequity and poverty is caused by the fact that some parts of countries and the world at large cannot attain the same pace of social and

economic development (Payne & Askeland 2008:10).

In the Ugandan context, Nyirinkindi (2007) means that various transnational corporations are able to exercise alarming amounts of influence over the state which leads to a major disempowerment of the enjoyment of economic and social rights as a whole. The major factor withering down the state as the main welfare provider is however according to her the structural adjustments programs enforced by the IMF from the 1980's and onwards (Nyirinkindi 2007:2). Research investigating donor conditions in various countries has shown that on an average, countries has had to fulfill around 67 donor conditions. Uganda has had to fulfill 197 conditions in order to get access to needed resources (Sveriges Riksdag 2006). Nyirinkindi means that around the African continent, vulnerable nations have been subordinated the world economic order and assigned a "background and regulatory role" as these donor conditions have mainly been motivated by economic considerations (Nyirinkindi 2007:2). Payne and Askeland similarly claim that economic processes of globalization "[press] developing nations to focus on economic, rather than social development" (Payne & Askeland 2008:18). As part of the structural adjustment programs, Uganda has for instance made huge cut backs in public health spending resulting in the privatization of services previously provided by the state (Nyirinkindi 2007).

Social welfare and educational policy is nevertheless primarily the responsibility of the central government of Uganda. According to Rwomire and Raditlhokwa (1996) nearly all African countries have a ministry or department of social welfare which at the governmental level has produced programs and policies aimed at expanding and improving social welfare provisions. In 1967 a social security system was introduced in Uganda, and it was amended in 1985 (Encyclopedia of the Nations, 2011).

Even though the responsibility of social welfare lies within the jurisdiction of the state, the extended family network continues to operate as a social welfare system for many people lacking any form of social support throughout Africa (Chitereka 2009:145). Concerning the provision of social services, indigenous as well as international NGOs have an imperative role in providing welfare to the citizens of Uganda (Nabukeera 2002). In the health sector alone, NGOs provide at least 40% of all services (Encyclopedia of the Nations, 2011).

NGOs in Uganda are governed by the constitution as well as by the NGO Registration

Act (1989) which provides for the registrations and regulations of NGOs (Thue et al 2002:17). According to this act, no NGO can operate in Uganda unless it has been registered and certified by the board of the statue. In 2000 the NGO Registration Act was amended with the Registration Amendment Act which enforced harder restrictions on NGOs and increased the control of the state. NGOs for instance have to renew their license certificates annually. This means that those NGOs that are considered critical to the government or otherwise unfavorable can easily be deregistered (Thue et al 2002:17).

Although the Ministry of Culture and Development sponsors some projects and programs (Encyclopedia of the Nations, 2011) most NGOs depend completely on funding elsewhere for their programs and projects (most often from international sources) which seriously undermines their autonomy as well as sustainability (Thue et al 2002:7).

# 2.4 UGANDAN SOCIAL WORK-GLOBAL AND NATIONAL PERSPECTIVES

Social work is a relatively new profession to Africa. Even though the first school of social work was established in 1937 in Egypt, the profession did not become established on the continent until the1960s (Chitereka 2009:145). Preceding the expansion of constitutional welfare systems across the continent, there were different forms of 'mutual aid societies' providing support to members of communities: "Some were family or kin-based (the largest category); others were cultural- and/or religious-based (such as rotating credit societies and informal service societies)" (Chitereka 2009:145). Today social work is incorporated in most African governmental departments of social welfare; they work in hospitals, within the police and defense forces, and with correctional services. They also work within a wide variety of fields of different NGOs (Chitereka 2009:153).

During our stay in Kampala we learnt that social workers in Uganda are employed within governmental as well as non-governmental organizations. The Department of Social Work and Social Administration at Makerere University was established during the 1960's. Today there are a number of universities in Uganda where students can graduate in social work. With the academic degrees came the demand for an organizational body aiming at bringing together social work professionals. In the 1970's the National Association of Social Workers of Uganda (NASWU) was first established, however political and economic instability has threatened its existence over the years. NASWU was recently reestablished and is currently a member of IFSW (see NASWU's

#### homepage).

Even if there is a clear demand for an organization like NASWU, this specific organization has been criticized for being weak in terms of uniting social workers. Similarly, Rwomire and Raditlhokwa mean that African social workers are generally not sufficiently united which seriously undermines their professional position; social workers "have not been able to develop a collective, coherent, vigorous voice to articulate their role and interests and boost their prestige and status" (Rwomire & Raditlhokwa 1996, web).

#### SOCIAL WORK CHALLENGES IN AN AFRICAN CONTEXT

Social work professionals and academicians are globally organized by the International Federation of Social Workers (IFSW) and the International Association of Schools of Social Work (IASSW) respectively. The internationally approved definition of social work was adopted by the IFSW General Meeting in Montréal, Canada, July 2000 (IFSW "Definition of Social Work"). The international code of ethics was approved at the General Meetings of the International Federation of Social Workers and the International Association of Schools of Social Work in Adelaide, Australia, October 2004 (see IFSW "Statement of Ethical Principles" 2012).

Payne and Askeland (2008) however challenge the self-evidence in such definitions since ideas and principles from the west dominate the agenda and are hence allowed to prevail over ideas from other contexts. Certainly, an international social work view would only really be genuine if also encompassed perceptions from non-western parts of the world, which according to the authors would naturally also make it richer for western social workers. For example, certain African perspectives on family and community could "lead western social workers to value shared experiences and collective, spiritual, family and community engagement in resolving social and personal problems" (Payne & Askeland 2008:4). They however wonder if current so called 'international social work' is anything more than; "western social work influencing the wider world through postcolonial cultural hegemony" (Payne & Askeland 2008:2). Rwomire and Raditlhokwa (1996) similarly claim that even though there has been an increase in established schools of social work throughout the African continent, most educational programs are inadequate, particularly concerning their bias towards western experiences. In the same

way Osei-Hwedie (1993) argues; "A major indictment against African social work practice is the gap between theory, Western theory and practice in response to local needs" (Osei-Hwedie 1993:21).

Chitereka (2009) also talks about the negative implications western influence has had on African social work theory and practice in specific. He means that the profession was initially influenced by the colonizing powers in its curative approach. The British for instance exported a curative social work form to several African countries (including Uganda) based on the principles of remedial services in the United Kingdom (Chitereka 2009:149). According to the author, the profession has not yet sufficiently challenged this principle, as it still mostly works to remedy social problems from an individualized level. Consequently, African social work often lacks the proper tools to deal with specific challenges to the African continent. By focusing on individual pathologies, social development approaches, which could better target the vast social problems on the continent, combat social inequalities and provide tools of self-empowerment that are often being disregarded (Chitereka 2009:152).

According to Rwomire and Raditlhokwa other factors influencing the agency and status of African social work concern the fact that the profession is relatively new to the continent which causes social workers to lack credibility. As the role of the social worker is not yet completely recognized, the authors mean that the functions and objectives of the social work training and profession appear vague. As there is no obligatory certification to practice social work in many African countries (including Uganda), another problem is that many people are employed as social workers without being professionally trained within the field, which further seriously undermines the status of the profession. Rwomire and Raditlhokwa mean that this can be partly credited to the reduced spending on social welfare resulting in insufficient economic support for social welfare programs. The inadequate resources provided to social work further results in very problematic working conditions. The authors point out that "the lack of recognition by governments manifests itself in the lower levels of remuneration and status accorded to social workers compared to other professionals with similar qualifications" (Rwomire & Raditlhokwa 1996, web). As a result, they mean that the profession is "one of the most overworked, underpaid, under-recognized and distressed professions" (Rwomire & Raditlhokwa 1996, web).

According to Rwomire & Raditlhokwa, many of the challenges facing African social work can be explained by the fact that essential forms of social work interventions cannot yet be facilitated by the socio-political setting in many African countries. Thus they argue that the key obstacle is the political leaders constricted and traditionalist idea of the roles and functions of social work. They argue that: "...developing countries' political elites have no intention of redistributing income and wealth to eradicate mass poverty. They use social work as a palliative and as a means of camouflaging the material basis of deprivation" (Rwomire & Raditlhokwa 1996, web). This narrow perception of social work results to the fact that social work in many African countries do not effectively address structural inequalities but continue to function only as a "passive and un ambitious distributor of meager means-tested food hand-outs which effectively keep clients in the vicious cycle of poverty" (Rwomire & Raditlhokwa 1996, web). Likewise, Tlamelo Mmatli (2008) stresses the importance of social workers in Africa to look beyond individual interventions and actively engage in political processes in order to make sustainable changes on a societal level.

# 3. PERSPECTIVES ON SEXUAL RIGHTS

In this section we will first present a broad outline of the global discrimination of LGBT populations in order to shed light on the issue from a broader perspective as it by no means is a phenomena isolated to the Ugandan context. After that we will provide a general outline of the situation on the African continent as we can see that certain discriminatory manifestations and tendencies are occurring simultaneously in several different countries in Africa. Particular events can hence be said to be interlinked by similar forces. Following, we shall focus particularly on the situation of the LGBT population in Uganda and also give a comprehensive description of the 'Anti Homosexuality Bill'. Thereafter we shall provide a background of international human rights law in relation to sexual orientation and gender identity.

# 3.1 THE GLOBAL SITUATION OF SEXUAL MINORITIES

Even though the equal rights and protection against discrimination of sexual minorities are integrated in numerous international human rights instruments, the actual implementation of these principles is far away in most places. It is also important to note that LGBT persons do not belong to a homogenous group internationally or nationally. As such; "certain identities such as race, ethnic and social origin, sexual orientation and gender identity, as well as legal, economic, social and cultural situations disproportionately impact on their experiences and access to the full enjoyment of all rights and freedoms" (The Resolution of the NGO Forum of the 49<sup>th</sup> Session on the African Commission on Human and People's Rights to end all Forms of Discrimination Based on Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity in Africa).

According to a report published by the Organization for Refugee, Asylum and Migration (ORAM) in 2011, LGBT persons around the world are hence exposed to different forms of inequity and discriminatory practices based on their sexual orientation or their gender identity. As such they are affected by different types of violence as well as by a range of barriers against their basic human rights: "They are subject to violence – including rape, torture and murder – both by private citizens and agents of the government. Their marginalization is often characterized by barriers to health care, housing, education and employment" (ORAM 2011:5).

By codifying the discrimination against LGBT people in legislative instruments

intolerance is often perpetuated: "Hundreds of jurisdictions worldwide maintain laws that prevent or do not protect the full expression of LGBT identity, including limitations on legal partnership rights or cohabitation" (ORAM 2011:6). According to the report, 76 United Nations member states criminalize adult consenting same-sex acts. Russia has for instance recently received worldwide criticism for passing a controversial law in St Petersburg which criminalizes the assembly of lesbian, gay or trans-persons and any form of public discussion on the behalf of their rights. Law makers in Russia are currently fighting to implement the law on a national level (All Out 2012).

At present, seven nations in fact maintain the death penalty for consensual homosexual acts; Iran, Mauritania, Saudi Arabia, Sudan, Yemen, as well as parts of Nigeria and Somalia (ORAM 2011:6). Sharia law governs some of these nations and enforces "death by public stoning" as one of the execution forms applicable for persons convicted for engaging in same sex acts (ORAM 2011:6). State-sanctioned persecution of LGBT persons further appears in un-codified forms like informal policies that accept police brutality against LGBT people;

"These policies often discourage sexual minorities from reporting hate crimes, exposing them to an even greater risk of abuse. States also discriminate against their LGBT citizens by classifying untraditional sexual orientation or gender identity as mental illnesses and by legally limiting the expression of LGBT rights organizations" (ORAM 2011:6).

One way of avoiding ethnocentrism is to look at the history and reflect upon how cultural understandings (dominant discourses and their truth regimes) have changed over time. In Sweden homosexuality was seen as an illness as recent as thirty three years ago, and although the right not to be discriminated against is part of a range of legal and policy instruments protecting the rights of LGBT persons, discrimination against LGBT persons still exist in several societal fields including the regulations of adoption, inseminations of lesbian women, and the legal determination of parenthood (DN 2009). Moreover, the Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention ('Brottsförebyggande Rådet') released statistics in 2008 showing a recent increase in reported cases of hate crimes against LGBT persons in Sweden compared to the year before (Kunskapsbanken 2012; RFSL 2009). We still have a long way to go globally as well as nationally.

# THE AFRICAN CONTEXT

In many parts of Africa, the colonial powers introduced current anti-sodomite legislation (the prohibition against anal sex), as a means to combat same-sex acts with a particular

focus on same-sex relations between men. Homosexual acts are today criminalized in thirty African countries (Dahlqvist & Måwe 2011).

Sexuality, particularly sexuality transcending the heterosexual norm, has long been a controversial subject on the African continent. Homosexuality has for instance until recently remained a relatively invisible phenomenon. The struggle for equal rights by African LGBT activist has however made sexual minorities more visible in different African countries, but their efforts has also led to powerful counter reactions from religious leaders, the media, and politicians who have frequently joined their efforts in combating the societal inclusion of LGBT persons in Africa (Dahlqvist & Måwe 2011).

Strong religious discourses often play a particularly big part in the discrimination of LGBT person's rights and are largely influencing the politics shaping anti-homosexuality policies and legislation. According to Hultman (2012) another major factor influencing state-sponsored homophobia are strong patriarchic values and general political instability shaped by factors such as the influence of (often previously ruling) dictators, civil wars, and different forms of state-afflicted violence.

In 1996 South Africa adopted a new progressive constitution which included sexual minorities' right to protection against discrimination (Dahlqvist & Måwe 2011). In 2005, gender neutral marriage legislation was also enforced. South Africa's position in promoting human rights of LGBT persons did however stir up powerful counter reactions from prominent actors in other African countries claiming that South Africa had compromised it's African values under the influence of the global west. In 2005 Nigeria banned any form of support of the LGBT community while same-sex handholding became a ground for prison sentences for up to five years. The same year Uganda prohibited same-sex marriages and Zimbabwe strengthened its anti-gay legislation. Although Burundi previously lacked such legislation an anti-gay penal code was introduced in 2009, making acts of homosexuality grounds for prison sentences (Dahlqvist & Måwe 2011).

In Kenya, Uganda and Nigeria state-sponsored homophobia has a direct relationship to the influence of Christian right-wing conservatives. Through well-funded recruitment campaigns these actor's has often successfully managed to enlist African religious leaders in combating any types of equal rights of sexual minorities. The effects of these campaigns have been particularly clear in Uganda were the so called 'anti-homosexuality bill' was introduced in 2009 right after persistent anti-gay campaigns in Kampala, the capital of Uganda. At the time over a thousand persons including teachers, politicians and policemen participated in a conference called "Pro Jesus – anti Homosexual" held in Kampala by three American evangelic pastors. The topics of the conference included: "how gay people can be made straight"; "how gays recruit children"; and "how gay men often sodomized teenage boys" (Adelgaard et al 2011:7).

Scott Lively, a prominent American evangelist, has had a particularly strong influence in the anti-gay campaigning in Uganda and has among other things made statements that gay people are rapists of children and ruin the culture of Uganda (The New York Times 2012).

Also, Gregory Branch (2010) quotes Sylvia Tamale when saying that the LGBTs, and homosexual persons in particular have became scapegoats in an attempt of Ugandan politicians to divert the attention away from more urgent issues: "Politicians find that homosexuals are a great scapegoat or red herring to divert attention to more pressing issues [...] such as unemployment, corruption, poor health facilities, reform of electoral laws and so forth" (Branch 2010, web). He continues to refer to Tamale who says that there are far more morally pressing issues of concern than homosexuality in Uganda: "If we are to be absolutely honest with ourselves, we should ask whether there are not more pressing issues of moral violation in other areas such as domestic violence, torture and corruption. None of these areas have specific laws outlawing their practice" (Branch 2010, web).

# THE SITUATION IN UGANDA

Uganda has signed the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, and has ratified a wide range of international and regional human rights treaties including the ICESCR (1966), the ICCPR (1966), as well as a number of specific conventions, such as CEDAW (1979), ICRMW (1990), and CRPD (2006) (Claiming Human Rights 2012). Uganda has not made any significant reservations to these treaties. Regionally Uganda has also ratified the African Charter on Human and Peoples Rights. The protection against discrimination is further granted under the Ugandan Constitution under article 21 (2) along with fundamental freedoms such as the freedoms of expression; thought; peaceful assembly; conscience and religion; and association. The liberty and security of the person and the

right to the highest attainable standards of life and health are also guaranteed under the Constitution (Amnesty International 2012). Furthermore, the Equal Opportunities Commission Act was created to enforce specific protection for marginalized groups (OHCHR 2009).

Even though the goal of the Equal Opportunities Commission Act was created to grant equal protection for all, it completely excludes LGBT persons from its protective scope. Section 15(6) of the Act; "bars the Commission from investigating any matter involving behavior which is considered to be 1) immoral and socially harmful, or 11) unacceptable by the majority of the cultural and social communities in Uganda" (OHCHR 2009:7). The Commission is hence guided by the perceptions of the 'majority' in determining what is suitable and moral. According to the OHCHR (2009) this makes it ineffective; "permitting discrimination based on unclear and broad criteria as well as moving away from legal standards" (OHCHR 2009:8). LGBT persons however not only lack legal protection against discrimination; normative and religious anti-gay beliefs within the Ugandan society are actually legitimized by anti-gay legislation, violating the human rights of LGTB persons. As such, the LGTB community living in Uganda is a highly stigmatized and marginalized group.

Previously, only male same-sex acts where illegal, but the Penal Code Amendment (Gender References) Act also criminalized female same-sex acts in 2000 by changing the reference 'any male', to 'any person' (Ground Report 2012).

The Ugandan Penal Code Act 1950 (Chapter 120) includes same-sex acts under the heading 145; 'Un natural offences' which is defined as following; "A person who has carnal knowledge of any person against the order of nature; has carnal knowledge of an animal; or permits a male person to have carnal knowledge of him or her against the order of nature..." (The Ugandan Penal Code Act 1950:57). The offence is stated as liable to imprisonment for life. Heading 146 further criminalizes any "attempt to commit unnatural offences", making such attempts punishable with up to seven years in prison (The Ugandan Penal Code Act 1950:58). Section 148 which includes 'Acts of gross indecencies' further includes act of homosexuality in the criminalization of

"any person who, weather in public or in private, commits any act of gross indecency with him or her attempts to procure the commission of any such act by any person with himself or herself or with another person, whether in public or in private, commits an offence and is liable for imprisonment for seven years" (The Ugandan Penal Code Act 1950: 58).

As shown, long prison sentences can currently be sanctioned even same-sex acts conducted in private by consenting adults. A conviction however requires that the persons are either 'caught' in the actual sexual act, or confesses conducting the act to the authorities.

According to the International Humanist and Ethical Union (IHEU 2010), the criminalization of same-sex acts in Uganda also makes LGBT persons extremely vulnerable to other abuses and often leads to "failure of police to protect the LGBT victims of mob justice. It gives a green light to blackmailers and to police harassment of LGBT people, including the framing of LGBT people on false charges" (IHEU 2010).

# The Anti-Homosexuality Bill (AHB)

In 2009 the situation of Ugandan LGTB persons received worldwide attention as a new legislative proposal aimed at complementing the current legislation in combating homosexuality was introduced in the parliament by a Member of the Ugandan Parliament Hon. David Bahati.

The main objectives of the bill are to:

"Provide for marriage in Uganda as that contracted only between a man and a woman;

Prohibit and penalize homosexual behavior and related practices in Uganda as they constitute a threat to the traditional family;

Prohibit ratifications of any international treaties, conventions, protocols, agreements and declarations which are contrary or inconsistent with the provisions of this Act;

Prohibit the licensing of organizations which promote homosexuality"

(The Anti-Homosexuality Bill 2009, Article 3).

The AHB targets both male and female consensual same-sex acts. Article 2 (C) goes as far as criminalizing a simple 'touch' if done "with the intention of committing the act of homosexuality" (AHB, 2C 2009). A person who commits an offence under this section is liable to get convicted to imprisonment for life.

The bill also introduces a more comprehensive description of the LGBT community by not merely describing homosexuality as a disorder, but also including "*related practices*" as "*gender identity disorders*" in describing non-normative gender identities (AHB 2009).

Clause 18(2) further prohibits the use of any 'legitimizing' definitions such as gender identity with the intention; "to legitimize homosexuality, gender identity disorders and

related practices in Uganda" (AHB 2009). This clause has since then been removed and replaced with a more elaborated definition; "Definitions of 'sexual orientation', 'sexual rights', 'sexual minorities', 'gender identity' shall not be used in any way to legitimize homosexuality, gender identity disorders and related practices in Uganda" (Clause 18(2) AHB 2012).

Clause 3 (1) of the bill goes on to state that 'aggravated' (caught more than once) homosexual activities should be sanctioned with the death penalty. This is also the case when a person is found having sex with a disabled person of the same sex or with a person under the age of eighteen. Uganda has not executed the death penalty since 1999, and the implementation of the AHB (2009) would obviously reverse this development (OHCHR 2009).

A major implication of the AHB is that it aims to prohibit any type of activism and supportive work by NGOs and other organizations to support sexual rights by defining it as 'promotion of homosexuality' (e.g. a person or an NGO who 'funds' or 'sponsors' homosexuality). Such crimes are liable on conviction for five to seven years imprisonment (The Anti-Homosexuality Bill 2009, Section 13).

The implementation of the AHB would obviously result in a whole range of severe human rights violations against the LGBT community in Uganda as it would break a number of international human rights laws.

Actually, according to Amnesty International (2012) just launching the proposal has increased hate crimes and discrimination against LGTB persons in Uganda, for instance leading to the murder of the gay activist and human rights defender David Kato. Prior the murder, a public hate campaign against LGTB persons had been initiated by the Ugandan tabloid paper Rolling Stone in which the photographs and details of about one hundred known LGTB persons and activists, including David Kato was published on the front page with the headlines "Hang Them". Kato had filed charges against the editors of the paper and had won the case in court (Amnesty International 2012).

According to The Resolution of the NGO Forum of the 49<sup>th</sup> Session on the African Commission on Human and Peoples' Rights to end all forms of discrimination based on sexual orientation and gender identity in Africa, further increasing human rights violations against LGBT persons in Uganda include;

"...arbitrary arrests, detentions, extra judicial killings and executions, forced disappearances, extortion and blackmail, hate speech, violent attacks, including rape and other sexual assault, physical assaults, torture and murder, as well as the failure of protecting the rights to safety and security of the person, freedom of movement and association, freedom of expression..." (The Resolution of the NGO Forum of the 49<sup>th</sup> Session on the African Commission on Human and Peoples' Rights to end all forms of discrimination based on sexual orientation and gender identity in Africa).

Likewise, Amnesty International, states that LGBT persons and activists are continually facing arbitrary detentions, torture "and other ill treatment by the police and other security personnel" on the basis of their sexual orientation, gender identity or involvement in the struggle for sexual rights (Amnesty International 2012).

Despite the increased risks of danger, there are nevertheless around twenty LGBT activist organizations in Uganda still fighting intensively for the rights of LGTB persons. The international community including countries such as USA, Sweden, Denmark and Norway has also openly criticized what is viewed as Ugandan violations of human rights concerning LGTB persons. IMF and Sweden has for instance threatened to withdraw aid to Uganda should the proposed legislation enter into force (Löfgren 2011), which together with the national resistance from human rights defenders in Uganda put a halt to the implementation of the bill. Nevertheless, in March 2012 the proposed 'antihomosexuality bill' was reintroduced in the Ugandan parliament where a decision of whether or not it should pass into law is currently pending. The 'new' bill has some amendments in order to pass as a more diplomatic option against strong critical forces. It has for instance removed the previous clause 14 (the obligation for people in authority to report LGBT persons within 24h). Nevertheless, all other amendments are minor ones, and even though a common perception is that the death penalty has been removed under section 3 in the amended version of the AHB, it actually still very much applies through a referral to the penalty provided under section 129 of the Penal Code Act 1950.

Since we came home from our stay in Uganda (April 2012), Simon Lokodo, the State Minister of Ethics and Integrity has threatened to revoke the license of any Ugandan NGO working to support sexual minorities by any means. Even though the 'anti-homosexuality bill' has not yet passed as a law (October 2012), all of these NGOs are potentially facing shut downs on the accusation of 'promoting homosexuality'. So far in 2012, as many as 38 NGOs has already been banned, which is a serious violation of both the freedom of expression and the freedom of assembly (The Guardian 2012).

# Homophobia in Uganda

It is our understanding that homophobia is presently a widespread phenomenon in Uganda. We grasp the fact that we need to be sensitive concerning attitudes and beliefs which may be different from our own, but we believe that the usage of the concept homophobia is legit in this context as it encompasses the discriminatory beliefs and attitudes towards sexual minorities held by a large amount of people in the Ugandan society. As such many misconceptions about what constitute non-heterosexual sexuality and 'deviant' gender identities are part of highly normative and politicized beliefs. As it is often produced and reproduced in the major institutions of the Ugandan society this means that homophobia is institutionalized in the country. However, we recognize that not all citizens of Uganda hold homophobic viewpoints, and that understandings differ widely among the group of people holding such beliefs, as well as among the group who in one way or another are in favor of the rights-oriented discourse concerning sexual minorities. A clear division between the two groups cannot even be made, since persons may be ambivalent about their beliefs and attitudes. An individual may for instance have a personal conviction that non-heterosexual practices or gender identities, different from the norms, are wrong and 'unnatural', while at the same time supporting the human rights of LGBT persons in society. We also acknowledge that homophobia in the current Ugandan context often resembles homophobia in other contexts.

# 3.2 SEXUAL ORIENTATION, GENDER IDENTITY, AND HUMAN RIGHTS LAW

Presently, there are no human rights treaties which refer explicitly to 'sexual orientation' and/or 'gender identity' (OHCHR 2009). However, as recently highlighted by the UN Secretary General Ban Ki Moon, the equal rights of LGBT persons are today considered to be included in the guiding and overarching human rights principles of equality and non-discrimination. Hence LGBT persons are entitled to "all human rights and fundamental freedoms, which by nature are universal, indivisible, interdependent and interrelated" (OHCHR 2009:2). By referring to the term 'other status' the non-discriminatory principle has for instance been successfully applied in several international court cases of human rights violations against sexual minorities. The ICCPR is commonly seen as a particularly important instrument in the enforcement of sexual

rights as it was successfully referred to in the first ever court case concerning the human rights violations of LGBT persons (see Toonen vs Australia 1994). This event made the ICCPR applicable for other judicial claims of sexual rights and brought The Human Rights Committee to form a precedent within the UN human rights system addressing discrimination against sexual minorities (HREA 2012). The committee urges states to repeal any laws criminalizing homosexuality and to enforce legislated protection against any discrimination based on sexual orientation into their constitutions or other existing laws (OHCHR 2009:6).

The African Commission on Human and People's Rights, which monitors states' compliances with the African Charter similarly states that Article 2 in the African Charter can also be argued to provide protection against discrimination for sexual minorities under the reference to 'other status'. OHCHR refers to the 21<sup>st</sup> activity report of the African Commission on Human and Peoples' rights;

"Together with equality before the law and equal protection of the law, the principle of non discrimination provided under Article 2 of the Charter provides the foundation for the enjoyment of all fundamental human rights. The aim of this principle is to ensure equality of treatment of individuals irrespective of nationality, sex, racial or ethnic origin, political opinion, religion or belief, disability, age or sexual orientation" (OHCHR 2009).

The human rights prescribed under international human rights law, are hence entitled to all people; "regardless of their sexual orientation or gender identity" (OHCHR 2009:2). This means that the human rights of sexual minorities does not differ from other peoples fundamental rights as they are neither special nor new. On the contrary, these claims demands that everyone; "regardless of sexual orientation and – or gender identity, is guaranteed the fullest enjoyment of their civil, cultural, economic, political and social rights" (OHCHR 2009:3).

As such, UN treaty bodies have confirmed that sexual minorities are in fact protected by the current human rights treaties, enriching various international human rights instruments with this principle, while providing for an extensive applicable scope. Globally, the anti-discrimination principles of article 26 in the ICCPR and article 2 (2) in the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR) embody this principle (MacNaughton 2009).

In 2006, the dedication towards implementing sexual rights brought a group of human rights experts together in Yogyakarta, Indonesia, to develop "a set of international legal

principles on the application of international law to human rights violations based on sexual orientation and gender identity to bring greater clarity and coherence to State's human rights obligations..." (OHCHR 2009:3). The two first principles concern "the right to the universal enjoyment of human rights, and the rights to equality and non-discrimination" (OHCHR 2009:3). The experts occasionally recommend states on how to apply the recommendations, and even though the principles are not legally binding, they provide guidance and persuasion on how to relate the norms of universal human rights to sexual minorities (OHCHR 2009:3).

The concept 'sexual rights' is sometimes used when referring to the human rights of sexual minorities. Important to note is however that the IPPF declaration of sexual rights (adopted in 2008) defines sexual rights as applicable to *all* people as it embodies the universality, interrelatedness and interdependence of all human rights; "Sexual right are a component of human rights, they are an evolving set of entitlements related to sexuality that contribute to the freedom, equality and dignity of all people" (IPPF 2008:10). The declaration however gives particular attention to groups whose sexual rights are more vulnerable to violations including LGBT persons, sex workers, child brides/mothers, and women and girls affected by sexual and/or domestic violence. Among other aspects, it focuses attention on gender equality as well as people's rights to define and express their own sexual orientation and/or gender identities. The declaration defines sexual rights as following;

"Sexual rights refer to specific norms that emerge when existing human rights are applied to sexuality. These rights include freedom, equality, privacy, autonomy, integrity, and dignity of all people; principles recognized in many international instruments that are particularly relevant to sexuality. Sexual rights offer an approach that includes but goes beyond the protection of particular identities. Sexual rights guarantee that everyone has access to the conditions that allow fulfillment and expression of their sexualities free from any coercion, discrimination or violence and within a context respectful of dignity" (IPPF 2008:10).

#### 3.3 SOCIAL WORK AND SEXUAL RIGHTS

According to the International Federation of Social Work (IFSW), principles of human rights and social justice are fundamental in social work (IFSW 2011). As such, covenants and declarations as for instance the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, The International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, and The International Covenant on Economic Social and Cultural Rights are said to include values and guidelines

fundamental to the profession of social work universally.

Hence, according to the federation, all social workers have a responsibility to be aware of social inequalities and discrimination affecting groups and individuals and to actively endorse social justice on an individual level as well as in society as a whole. As such, social workers are seen as agents of change and are hence obligated to challenge any negative discrimination: "on the basis of characteristics such as ability, age, culture, gender or sex, marital status, socio-economic status, political opinions, skin colour, racial or other physical characteristics, sexual orientation, or spiritual beliefs" (IFSW 2011, web). Accordingly, in relation to LGBT rights, the International Federation of Social Workers requires that homosexuality is decriminalized wherever such legislation remains: "This involves reviewing all legislation which could result in the discrimination, prosecution and punishment of people solely for their sexual orientation or gender identity" (IFSW 2011, web).

NASWU has been criticized for lacking correspondence to these international standards of social work, for instance in regard to the debate following the tabling of the 'anti-homosexuality bill'. In an attempt to represent the views of the members of NASWU, the association has made a statement in support of the 'anti-homosexuality bill', which has been severely criticized internationally. In response the chair of the IFSW ethics committee, Richard Hugman, has written a statement in which he refers to the worldwide agreement of professional ethics, which includes "the ethical requirement of social workers to challenge negative discrimination and within that identifies sexual orientation as an area in which such discrimination should be challenged" (Hugman 2010). Moreover, in the IFSW statement the common connection made between sexual child abuse and homosexuality is raised as an unfortunate conception with no evidential backing; in fact "the great majority of sexual abuse against children is heterosexual-that is, men abusing girls and young women", nevertheless, of course proper legislation needs to address all forms of abuse targeting young people (Hugman 2010).

One out of many human rights violations proposed to become law in the 'anti-homosexuality bill' is the introduction of the death penalty, which is criticized and problematized by Hugman in accordance to already established ethics;

"The call for the death penalty as part of the Ugandan legislation also raises ethical concerns for social work [...] The IFSW/IASSW statement of ethical principles is clear that as a way of upholding human rights and social justice we should not contribute to

inhumane treatment of people" (Hugman 2010).

Lastly, even though religious believes are also acknowledged as grounds for discrimination, IFSW states that "we should seek to find common ground in the way regard all humanity in looking at any specific question" (Hugman 2010). Thus the definition of social work corresponds to international human rights standards and there is a clear connection to the universal principle in applying human rights and social justice; "IFSW respects and upholds the international conventions and treaties which explicitly recognize the right of all individuals to give expression to their sexual orientation, among many other basic rights" ("IFSW Statement- Human Rights and Social Work in Uganda" 2010).

IASSW harshly criticizes NASWU for its position in regard to the 'anti-homosexuality bill' and "[urges] NASWU to reconsider their stance on homosexuality, as well as their support for a Bill which condemns people on account of their sexuality, which seeks to render them voiceless, and which promotes the death penalty as a means of enforcing their compliance with its provisions" (International Schools of Social Work, May 2010). Importantly, in line with agreed international ethics in social work (as formulated by IFSW and IASSW) the regional Association of Schools of Social Work in Africa (ASSWA) also condemns homophobia, as it has been expressed in the 'anti-homosexuality bill' and furthermore criticizes NASWU's responses; "ASSWA calls upon the National Association of Social Workers in Uganda (NASWU) to support the decriminalization of homosexuality and the protection of the rights and lives of gay and lesbian persons" (IASSW Newsletter Number 1, 2011:12).

# 4. PREVIOUS RESEARCH

When exploring the previous research relating to our study we have searched for a range of different but somewhat interrelated categories: research regarding social work in Uganda, sexuality in Uganda, and more specifically social work and LGBT rights in the Ugandan context. Lastly we have reviewed the particular work of Professor Sylvia Tamale; she has performed an extensive part of the contemporary academic studies on sexuality in an African context, mostly from a legal perspective. In addition to finding articles and books by searching data bases online, we have brought indigenous work from Uganda.

We have used ProQuest Social Sciences that allow us to search in eight databases in parallel. Useful subject headings and keywords appear to be 'social work' or 'empowerment' in relation to 'LGBT', 'homosexuality'/'homosexuals', and 'sexual rights'. Furthermore we have searched in Gender Studies Database, Sociological Abstracts, Social Services Abstracts, and Google Scholar.

# 4.1 SOCIAL WORK IN UGANDA- NATIONAL PRACTICE IN A GLOBAL WORLD

Much of the research performed on social work in Uganda is focused on development and health issues; the first two Ugandan PhD dissertations in social work were concerned with safe water systems and malaria prevention respectively (Asingwire 2008; Lubanga 2010).

Realizing how social services are organized in a society is key in understanding the premises of social work action and its actors/agents. *Human Rights NGOs in East Africa-Political and Normative Tensions* is an anthology edited by Makau Mutua (2009) in which the civil society at large, and more specifically human rights activism are scrutinized. In the Ugandan context professional social work is often performed in NGO-settings as a response to the lacking governmental services; "the rise of civil society in much of Africa seems to directly correspond to the dysfunction of and despotism of the postcolonial state" (Mutua 2009:13).

Inevitably, in the global world Ugandan social work is related to international social work norms. International social work is a vast research area on its own but we here want to

mention Lynne M. Healy's account *International Social Work- Professional action in an interdependent world* (2008). This book covers many related themes such as linking development to human rights, raising global social issues, as well as highlighting values and ethics in international professional action.

Likewise, Michael Preston-Shoot and Staffan Höjer (2012) explore the connections between social work and international human rights in the article "Social Work, Social Justice and Protection: a Reflective Review". It is worth noting that certain factors are found that constrain the social work profession in relation to human rights and social justice, relevant in our research are the "close political links and dependence on government funding [...] lack of formal recognition by government and absence of national social work associations; [and] variable quality and standards of social work education" (Preston-Shoot & Höjer 2012:259). In order to increase the standards, social work needs to be strengthened in terms of licensing, registering, and organizing social workers nationally and internationally (Preston-Shoot & Höjer 2012).

# 4.2 CRIMINALIZATION OF SEXUALITY IN UGANDA

Dominant discourses regarding sexual minorities in Uganda are often built on religious beliefs. In *Disabusing Sexuality* Canon Nathan Karema holds that homosexuality is one of many 'behavioral deviations', and like rape, child exploitation and divorce homosexuality is an example of 'sexual abuse' (2012). Even if this book does not claim to provide a scientific analysis this is an example of how indigenous publications tend to depict and categorize the sexual minorities in ways that result in a denial of fundamental human rights. See also Tamale's publication *Homosexuality: Perspectives from Uganda* with articles from the media showing examples of both dominant and alternative discourses are represented (2007).

While traditional notions of sexual minorities in Uganda tend to exclude these populations from the human rights discourse, the other side of the coin is the negative implications of criminalization. As the title suggests, the article "Health Benefits of Legal Services for Criminalized Populations: The Case of People Who Use Drugs, Sex Workers and Sexual and Gender Minorities" by Joanne Csete and Jonathan Cohen analyzes the correlation between legal sanctions and bad health of criminalized individuals in society (2010). In other words criminalization leads to harsh violations of human rights and

"[reinforces] discrimination and social disdain, constitute barriers to access to social and health services and employment, and contribute to psychological stress" (Csete & Cohen 2010:825). There are also implications for NGOs willing to support these individuals: "Around the world, gay, lesbian and transgender organizations are prohibited from being registered and receiving funds as NGOs, from organizing peaceful marches and from other exercise of their basic rights" (Csete & Cohen 2010:823).

# 4.3 SOCIAL WORK AND LGBT RIGHTS-INTERNATIONAL AND REGIONAL PERSPECTIVES

Pernilla Ouis (2012) discusses sexual health and rights in relation to tradition and religion in Lars Plantin and Sven-Axel Månsson's anthology of sexuality studies that covers different interrelated themes within the field of social work and sexuality, recently released in Swedish. According to Ouis, in the rather complicated strive for universalism the United Nations and its expert authorities, e.g. WHO, sometimes tend not to problematize traditional values and religious believes in order to avoid problematic conflict areas in their definitions regarding sexual rights, since these can be regarded reflections of a *Western* discourse (Ouis 2012:108-110). However, Ouis questions UNs overtly precautious approach as it can be "seen as an expression of pragmatism; if no cultural and religious considerations are taken, basically no developmental work can be executed, or it can be radically obstructed" (Ouis 2012:124, our translation). Ouis claims that it is important to underline the processes by which religion have the power to legitimize discriminative structures in society; the 'heteronormative marriage' is an example of an institution claiming high status while homosexuality can be seen as a challenge and threat of such norms (Ouis 2012 113-116). In the Ugandan context Ouis sees the increasing homophobia partly as an effect of moralizing HIV-prevention methods (e.g. the successful 'ABC-strategy'), and therefore international aid that is channeled through 'faith-based organizations' should be heavily criticized (Ouis 2012:121). In conclusion, currently UN is facing a dilemma that is partly solved by providing a kind of 'culture lens' aiming at facilitating the understanding of diversity for instance in regard to local power structures. UN has come to admit that there are sometimes conflicts between cultural discourses and universal ideas and realizes that there is a great need to 'overbridge' such conflict areas (Ouis 2012:123).

#### 4.4 SYLVIA TAMALE- AN OVERVIEW

Sylvia Tamale has a special position regarding research on human and sexual rights in Uganda. She is a 'feminist lawyer' based at the legal department, Makerere University in Kampala, Uganda. Consequently her work has a legal perspective and the human rights perspective is clearly of great importance in this respect. Over the years she has covered topics around gender identity, sexual orientation, heteronormativity, discrimination, sex work, women, minorities, human rights etc. Importantly Tamale holds a critical perspective against power structures, normativity, and oppression.

The anthology African Sexualities: a Reader, edited by Tamale, was published in 2011. African Sexualities is an ambitious piece of work including a range of perspectives and stories in diverse forms; academic texts and official documents are mixed with fiction, poems, and photos. The contributions come from different parts of Africa and show examples of very diverse meanings of both 'African' and of 'sexualities'. The book also contains a number of Tamale's own articles. Among the most relevant articles that she contributes with is "Researching and theorizing sexualities in Africa", which covers probable implications for researchers in this field. The cultural aspects of sexuality are highlighted as crucial in understanding the context, but at the same time as researchers we need of course to avoid stereotypes, preconceptions, and Eurocentric representations. The article covers the importance of researching sexualities in different settings and contexts: "Because the topic of sexualities is often wrapped in silences, taboos and privacies, researchers need to hone distinctive techniques and methods that unearth invisible, silenced and repressed knowledge" (Tamale 2011:12). Similar to Tamale's approach to collect contemporary representations of African sexualities, Signe Arnfred (2005) has published an anthology called *Re-Thinking Sexualities in Africa*, with the aim to critically discuss previous representations as well as providing alternative perspectives. The scholars are Nordic/Scandinavian and they mainly embrace a queer-feminist approach.

In 2007 *Homosexuality: Perspectives from Uganda* was published with the ambition to collect articles from the debate over homosexuality in Ugandan print media during the period 1997-2007. Tamale is the editor of the book and she explains that homosexuality is currently one among the most controversial topics, and that the Ugandan context provides "an interesting local African dimension to an issue that is at the core of a clash of

perspectives about how we order our lives in the 21<sup>st</sup> Century" (Tamale 2007a:ix). Importantly it includes articles from different sides in the debate; political and religious leaders, both for and against the rights of sexual minorities, as well as activists are represented in order to give a somewhat balanced overview.

In "Out of the Closet: Unveiling Sexuality Discourses in Uganda", Tamale explores the "gendered dimensions of sexuality" (Tamale 2007b:19). The gender hierarchy in society is legitimized and reconstructed through criminalization of sexual practices (such as same sex acts) and through creating a taboo around such topics (Tamale 2007b).

According to Tamale (2008) many African feminists tend see 'culture' and 'rights' as opposites in regard to women, and she argues that this perspective is problematic; it exemplifies a narrow, essentialist and static interpretation of culture, assuming there is no room for change. In response she aims to "explore, using the example of sexual rights, the emancipatory potential of culture to enhance the quality of women's lives in Africa" (Tamale 2008:48). The universalism/cultural relativist debate is important also in regard to sexual minority rights and Tamale encourages a critical but positive and open understanding of culture, and this is an important perspective in our study as well.

# 4.5 A GAPTO FILL

Significantly, when it comes to the connection between social work and sexual rights in Uganda we find a gap in the previous research and that has motivated us to take this direction. Thus our research about the complexities and paradoxes of social work in relation to human and sexual rights discourses, in a Ugandan context, is a first attempt to begin filling that gap.

## 5. THEORETICAL FRAMEWORK

Our theoretical framework covers theories concerning power, resistance, and sexuality. Homophobic beliefs and attitudes are widespread and highly normative in the Ugandan society; they are permeating general normative beliefs as well as official policies and legislation. As such, any alternative viewpoints can be viewed as some form of strategy to oppose dominant discourses and hence as intentional or unintentional forms of resistance. We have focused especially on these alternative discourses in our research as we believe that they are an essential part in understanding the potential within the profession of social work to support the rights of sexual minorities. Before we plunge into the specifics of our chosen theories of resistance, we will first provide an outline for our theoretical understandings of power<sup>1</sup> as well as of sexuality as a research field.

## 5.1 POWER

According to Mona Lilja, Docent in peace and conflict studies and Stellan Vinthagen, Docent in sociology and Doctor of philosophy in peace and conflicts studies (2009), our understanding of resistance is inseparable to how we understand power. There are large differences between different schools of research concerning resistance studies as well as the study of power. Certainly the study of resistance as well as power is also completely dependent on the context we study and what we as researchers choose to view as important. Lilja and Vinthagen (2009) bring forth examples of this;

"Sometimes resistance is all about acting, sometimes it is all about not acting. Sometimes resistance against different discourses – languages of truth - is at the center, while other researchers study resistance as an organized practice against different individuals, decision-makers or decision-making organs/organizations or institutions" (Lilja & Vinthagen 2009:14, our translation).

Different forms of power can be detected within different fields of the Ugandan society. We have previously given a short description of the current political system allowing little space for democracy by limiting the voices of the opposition. We have also shown how the political system is closely connected to the lack of safety within the legal system resulting in a number of human rights violations. Successfully regulating the media, politicians have used the issue of homosexuality to curve discontent and criticism among

 $<sup>^{1}</sup>$  Several conclusions based on Michel Foucault's theoretical concepts have previously been made by Regnander (2010).

the population by using homosexuality as a 'red herring' hence shifting focus from political failures and unfulfilled promises to a new imminent evil to society – homosexuality. Through mutual interests, politicians have cooperated with international as well as national religious actors in order to inflame homophobia among the general population including the academic society of Uganda. The major backing of the 'anti-homosexuality bill' by the general population is a direct result of this. As such political and religious structural power is directly linked to discursive forms of power.

Certainly, there is a lot to be said about power structures affecting and oppressing persons identifying themselves as LGBT. Already marginalized they are among the most vulnerable for human rights abuses. As such, they are often deprived of many civil and political rights (e.g. the freedom of assembly, expression and political representation), as well as social and economic rights (e.g. the right to housing, employment and education). The application of an intersectional perspective also shows how factors such as gender and sexuality co-exist with other factors, for instance class and ethnicity, in the oppression of individuals and groups. They are inter-linked and often reinforce each other in the structures of power and marginalization: "Intersectional approaches illustrate how issues of sexuality and gender do not stand alone but are rather components of social injustice and inequality that is connected to a general system of oppression" (Fish 2008:49).

Of course we could choose to mainly focus on the different forms of oppressions affecting LGBT persons. Nevertheless this area is not the main aim of this thesis. Rather than focusing merely on repression, we want to focus more on the potential to change power relations. Concerning our chosen power theories we could also have continued to view power as exclusively structural or formed as the intentions and interests of a ruling elite, but instead we have aligned our thoughts with those of the French philosopher and researcher Michel Foucault who believed in shifting focus from the exercise, or essence of power, to instead study its effects, more specifically to what it *produces*.

# MICHEL FOUCAULT AND POWER

According to Foucault (1980) all exercises of power encompass aims as well as goals, but it cannot be claimed to obey anyone's sole intentions as it in a much more subtle way functions through its symbiosis with knowledge. According to him, power enclasps

subjects through a sort of invisible web and reproduces through relationships. No matter the level, he viewed power as always the same *relational* phenomena (Foucault 1980:120). Therefore power can according to him never exist in any solid form, although the possibility of its enforcement can potentially exist everywhere.

Foucault hence shifted focus from previous quantitative power studies which observed power mainly as structural or as something oppressive, which was owned and exerted by the ruling elite. He did not deny the existence of different forms of structural power, but believed that by focusing on power as structural one risks losing sight of the actual *effects* of power (Foucault 2003:12-15).

Foucault used the concept of 'disciplinary power' to show how power in a modern society infiltrates its (often) unconscious subjects through unspoken societal rules of 'normality and deviance'. He believed that the emergence and maintaining of disciplinary power is closely linked to what he described as the 'disciplinary technologies' employed by the major human service institutions and professions in order to normalize and socialize the citizens of a society (Nilsson 2008:63, 84).

Indirectly this power is according to Foucault exerted through the current 'knowledge discourses' in a societal context, i.e. the ways in which knowledge is organized in a society and is given prevalence over other forms of knowledge (Gustavsson 2008:36).

#### The Discourse

According to Foucault, a discourse consists of very specific concepts and ideas expressing a particular view about human and social phenomena within a given societal context and time (Segerberg 2007:14). He meant that it is these discourses which determine our mutual comprehensions of the world by constructing the framework of what is considered good, desirable and normal, while simultaneously excluding perspectives and concepts that do not fit into this framework. As such, they are the direct result of very specific concrete historical practices producing power relations (Rosenberg 2002:21). Foucault thought that knowledge throughout history has always been influenced by different power interests, but not necessarily by the individuals themselves as he rather envisioned processes whereby the interests of persons are being lifted by the discourse itself as interests are incorporated into the structure of knowledge, developed by individuals partly sharing common aims (Gustavsson 2008:36).

The discourse hence organizes our thoughts, and as such, discourses can be said to act as representations of reality (Lilja & Vinthagen 2009:77). Sounds, images, concepts and words etc. communicates certain ideas and thoughts. As different representations are repeated over a continuum of time, different discourses are created. All discourses however entail their own internal representation of the truth, which means that those specific truths do not exist outside the discourses. Bengt Starrin, and Hans Swärd, Professors in social work, show how Foucault called these 'truth regimes' (Swärd & Starrin 2006:253). Social work for instance has its own specific discourses, and hence also its own specific truth regimes. According to the authors, Foucault saw these 'truth regimes' as the source from which professional social workers gather their professional 'knowing' in the supportive work with clients (Swärd & Starrin 2006:253) This process works to differentiate between discourses in order to determine which discourses should be legitimized on behalf of others. Through reaching the highest status, certain perspectives concerning (for example) what exactly constitutes a certain social problem and how it is best solved gains credibility while other perspectives are dismissed.

# Pastoral Power/Caring Power

According to Roddy Nilsson (2008), Docent in history, Foucault saw the normalization processes used by the human service professions as characteristic for the disciplinary power of western societies. By relying on control mechanisms and techniques rather than on older, more 'repressive' forms of power, punishments and legal terminologies has been replaced with the control exerted by institutions "outside the machinery of the state" (Nilsson 2008:90, our translation). As already mentioned, this form of power is more 'productive' than oppressive and works normalizing through different power techniques (Nilsson 2008:90-91). Foucault meant that these techniques used by human service professions (such as social work) can be compared with those employed by priests in the older Christian tradition in order to control as well as support the congregation at the same time (Svensson 2002:72). Foucault called this form of power 'pastoral power'. Svensson (2002) show how the reverend exerted 'pastoral power' by being responsible for the salvation of the entire congregation. The role of the reverend was mainly to offer guidance and support, but in order to ensure that each and every member would be granted access to heaven in the afterlife the reverend also had to have rigorous control over his assembled members. By gathering information about the inner thoughts and feelings of all individuals, he could guide them all in living virtuous lives (Svensson 2002:72). According to Foucault, this was the whole rational behind the ritual of the confession (Foucault 1980:76).

As the religious aims were replaced with more 'worldly' goals during the 18<sup>th</sup> century, the health and safety of citizens became prioritized over concerns of their 'afterlives' (Svensson 2002:72). Margareta Järvinen, Professor in sociology (2002) refer to Foucault when saying that even though the original power function of the church has disappeared, it remains in the human service professions through the dual functions of providing support as well as exerting control over citizens (Järvinen 2002: 258). The aim is still to support and control the individual while at the same time controlling/aiding the congregation/population. The endeavor towards reaching a 'better' quality of life has simply replaced the endeavor towards salvation.

With the expansion in human service occupations, the exertion of pastoral power has according to Foucault also increased (Järvinen 2002: 258). Mostly giving the impression of being supportive, pastoral power is according to him very difficult to oppose, which in turn makes it very effective. Hence the most disciplinary relationships appear within professions were this form of power is exerted (e.g. social work).

Foucault (1980) believed that just like in the older tradition, pastoral power is still based on a detailed description of the inner life of the individuals in need of support/control. It particularly focuses on the weaknesses and troubles of individuals (Järvinen 2002:258). According to Foucault (1980), the ritual of the 'confession' still plays a big part in this process whereby the client is encouraged to talk openly and intimately about her/his private feelings and thoughts. Of most interest is the clients own perceptions and 'truths'. Foucault however meant that not all truths are considered of value as they first and foremost have to match the knowledge discourses of the particular institution (Foucault 1980:76). As this information is never objectively received, the relationship is highly hierarchical as the silent part constantly evaluates what is being said and has the power to steer the conversation towards what is considered normal and desirable (Foucault 1980:96). Accordingly, the truth of the client must match the truth regimes which constitute the requirements of the 'system', namely the discourse and the framework of normality used to normalize the client. Above all, this is a process whereby the client is encouraged to willingly participate in her/his own disciplining through internalizing the

norms and values of the professional (Järvinen 2002: 258).

Inspired by Foucault's (new) ideas of pastoral power, Svensson 2002 show how Annemieke van Drenth and Fransisca de Haan (1999) have further developed the concept. By referring to this power as 'caring power' they want to show how the caring principles of human service professions cannot be separated from disciplining aspects. As such, they believe that although the coercive measures of deviant clients may be based on different ideological premises than those efforts merely seen as supportive and caring, they are in fact the same fundamental actions seen from different ideological perspectives. Thus they believe that disciplining sanctions can be viewed as support, and support and care can be viewed as discipline (Svensson 2002:73).

The authors bring forth Elisabeth Fry, a prominent figure in the Quaker movement during the 19<sup>th</sup> century, as a textbook example of the exercise of caring power. She worked extensively to support women released from prisons in leading better lives while also socially reintegrating them back into society through the exertion of discipline. In order to receive her assistance and support, they first had to change themselves and their behaviors according to her demands. If they refused to yield and adapt, Elisabeth Fry would withhold all support (Svensson 2001:44-45). Her philosophy consisted of meeting these persons with dignity, kindness and respect. As they needed her support, they simply first had to change according to her norms, or in her own words: "prisoners are ruled by kindness, chains are therefore unnecessary" (Svensson 2001:44). This is also a good example of how Foucault viewed power, e.g. not as merely oppressive, but as a 'productive' force expressed in relationships.

We believe that the ideas of Foucault are helpful in understanding power in our research context as they allow us to examine power as closely connected to the normative beliefs in a specific society at a specific time in history. We will further show that is a perspective critically problematizing the relationship between knowledge and power by focusing on how different categories are created in opposition to each other.

Even though the power relations (and hence the discretion) among our different respondent groups of social work teachers, students and practicing professionals are dissimilar in some ways, the respondents abilities, willingness or unwillingness to support sexual minorities are all either supporting or resisting highly homophobic beliefs within the Ugandan heteronormative discourse, creating its very own practices, understandings

and power relations; so what constitutes a homophobic discourse? In order to answer that, we first need to take a closer look at heteronormativity. In doing so, we want to borrow concepts and ideas from queer theory, but let's first take a closer look at sexuality as a research topic in this context.

### 5.2 THEORIZING ABOUT SEXUALITY

According to Tamale (2011), there is always a risk that white western scholars researching sensitive topics in Africa (like sexuality) makes mistakes based on academic ethnocentrism. Applying theoretical models that does not take into account the cultural specific meanings, and variations of chosen research contexts outside the west, is according to Tamale a sort of continued western imperialism that risks resulting in simplifications with elements of exotic and racist depictions of African people (Tamale 2011:11-14) She does not reject the usage of western theoretical models when researching African contexts, but she calls for a great deal of contextualization and caution when doing so. She argues that even though sexuality, with its meanings and variations on the African continent, can be understood differently from many western conceptualizations created for western settings, there are certain rationales in the governing of sexuality which can be understood through the lens of western theories because of the historical linguistic domination of western colonialists in the creation of sexuality discourses in Africa. As such, meanings and definitions rooted in the colonizing countries' own traditions and history were imposed, while native beliefs and values were depicted as uncivilized and inferior compared to the religious (mainly Christian and Islamic) 'enlightened' beliefs of the colonialists (Tamale 2011:12).

The colonialist discourses of sexuality were according to Tamale (2011) institutionalized through customary, religious and statuary law. She means that anti-homosexual legislation was enforced in most of the colonized African countries by the colonial rulers. Deeply influenced by Christianity and Islam, sin and uncleanness became associated with the female body and her sexuality as well as with non-heterosexual sexual practice (Tamale 2011:16).

Tamale (2011) means that many of the patriarchic contemporary laws and moral codes regulating sexuality in Africa is hence a direct result of previous colonial rule still effectively oppressing women and sexual minorities by holding on to fixed gender roles

and constructions of sexualities. As such perspectives and theories from the west are to a certain extent able to identify the "rationale and practice of the legal regime governing sexualities in Africa" (Tamale 2011:25). Similarly Arti Divani (2011), a freelance journalist with expertise in African gender studies, discusses that mainstream African conceptions of homosexuality as something in need of legal definitions and regulations is a "product of colonial government which was imposed upon the African population" (Divani 2011, web).

Not surprisingly, research reveals that same-sex practices have existed all over the world throughout documented history (Tamale 2007b). As such, most societies have records showing the historical practice of same-sex acts among men and women alongside the sexual practice of persons of the opposite sex. Without going into specifics, research illustrates that same-sex acts were fairly common in many parts of pre-colonial Africa. Divani show how "Pre-colonial Africa contained a range of approaches to sexual behavior, including many which permitted same-sex relationships to exist without violating social norms" (Divani 2011, web). The fact that the last king of Buganda (an area within present Uganda) engaged in same-sex acts is for instance a well-known 'secret' (Hoad 2007).

Although a number of records show the existence of female as well as male same-sex acts in many different African countries, it is however important to note that these practices were set in their specific social and cultural contexts defining them differently from contemporary understandings. Neither is it lightly that individuals engaging in same-sex acts defined themselves as belonging to any contemporary definitions of homosexual groups. According to Divani (2011) same-sex acts were for instance in some places not considered incompatible with a person's procreative role as long as one's 'communitarian obligations' to reproduce and cater for one's community still could be exercised (either symbolically or in actuality). Tamale (2011) however claims that in some places some same-sex acts were coated with taboos while they in other places (and in other variations) were entirely socially acceptable. In short, meanings and definitions always depend on their contexts. In fact, Rosenberg (2002) show how it was not until the 20<sup>th</sup> century that homosexual men and women in the west were identified/identified themselves as being lesbian or gay according to particular categories. She refers to Foucault when saying that although homosexual acts had previously been coated with taboos "they were previously

considered temptations anyone could fall for" (Rosenberg 2002:2). According to Foucault the "sodomite relapse sinner" was actually constructed as a "homosexual specificity" first in 1870 (Rosenberg 2002:29). Divani (2011) similarly show how the social definitions and meanings of same-sex acts and relationships on the African continent gradually changed along with colonization processes, and how persons engaging in such relationships and acts started constituting specific identities. As such, the social meaning of same-sex acts and relationships changed during the 19<sup>th</sup> century: "with the onset of colonialism transforming it along rigid Western ideas of sexuality and gender, and formulating the idea of same-sex relationships as foreign to Africa" (Divani 2011, web).

## THE CREATION OF SEXUALITY- A QUEER THEORETICAL PERSPECTIVE

Contradictory to the common opinion of many African public actors, same-sex relationships is as shown *not* a western import. Despite persistent arguments, non-heterosexual acts were not introduced through colonialism or neo-colonialism. On the contrary, Divani (2011) explains that colonizers brought new norms to the continent; "What colonialism did introduce was a binary model of sexuality, and systems of jurisprudence that identified and regulated sexual behavior to conform to the norms of the colonizer" (Divani 2011, web).

According to Rosenberg (2002) western ideas of homosexuality as a societal evil were not suddenly created as an isolated phenomenon of perversity, but rather within a hierarchical relationship where heterosexuality was successfully defined through the denunciation of homosexuality. Important to note is that both forms of sexual behaviors are in fact historical and social constructions. In *The History of Sexuality* (1980) Foucault hence show how sexuality have been chiseled out in a sort of distinguishing process as certain discourses of sexuality have been historically legitimized on behalf of others. As such he means that sexuality (how it is depicted and perceived) do not express any truths about true human nature, but that it rather is a product of power mechanisms operating to create disciplined subjects.

As shown, new definitions of homosexuality were introduced in the late 19<sup>th</sup> century, but in this context, new definitions of heterosexuality were also introduced. During the second half of the 19<sup>th</sup> century, the concept heterosexuality actually encompassed several

meanings including having a strong sexual attraction to persons of the opposite sex as well as to same-sex persons (Rosenberg 2002:89). The other meaning of heterosexuality was used to describe an abnormal sexual attraction to persons of the opposite sex, a form of fetishism. As such the concept of heterosexuality as well as homosexuality was regarded as deviant, but as homosexuality came to be regarded an illness, new constructions of heterosexuality developed as representations of the normal. A natural and reproductive 'middle class heterosexuality' appeared as a representation of the holy, Christian alliance between husband and wife, contrasting the 'promiscuous' sexual behaviors of the lower and upper classes. Along with depictions of a natural sexual attraction between man and woman, heterosexuality "came to be normative, universal and natural" at the end of the 19<sup>th</sup> century (Rosenberg 2002:89, our translation).

According to Rosenberg (2002) the late 19<sup>th</sup> century was characterized by the emergence and success of biological and medical sciences. Nilsson (2008) means that a new scientific rationale aligned with the evolutionary thoughts of Darwin completely permeated new discourses producing the 'truth' about a variety of social phenomena (Nilsson 2008:133). During the 18<sup>th</sup> century, different biological and psychological attributes had been associated with men and women. As such the concepts of male and female started applying as strictly divided categories with different qualities (Rosenberg 2002:30). With the development of the methodology of classification during the 19<sup>th</sup> century, biological characteristics of men and women were further depicted as innate and natural along with their ascribed appropriate tasks and roles: "As women had smaller brains and weaker body constitutions, their roles were considered confined to attending to tasks within the household, while men with the possession of bigger brains and stronger body constitutions were expected to take on the space in the public" (Rosenberg 2002:31, our translation). Human behaviors, attributes, sexualities and gender roles etc. were hence mapped out and classified into opposites where constructions of the normal and the deviant started appearing as separate categories. A new form of govern mentality was created were the deviant was made visible by the normal and vice-versa. The normalization of heterosexuality is according to Rosenberg (2002) a product of this systematic categorization were it was successfully cleaned from the sin and shame traditionally associated with sexuality (Rosenberg 2002:91). As such, the sexual uncleanness was successfully transferred to others in society who did not fit into to the norm (Rosenberg 2002). In this sense, the negative definition of homosexuality as a

sexual deviance provided an idealized image of heterosexuality as obligatory and natural.

#### **HETERONORMATIVITY**

The central theme of queer theory is the critical questioning of heteronormativity i.e. "the assumption that everybody is heterosexual and that heterosexuality is the natural way of life" (Rosenberg 2002:100, our translation). Heterosexual relationships may be the statistical average, but it is according to Rosenberg heteronormativity, not heterosexuality per se, that legitimizes its superior status, making the identification and analyzes of normative systems an urgent task of queer theorists. Queer theory is not a single theoretical model but rather a compilation of different studies that are critical against heteronormativity, for instance "the institutions, structures, relationships and actions Which SUStain heterosexuality as a uniform, natural and universal originating sexuality" (Rosenberg 2002:13, our translation). As shown, the foundation of heteronormativity is a binary division of the sexes, and a strong hegemonic heterosexual norm. Anything outside its normative realm is according to Rosenberg (2002) classified as deviances resulting in different sanctions of the deviant individual or groups of individuals: "Sanctions range from more concrete and measurable forms like prison sentences and forms of violence, to more indistinguishable expressions, such as marginalization, invisibility, stereotyping, cultural dominance and homophobia" (Rosenberg 2002:101, our translation).

As shown, the 'homosexual other' was a product of the social change demanding a new construction of heterosexuality (Rosenberg 2002). According to queer theory this 'other person', the deviant 'queer', is not so much a term describing a certain individual but rather a way of problematizing the heteronorm; "[...]a way of distinguishing and concretizing heteronormativity as an excluding practice" (Rosenberg 2002:17, our translation). It rejects the logic behind favoring 'political minority representation' or 'minority interests' instead of questioning the heteronorm. In other words the aim is to "make a theory queer, rather than creating a theory about the queer" (Rosenberg 2002:49, our translation).

Highly influenced by gay and lesbian studies as well as by ideas and concepts from particularly lesbian feminist theory in the west, many thoughts in queer theory are a further development of already existing thoughts. While the mistake of equalizing queer

theory with more general LGBT studies is often made, the latter focuses on the history and current social situation of the groups, while the former studies normative practices from a broader societal perspective (Rosenberg 2002:16).

We have given an outline of how we view power in our research context and we have shown how it works through representing depictions of the truth through certain knowledge discourses. We have also provided a theoretical base for the understanding of the major component in the ruling discourse – heteronormativity. As our main focus does not lie in power relations, but in the strategies of resistance we shall however not dwell longer in aspects of power, as we would rather turn our attention to the possible strategies of undermining power. According to Lilja and Vinthagen (2009) a multitude of research has focused mainly on the study of oppressive forms of power and marginalization, overlooking opportunities of transformative actions in the process. As such we would like to supplement this research field by lifting the strategies of groups as well as individuals opposing dominant discourses and "their significance for social change and the undermining of power asymmetries" (Lilja & Vinthagen 2009:47, our translation).

#### 5.3 RESISTANCE

Even if Foucault believed that power is 'all surrounding', he did not see it as absolute or stable in any way. In fact he meant that there is no power relation without an imminent element of resistance, and that power transforms constantly which opens up for conscious as well as unconscious redistributions (Foucault 1980:121-123; Svensson 2001:35; Nilsson 2008:86). As such we have shown how discourses are never historically created through some linear logic, but rather as products of a range of different factors including political and economic processes. Resistance and conflicts are always part of these processes and potentially have the power to undermine and change them. As such alternative actions and the ability to resist always appear (Foucault 1980:121).

According to Lilja and Vinthagen (2009) there are two main agreed features characterizing resistance within the whole field of research: "1) that resistance is an activity, an action and 2) that resistance exist in some form of oppositional relationship to power" (Lilja & Vinthagen 2009:49, our translation). Apart from those two characteristics, researchers disagree on whether or not resistance has to be deliberate or recognized as resistance per se by the different actors involved. We would like to align

our position with that of Lilja and Vinthagen (2009) in saying that resistance as we see it neither has to be deliberate or recognized as long as it has the possibility to undermine and challenge power relations. It is unavoidably connected to power, but is not merely a response to it as it has "its own productive creativity or initiative" (Lilja & Vinthagen 2009:53, our translation). The authors further exclude intention, ideology and motive as fundamental in the understanding of resistance strategies. Although intentions and motives can be important elements in unveiling strategies of resistance, they may not always be detectable. Hence by allowing for their exclusion, more forms of resistance can be studied (Lilja & Vinthagen 2009).

Not only do the authors believe that resistance can be seen as an action taken by somebody in an inferior position in relation to power, but also as an act of solidarity with somebody else in an inferior position, a phenomenon they call 'solidarity resistance' (Lilja & Vinthagen 2009:51, 'ställföreträdande motstånd', our translation). According to Lilja and Vinthagen solidarity resistance has among other things great potential in the bridging of class alliances and group bridging networks.

Just as there are many forms of power, there are certainly many forms of resistance. As we lack the space here to discuss the variations of resistance, we will mainly discuss the forms of resistance which we find most relevant to our research context, namely what Lilja and Vinthagen refer to as 'everyday resistance' (Lilja & Vinthagen 2009:74). The authors define this form of resistance as the; "unorganized or individual actions of resistance aimed at an authority or at some other power" (Lilja & Vinthagen 2009:74, our translation). They refer to James Scott who shows that resistance is seldom expressed in the violent or organized forms we expect. He meant that the vast majority of resistance is actually expressed as 'hidden transcripts' or as 'everyday resistance' "behind the open scene and the public discourse" (Lilja & Vinthagen 2009:74-75). In the presence of power, alternative cultures exists behind the scenes were actors can express alternative viewpoints and/or ridicule the people in charge. These practices do not usually aim to be recognized as resistance, they are unorganized and not explicitly confronting. Scott however means that this hidden form of resistance can (if given time) be the constituents needed for a future organized resistance and confrontation in the open (Lilja & Vinthagen 2009:77). He even sees the practice of 'everyday resistance' as the potential seed needed for revolutions to happen; "In those situations where the system of power is in crisis, a

charismatic leader takes initiative or the everyday resistance has grown strong enough to spark a trigger, yes that's when the 'spontaneous' revolution may happen' (Lilja & Vinthagen 2009:76).

As shown, we have chosen to view power in our research context mainly from a discursive perspective. As the understanding of power and resistance are inseparable to each other, our perception of resistance is closely aligned with the theories of discursive resistance research.

#### RESISTANCE AGAINST THE DISCOURSE

We have shown how discourses are the creations of different representations repeated over a continuum of time (Lilja & Vinthagen 2009). They are created and recreated through all forms of social and institutional interaction (through the relationships of society). Fixed forms of sexualities do for example not exist naturally by themselves, but are created continually through their repetition and the consolidation of their binary nature.

If discursive power is maintained by a constant repetition legitimizing its validity, it can according to Lilja and Vinthagen (2009) for instance be challenged by the sort of everyday resistance through which discourses are repeated somewhat different. Of course, discourses can according to the authors also be challenged by the repetition of alternative discourses in an attempt of creating new discourses (Lilja & Vinthagen 2009:78). How these attempts succeed depend on *how* the representations are repeated. Within this research area, focus is further put on how certain representations of the truth are used and if these representations are adaptable to other discourses.

According to Foucault, different individuals have different amounts of influence over the 'truth'. As already discussed, social workers have more influence than others over the right to define and invent the solutions for social problems. Malcolm Payne explains that social problems typically

"arise when a social group successfully makes a claim about social issue, particularly using mass media, that it is problematic, requiring social and political action. The argument is that social problems are not inherently problematic: they are created by 'claims-making'" (Payne 2005:164).

In the same way, doctors have more influence over the medical discourse. Lilja and Vinthagen (2009) however mean that certain individuals can use their identities, or leap

between different identity- positions in order to challenge, or renegotiate current discourses. The authors however point out that identities are continually produced and reproduced through a variety social representations and discourses making identities ambivalent and paradoxical (Lilja & Vinthagen 2009:79).

The authors further mean that the fact that we tend to see discourses as 'natural', also means that we tend to view power relations as given. In order to de-mask this false image and reveal possible change potential, several researchers engage in the research of 'deconstruction' (Lilja & Vinthagen 2009:81). Deconstruction is aimed at dismantling discourses so that they appear to be what they in fact are, namely interpretations of reality, this of course means that other interpretations also exist bringing the notion that the discourse could have been constructed differently. Moreover resistance is closely connected to processes of empowerment of exposed and vulnerable individuals and groups in a society. Importantly empowerment is directly related to the agency and discretion of individuals and/or collectives (Lilja & Vinthagen 2009:57).

There are different levels of empowerment; on an *individual* level persons have the capacity to use their resources and power to change their own living conditions, on a *group* level empowerment means a change of attitudes in regard to the rights of citizens, on an *organizational* level resistance and change are coordinated and leveled for instance by associations and NGOs, lastly on a *societal* level normative politics are eventually evaluated and new structures can be developed and formed. Change on a societal level takes a lot of work and time and in order to enable this change a wider social movement is crucial (Adams 2003).

# 6. METHODOLOGY

In this chapter we present our chosen methods and describe the mode of analysis used while conducting this research. Moreover the chapter includes discussions about ethical considerations and contextualization.

# 6.1 QUALITATIVE RESEARCH METHODS

This is a cross-sectional and qualitative study; we research the topic at one specific point in time within a certain context by conducting interviews and observations. Our main method, qualitative interviewing, is a helpful tool in order to detect normative as well as alternative discourses among the respondents. This type of research method is useful when being interested in and concerned with "how people understand their world and their lives" (Kvale 2009:xvii). Through interviews and observations, we hope to acknowledge how sexual minorities and the current situation of LGBT populations are currently talked about and addressed. By conducting qualitative interviews the intention is to grasp the individual perspectives of our respondents, in relation to their own identities and positions in the society. Hence, we are aware that interviews are reflections of our respondents' subjective opinions and experiences and that these should not be used to generalize the opinions of all e.g. social workers in Uganda. Nevertheless, these conversations exemplify and give an idea of how for instance homosexuality and human rights claims of sexual minorities are talked about at a specific place and in a specific point in time, within this professional group. Certain common discourses can thus be detected and analyzed as such. This also goes for the observations. During the workshops we have taken the opportunity to observe the setting and conditions of how the discourses can be represented and thus reproduced.

#### INTERVIEWS-PROCEDURE AND SAMPLE

We have two main types of empirical samples, the first consists of individuals in the social work field, and the second consists of individuals explicitly working with human rights activism and advocacy. Nevertheless some of the respondents are bordering these two main categories. All in all we have conducted 21 interviews and the total sample includes 6 teachers, 2 PhD students, 5 third year social work students, 6 human rights activists/advocates, 1 practising social worker, and 1 representative from the National

Association of Social Workers of Uganda (NASWU). One of the human rights advocates that we have interviewed is the well-renowned Professor Sylvia Tamale, who is a spokesperson in the quest for human rights in Uganda at the moment. Currently she works as an Associate Professor, Department of Law and Jurisprudence, School of Law, Makerere University.

Our supervisor Professor Staffan Höjer, who works at the Social Work Department, Gothenburg University, Sweden, linked us to our primary contact person in Uganda at an early stage in the process. With the help of our contact person we were able to get in touch with teachers and students within the department of Social Work and Social Administration (SWSA Department), Makerere University.

Among the activists there are individuals who are able to share first hand experiences of what it is like to live as LGBT persons in Kampala; these respondents both represent the NGO they work for and belong to the LGBT community themselves. As the LGBT community is not a homogenous group, (as it includes minorities both in regard to sexual orientation and in regard to gender identity), it has been of importance for us to be able to give voice to different representatives from the community. Hence among the respondents there are individuals identifying themselves as lesbian, gay, and transgender (individuals who are born male and identify themselves female are referred to as transwomen, and individuals who are born female and identify themselves male are referred to as transwomen).

We have designed specific interview guides for each sample group since they come from somewhat different backgrounds; we realize that the level of knowledge regarding the subject can be significantly different among the respondents as some of them work with this on an everyday basis, while others might never have thought about this in terms of a human rights issue. Before we began interviewing we conducted one pilot interview with a teacher in the department, we then had the possibility to adjust the interview guide and reflect over the procedure in accordance to that teacher's recommendations as well as our own experiences from the occasion. The interview guides are semi-standardized and contain open as well as specific questions, this structure helped us to ensure that the interviews overall covered the same major themes (Kvale 2009:130). In other words the guides worked as tools in guiding us through the range of themes that we aimed to discuss with our respondents, nevertheless, during the interviews we also consciously

followed the respondents' directions in order to let them talk as freely as possible and allow them to bring out issues that we had not necessarily thought of ourselves.

The main themes that we formulated in the process of designing the interview guides were also used in coding and analyzing the interviews. These are the following: sexual minorities and human rights, the public debate and the law, social work and advocacy, the international community, and last the 'anti-homosexuality bill' and the future. We intentionally introduced our topic by asking one particular open question in the beginning of the interviews (see Interview Guide for Social Workers Appendix 1).

Both of us were present in all except for two interviews, however we always had clear and somewhat separate roles as interviewers during the conversations; one of us lead the interview and the other one listened, took notes, and helped in asking follow-up questions.

#### OBSERVATIONS- PROCEDURE AND APPROACH

When we were in Kampala the 'anti-homosexuality bill' was re-tabled in the Parliament. Hence, this was a point in time when the question of sexual rights was once again on the agenda and thus sexual minorities were debated in a range of settings. As a complement to conducting interviews we have had the opportunity to attend three workshops/seminars concerning these issues and during which we conducted observations. The names of the workshops were the following:

- 1. 'Protecting Ourselves: Does Criminalizing Gay Violate the Right to Non-Discrimination?' at Makerere University.
- 2. 'Information Sharing Workshop on Sexual Minority Person's Human Rights Claims in Uganda' at Makerere University.
- 3. 'Awareness Round Table Discussion' organized by an NGO working actively for diversity and anti-discrimination in Kampala.

Invited to and present at the workshops were (among students and teachers), a number of well-known individuals that are active and recurring in the debate of sexual minority rights in Uganda. Importantly, the settings of all three workshops encouraged an open discussion in which the audience also had a say. As mentioned, human rights activist are often forced to work underground, nevertheless during these workshops people

representing both 'sides' of the debate, i.e. both pro and against human rights for LGBT populations, were present and that allowed a nuanced and thus more balanced discussion.

#### ANALYSIS- A SYMMETRICAL APPROACH

As two main perspectives regarding sexual minorities were represented during the workshops and seminars, the analysis of our observations (and interviews) will be done with a specific approach in mind. According to Margareta Hallberg (1998) 'symmetry' is desirable and thus to be considered a commitment of the social researcher. Hence, in line with Hallberg's recommendations, our diverse sample and broad perspective have motivated us to try to use a 'symmetrical approach'. In this context symmetry means to give equal and balanced attention to different views in the field as "all knowledge deserves (sociological) explanation and both the true and the false deserves analysis in the same terms" (Hallberg 1998:8). Importantly we do not aim to make any claims to hold the truth; nevertheless we are aware that it is a challenge to disregard one's own assumptions and preconceived ideas.

Considering our own background, within the human rights field, and also considering the fact that we are new acquaintances with the Ugandan context the benefits with symmetry are many. Hallberg holds the position that

"when one approaches a specific science which is unknown (or not very well known) to the social analyst, or when the views, statements or conflicts that proceed from contested knowledge claims within that science are at issue, the advantage of a symmetrical position is in my view beyond dispute" (Hallberg 1998:9).

However, to reach symmetry is certainly not an easy task, especially not when the researcher(s) has "emotional and political commitments" in regard to the research topic and its subjects (Hallberg 1998:9). Naturally, with personal involvement it is more problematic to be fair and unbiased: "It seems to be much more difficult to maintain symmetry if the analyst already has a strong opinion of what ought to be right or wrong, good or bad" (Hallberg 1998:9). Consequently, symmetry is also very closely connected to reflexivity, in other words the implication of the researcher(s) on the study and its results (Hallberg 1998:11). In other words, with a symmetrical approach our attempt is to highlight different views and acknowledge the diverse discourses, dominant as well as alternative.

#### CONTEXTUALIZATION

Since this is a controversial issue in Uganda we have been well aware that we need to be flexible during the research process, and that a great deal of contextual sensitivity needs to be applied when constructing our interview guides and while conducting the interviews. Knowledge is (re)produced in the interaction and social relationship between the researcher and the participant in the interview setting; there is always an impact of the researcher and that is important to acknowledge (Kvale 2009:54). Before constructing the interview guides we prepared ourselves by reading studies and texts about this topic, written mainly in a Ugandan or East African context. This was crucial for us in order to get an idea of how to talk about sexuality in an appropriate manner, knowing that it is considered a sensitive subject. In other words, we wanted to learn what concepts and language to use.

There is a need to be aware of the context, and acknowledge that our perspective might be different from the perspectives of our respondents. We represent a view in which sexual rights are assumed to be part of the human rights discourse; however this might not always be the case. Nevertheless, when we were in Uganda we wanted to show a sincere interest, openness, and curiosity rather than pointing out our own convictions. Our topic is controversial in Uganda, and considering the fact that we have chosen to discuss LGBT persons in the light of human rights we realize that it is impossible to be objective. Consequently, reflexivity is in a sense more significant than objectivity (Kvale 2009:242). It is important to consider what effect this may have on our research and the responses we got from our respondents. Interestingly we soon realized that even if people did not 'agree with us' they still had an interest and showed much willingness to discuss these issues.

### **DATA ANALYSIS**

All the interviews have been recorded with the consent of the respondents and worked through thoroughly. The first step of the analysis took place already in the meeting with the respondents. There are some advantages of being two interviewers, for instance in the course of asking follow-up questions and introducing other relevant topics to the discussion, which the person who leads the interview might not think of. As such, asking following up questions and probing during the interviews are part of the process of

#### validation.

The second step was to listen to the interviews and transcribe. We have transcribed most of the interviews 'verbatim' (i.e. literally), which according to Nigel Gilbert eventually guide the researchers in the process of analysis as transcriptions help in familiarizing with the data at an early stage in the process (Gilbert 2008:135-136). However, as we got the opportunity to conduct many interviews, and the time was limiting us, we decided to listen to the rest of the interviews and only transcribe important passages to their entirety. These interviews are summarized in lists and the time frames of the listed passages are typed clearly so that we can easily go back whenever needed. In other words, we made the choice to do 'selective transcription' (Gilbert 2008:135).

The next step was to read through the interviews and search for common and reoccurring themes. In addition, since we are dealing with counter discourses we also want to acknowledge things that diverge from the dominant representations. Last but not least we coded the material in accordance to our most significant themes; we attached keywords and concepts, and made notes pointing out the essence of the quotes. In this respect we are inspired by Steinar Kvale's method of 'meaning condensation', a process in which the researcher concentrates the text by taking out parts that are less necessary and make shorter and more convenient formulations out of the remaining data. Then it is time to start interpreting what it means; this is where the theoretical analysis actually begins (Kvale 2009:201-208). Deborah K. Padgett highlights the fact that themes "may jump out at you early" (Padgett 1998:83); this was the case during the process of performing our interviews which exemplifies that the process of analyzing actually started at an early stage.

Moreover we want to clarify that for the convenience of reading this thesis we have chosen to use italics for short quotes, and for quotes longer than three rows we use paragraph indention and a smaller character size.

## ETHICAL CONSIDERATIONS AND REFLEXIVITY

Before traveling to Uganda we were awarded with 'Minor Field Studies' (MFS) scholarships from the Swedish International Development Cooperation Agency (Sida). In December 2012 we attended the mandatory introduction course organized by Sida for scholarship holders; during this two-day course Sida's representatives gave

recommendations and offered modified supervision concerning for instance methodology and ethical considerations.

As we are aware that talking about sexuality is somewhat controversial, and that sexual minorities and their advocates are threatened in the Ugandan society, we had to make sure we did not put ourselves nor our respondents at unnecessary risk while conducting interviews and observations. Anonymity, confidentiality and trust are therefore of great importance and we took the chance to discuss this during the course organized by Sida. The University of Gothenburg as well as Sida are keen that students follow the ethical principles regarding research as presented by The Swedish Research Council ('Vetenskapsrådet'). According to the council there are four main requirements concerning how to conduct research in an ethically appropriate manner, in which each individual participant is protected. The four requirements include 'information', 'consent', 'confidentiality', and 'usage' (Vetenskapsrådet, our translation).

We hereby want to show how we, in our work with this thesis, aim to live up to each one of these requirements considering the interviews. The first two requirements, information and consent, were met through a written 'Letter of Introduction'. Similar to The Swedish Research Council, Kvale (2009) explains that 'informed consent' is crucial in order for the respondent to participate on a voluntary basis. The respondent will need to know of the overall purpose and procedures of the research and be aware of their rights as a study subject (Kvale 2009:70). Because of the proposed criminalization of talking about sexual minorities and the sensitive circumstances around our topic we chose to read the 'Letter of Introduction' out loud at the beginning of each interview in order to guarantee that the respondents understood the terms and conditions of their participation. In the letter we clearly stated that participation is voluntary and that the respondent at any time has the right to stop the interview, or decline to answer any question, as well as to ask for clarifications. We informed the respondents what the overall purpose of our research is and declared where it will eventually be published. This way we followed the principle of informed consent.

The third requirement regards confidentiality; in the 'Letter of Introduction' we informed the respondents that we will ensure their anonymity and not publish their names or any information that can reveal their identities. As we have shown, our project includes ethically sensitive elements, especially in the context where the research was conducted,

and we are aware that we therefore have to take this very seriously. Importantly, we do not know how the situation regarding sexual minorities will develop in the near future, especially considering the political tensions and the 'anti-homosexuality bill' which was recently re-tabled. Thus, even if some respondents explicitly stated that they did not mind if we publish their names we have made the decision to treat them all in the same confidential way (the only exception is Professor Sylvia Tamale who has agreed not to be anonymous as she herself has published many texts around this topic).

One problem that has occurred in the process of interviewing is the fact that some respondents know each other; consequently, it was at times difficult for us to be discrete considering who we conducted interviews with. Therefore it is extra important for us to be careful while quoting in order not to reveal who has said what and to anonymize the empirical material so that they cannot be easily identified by each other, therefore we have chosen to refer to wider categories, namely 'Teachers' (social work teachers and PhDs), 'Students', and 'NGO Representatives' (including LGBT persons), respectively.

The last requirement concerns the usage of the material and in this regard we have informed the participants that the material we have collected will only be used for the purpose of the research. Moreover, transcriptions and recordings are to be kept in a safe place.

Since we were traveling from outside to study a phenomena in Uganda, and since we are fundamentally critical towards the retrogressive movement concerning LGBT rights in the country, we realize that it is crucial to stay open-minded and avoid being judgmental and ethnocentric. However we are aware that we have had our own contextual pre-understandings and values, and that it would have been impossible for us to disconnect ourselves from these completely. We do nevertheless feel that by being aware of this fact, our goal has been to detect and reflect upon our own attitudes and biases in a critical manner. The human rights perspective indicates where we stand; nevertheless our aim is not to criticize social workers, but rather to understand the views of students and professionals within the field and learn about the position of the profession of social work in the Ugandan society. Fundamentally we are interested in the potential resources empowering and enabling professionals to act as change agents.

Concerning the observations, the ethical considerations have had to be cared for differently. We did not plan to attend these meetings and to conduct observations, but

since we were invited to participate we got the chance to follow the debate and observe how controversial issues like this one can be addressed, and moreover how people actually may talk about these questions, both in academic settings and in the civil society. Importantly, during the workshops/seminars we had the chance to introduce ourselves as Swedish students and inform the other participants of our interest in the issue. However we do not have the informed consent by each and every participant of the meetings, therefore we focus mainly on observing the settings and conditions and use these as examples of the academic/public debate. Moreover, we use no direct quotations from the workshops when depicting the observations.

# ISSUES OF VALIDITY, RELIABILITY, AND GENERALIZATION

'Validity' and 'reliability' need to be acknowledged in light of the context of the research as well as our role as researchers. Hence these are closely connected to reflexivity and transparency. Padgett offers "alternative terms for reliability and validity" in qualitative research, namely 'trustworthiness' and 'reflexive accounting' (Padgett 1998:89). Validation is a process that ought to be ongoing throughout the conduction of the research: when formulating interview questions, during the interviews, and when analyzing the results (Kvale 2009). One example of validation is to ask follow up questions and reformulate the respondent's answer during the interview in order to make sure we have understood what she/he means.

In quantitative research 'reliability' refers to the possibility to reproduce the research and provide the same results disregarding the particular researcher, however this is difficult and less relevant in qualitative research where it is more about being able to follow the researchers line of thought. Thus, trustworthiness of qualitative studies is best reached through transparency of the research process and the methods used. A different researcher might have done different interpretations but can thus understand the explanations and analysis made in regard to the chosen focus (Niemi 2010:82-83). Furthermore, in our study the awareness that activists are repeatedly threatened and therefore might be suspicious regarding our presence leads back to the 'truth value' of our findings (Kvale 2009:244). Thus we have of course needed to gain the respondents trust in order to increase the trustworthiness of the study in itself.

In terms of 'generalizing' the findings and the results of the study, its setting and context

is of great importance. With a small qualitative sample it is not so much about generalizing as about understanding a local phenomenon as subjective perceptions of our respondents. Nevertheless, since there is a gap to fill and as there is a lack of research in this specific area, we consider the results of this research the best known truth so far. Regarding generalizations in qualitative research Kvale argues as follows;

"Consistent demands for the social sciences to produce generalizable knowledge may involve an assumption of scientific knowledge as necessarily universal and valid for all places and times, for all humankind from eternity to eternity. In contrast, pragmatist, constructionist, and discursive approaches conceive of social knowledge as socially and historically contextualized modes of understanding and acting in the social world" (Kvale 2009:261).

Talking about certain groups makes them visible, but it also contributes to their social constructs. According to Rosenberg (2002), no matter in what ways social groups are theorized about, normative standpoints are unavoidable. Some queer theorists claim that dividing people into categories and groups is the whole root of oppression. To us, social groups are however not interesting per se as it is rather the discursive, social processes creating them and placing them in hierarchical relationships that is our focus. Unless individuals affected by oppression are in some way grouped together, power relations cannot be made visible. This does not mean that we see neither the LGBT community nor heterosexuals as being part of homogenous groups.

#### PRACTICAL CHALLENGES

As part of our preparations we considered the obstacles that we might come across in terms of for instance difficulties to find respondents that are willing to talk, issues of security, and concerns regarding our role as researcher. In regard to activist respondents we imagined that it would both be difficult to access representatives of NGOs and also be dangerous to make appointments; however, human rights activists were more easily accessible and more willing to talk than expected. It was a matter of finding key persons and once we started to conduct interviews the snowball effect followed. After deciding to make appointments with activists the security issues around meeting them were crucial; we made sure that the respondents themselves could choose where and when it was convenient to meet. Even if the respondents could choose a place where they were comfortable there have still been disturbing elements in the surroundings during some interviews (for instance people knocking at the door, interruptions in the recordings, and background noise). At times this might have affected the respondent and consequently the

validity of his or her answers.

Another practical issue that is important to highlight is the language barrier; neither our respondents nor ourselves are native English speakers. In this regard the respondents' level of education is significant; we have mainly talked to highly educated individuals with a high English proficiency and therefore we never needed to use an interpreter.

It is important to note that although it has been easy for us to reach the majority of our respondents, it has been very difficult to meet with practising social workers working with issues concerning sexual minorities. There is only one practising social worker working within this field included in our sample. A major reason for this is that not many social workers can be said to actively work with these population groups, in all probability due to the stigma attached to these populations. Working with sexual minorities can thus be viewed as controversial within the profession which also explains why these social workers are less visible. We did however become aware that several such social workers exist, however due to the time restriction of our stay in Uganda we were not able to build a network enabling us to contact these professionals. If our stay had been longer we would have had greater chances to meet with a higher number of practicing social work respondents.

# 7. RESULTS

We have chosen to follow a certain conscious outline of the results, first we give a short summary of our observations, and then the remaining parts are divided into four subchapters. Importantly, in order to frame the findings we want to give voice to the LGBT community itself; therefore a presentation of inside perspectives regarding the situation of LGBT people in Uganda is provided. This is followed by three main themes reflected in the interviews: first 'dominant discourses', second 'alternative discourses', and last 'social work and LGBT'. The most noticeable divisions within each discourse are organized under subheadings and at the end we present the proposed solutions in regard to the dominant and alternative discourses respectively. The last theme, social work and LGBT, reconnects to the dominant and alternative discourses and offers examples from the former two.

#### 7.1 THE OBSERVATIONS- A SHORT SUMMARY

In addition to the interviews we have attended three workshops during which we have done observations in regard to how discussions around sexual minority rights can be organized and (re)presented. Two of these were held in academic settings. The choice of invited presenters and guests appeared to be conscious aiming to promote a balanced and nuanced debate; human rights activists from different settings, university teachers and students, religious and political leaders respectively had the chance to present their viewpoint in regard to the issues at hand.

In short, the main aim of the workshop 'Protecting Ourselves: Does Criminalizing Gay Violate the Right to Non-Discrimination?' at Makerere University was to provide a platform for an open discussion about sexual minority rights. It was organized by the Collage of Humanities and Social Sciences, School of Liberal and Performing Arts. The very name of this workshop is interesting; although posed as a question, it indicates that there is a human rights approach. The issue is how human rights relate to LGBTI populations, which was highlighted and addressed from different angles during the presentations. Many discussions ended up to be in response to some of the dominant discourses that we have also revealed during the interviews, e.g.' homosexuality perceived as a sin' and 'how to protect minors'.

The initiators of the second workshop, 'Information Sharing Workshop on Sexual

Minority Person's Human Rights Claims in Uganda', were representatives from Makerere University School of Law. The main aim was to create knowledge and share information about the 'anti-homosexuality bill' and to discuss the future in terms of implementation and necessary amendments. Some sections of the bill were highlighted as problematic and suggestions of how to move forward were discussed. Two main camps could be observed: human rights defenders on the one side and persons opposing human rights for sexual minorities on the other.

Each session was concluded with an open discussion in the form of a round of questions. Our experience during these first two workshops was that people representing dominant discourses were in majority in the audience; consequently, they took up most time in terms of putting forward their arguments in the discussions following the presentations. Importantly, alternative viewpoints were also given space, however sometimes they were not taken seriously and were thus ridiculed by other people in the audience.

The third workshop, 'Awareness Round Table Discussion', was organized by an NGO consciously and actively working for human rights including sexual rights. In this specific workshop there was a very clear presumption of sexual rights being an obvious component of human rights. Thus the context was slightly different in comparison to the former two workshops. The main focus of the workshop was 'Gender and Sexuality' and one of the aims was to exchange experiences and raise awareness regarding the situation of sexual minorities in Uganda as well as highlighting societal and personal effects of heteronormativity. There seemed to be a wide range of professionals from the public sector and the civil society attending the workshop with a shared willingness to discuss and to learn more about these questions.

To conclude, these workshops can be regarded good examples how this topic, that formerly was considered a 'non-issue', is now an issue that is discussed in different settings, for instance in workshops organized by departments of the university.

#### 7.2 THE SITUATION OF LGBTs

Although our main focus is not to study the marginalization of LGBT persons in Uganda, but rather the potential within the profession of social work, it is essential to first understand the situation of LGBT persons. We find the perspectives of LGBT persons imperative to our study as they provide a description of our research context from the

inside. Thus in this section we will present a framework of the situation of LGBT persons in Uganda by providing a voice to these inside perspectives.

According to one respondent, LGBT persons in Uganda started to become more visible during the late 90's. She says that although people at that point generally were not hostile towards the LGBT persons 'coming out' they were hardly taken seriously either. In the early 2000 LGBT organizations started forming, and as sexual rights started being claimed LGBT persons also became more visible in society (Interview NGO Representative). Today there are around twenty LGBT organizations in Uganda, most of which focus on gay men. Surprisingly, it is according to many respondents however the lesbian movement that is the strongest. The explanation is often that they have been backed and supported by a few prominent actors within the growing feminist movement of Uganda. Most of the LGBT organizations in Uganda are unregistered and depend completely on international donor funding.

All of our respondents from the LGBT community agree that their situation has in a sense both worsened and improved after the re-tabling of the 'anti-homosexuality bill'. This is a result of different factors, including international and national religious 'anti-gay' influences trying to combat the increased claim for sexual rights throughout the African continent. On the one hand, the bill has led to an increased visibility of the LGBT community. This means that a group that was previously invisible has now became a recognizable community facilitating for the expansion of the LGBT activist community as well as aiding the 'coming out process' for many individuals, who would otherwise be too afraid or isolated to embrace their sexualities or gender identities. As such, a female activist means that: "being visible is in itself progress, whether for the bad or for the good, it is progress" (Interview NGO Representative). As the bill has in part facilitated for discussions about a topic that was previously too taboo to address, a certain amount of awareness has actually been raised among the public as well as among some human rights defenders who now include the quest for sexual rights in their agenda for human rights and cooperate with LGBT organizations. A male activist explains that

"however much [the bill] was so negative, it also gave us a platform to outsource for 'allies', to you know penetrate through the civil society, and the coalition was formed. It's a coalition of civil society organization which are mainly dealing with different kinds of human rights like women's rights, children's rights, everything but they came on board to fight the 'anti-homosexuality bill' which was an achievement' (Interview NGO Representative).

Certainly, the bill has also brought international awareness to the situation of the LGBT

community in Uganda which in effect has put pressure on the government to halt the negative development for sexual rights. It has also effectively inspired many international donors to help out with the funding of many LGBT organizations. On the other hand, the backlashes of the bill have also been severe as it is part of a general trend of state-inspired homophobia. As such, much negative focus has been put on LGBT individuals making them targets for many misconceptions and negative attention from the public and the media. Hence, several activists describe an increase of discrimination and hate crimes after the introduction of the 'anti-homosexuality bill' in 2009.

Even lesbians are targeted in the 'anti-homosexuality bill' and that is a relatively new phenomena as previous focus has mainly been on the act of sodomy (anal sex), and thus on gay men. Several activists explains that before the introduction of the bill, lesbians and transmen have been two relatively invisible groups in society as they have been seen mainly as 'sportswomen' or 'tomboys' (Interview NGO Representatives). When the bill was introduced, along with national hate campaigns against LGBTs, the public was made aware of 'the dress code of the lesbian woman', which according to several respondents means clothing which is not stereotypically female (of course, it has to be noted that there are also many lesbian women who do wear stereotypically 'feminine clothing'). One activist says that in relation to this campaign, lesbian women were portrayed as confused, and accused of being "man haters" and of "breaking up families" (Interview NGO Representative). She says that there is still a lot of confusion among the public concerning lesbian women, as most of the focus still lies on homosexual men and the way that they are presumed to have sex. As the sexual act is presumed always having to include penetration, it is generally considered that women cannot have same-sex relationships. Because of the fact that many people still negatively associate homosexuality with male same-sex relationships, many activists tell us that gay men are generally more vulnerable to public discrimination and hate crimes than lesbian women, particularly men who stand out as more 'effeminate' than other men in their appearances. As patriarchic structures are still strong and heavily connected to men's ability to procreate, gay men are frequently said to be mostly stigmatized and vulnerable to different forms of discrimination due to their 'lack of masculinity' (Interview NGO Representative).

Nevertheless, several respondents also say that lesbian women as well have been made

more visible in society; they also face discrimination and severe human rights violations such as 'corrective rape' which is used as a method to 'rehabilitate' lesbian women into heterosexuality (Interview NGO Representative).

Almost all of the activists express that public discrimination is *particularly* affecting trans-persons as they are more visible in the way they dress: "The situation for LGBTs has worsened since the re-tabling of the bill and the most people that are at risk are the transgender because they are easily identified and easily seen" (Interview NGO Representative). This particular activist defines himself as a transman (a man born a biological woman). He means that most of the homophobia in Uganda is actually what he calls is 'transphobia', because lesbians and gays are not as easily identified. According to him people do not generally know the difference between homosexuality and transidentity because of ignorance or misinformation. This leads to the misconceptions that transmen are actually lesbians and that transwomen are actually gay men. Most activists mean that because of their visibility, and the particular negative associations with gay men, it is the transwomen that face the greatest risks. An activist who defines herself as a transwoman (a woman born a biological male) means that they will be the first victims if the 'anti-homosexuality bill' is implemented; "because of visibility I know we are the first victims. So it is my worry, it is my fear that transwomen will be the first victims if this bill is passed because... ... the bill talks about reporting" (Interview NGO Representative). She expresses that she and women like her are already facing grave discriminations such as violent hate crimes due to their visibility in society. She also means that most of the transwomen she knows are or have been supporting themselves as sex workers, putting them in an even greater risk to e.g. harassment, police brutality, and exclusion from social services. Furthermore, both of the transgendered respondents express that they to various degrees have experienced exclusion even from the LGBT community, as misconceptions of gender identity also permeate this community. Consequently, they have been active in sensitizing LGBT activists about these issues. They are also independently very active in the quest for the rights of transgendered persons in the Ugandan society; "We have helped SUPporting gays and lesbians, but now we are starting to advocate for ourselves" (Interview NGO Representative).

When talking to activists about human rights violations affecting them, it becomes clear that there are substantial gaps in their enjoyment of civil and political rights as well as in their enjoyment of economic, social and cultural rights. One activist talks about the fact that the freedom of assembly is a granted right within the constitution of Uganda, but that this right is being systematically violated:

"Recently, in fact this year, we were literally chased out of a conference, a workshop; in fact it was a leadership workshop. Just because we were LGBT organizations doing a leadership workshop the so called minister of Ethics and Integrity came in and announced the meeting null and void, and we were like 'Hey, we paid for this premise', you know. And what he was accusing us of was that we gays have no right of assembly" (Interview NGO Representative).

The respondent further talks about other violations, for instance in regard to freedom of speech as well as arbitrary arrest of LGBT persons. This activist tells us that the police sometimes use 'entrapment' in which a policeman pretends to be gay and seek sexual contact with supposed gay men in order to arrest them. By catching the unknowing victim in the act of agreeing to have sex, he is arrested and sometimes charged with faulty charges. According to the respondent, most times the police do not even know the content of the Penal Code as they seem to think that the 'anti-homosexuality bill' has already been implemented. Many victims plead guilty because they are afraid and because they are pressured to do so; "you find that a lot of people are getting arrested because they don't have the knowledge, and they don't have the resources" (Interview NGO Representative). The respondent works for an NGO that helps victims of these sorts of human rights abuses by bailing them out or by using the assistance of lawyers who can plead for their cases. Most of the times, this work is very successful, although there are cases where the victim has already pleaded guilty to the charges, in which case the person has no choice other than serving a long prison sentence. Another activist tells us that there are also cases where transgendered persons are arrested and forced to undress in front of police officers who demand that they reveal their biological sex to them (Interview NGO Representative).

Other human rights violations pervading all interviews with activists are barriers to education, employment, housing, and healthcare. They all talk about the fact that many persons are expelled from the educational system on the cognizance or suspicion that they are LGBT (Interview NGO Representatives). The same goes for employment as "most of the LGBTI people here are jobless. They cannot get jobs because of their sexuality" (Interview NGO Representative). Access to housing is also expressed as very difficult. As many LGBT persons in urban areas rent their housing, landlords frequently expel or resist LGBT persons from renting their property. Another shared experience is the great risk of

being disowned from one's own family; one activist says that "most of the LGBT people, mainly even most of our volunteers here were chased out of their families, they don't have homes" (Interview NGO Representative). This activist however means that the most common and worst human rights violation is the barriers to health care that LGBT persons (mostly gay men) suffer. He claims that there are many cases of persons who have been refused treatment on the basis for their sexuality and refers to a case where a nurse note wrote in a patient's journal that the patient is gay and hence should be refused any future treatment (Interview NGO Representative).

Not surprisingly, many respondents describe the LGBT community as generally very underprivileged in society. Without the support of a family network, and with substantial barriers in accessing civil and political rights as well as education, employment, housing and health care they are not only stigmatized, but also marginalized in their communities. One activist expresses; "If you cannot stand your ground at times you lose everything" (Interview NGO Representative). This makes the LGBT community an extremely important network of mutual support and strength. Working as an LGBT activist is however not without danger. One activist explains that after the introduction of the 'antihomosexuality bill', she always feels an underlying threat to her safety. The organization she works for receives many threats, but the police are not willing to offer them support. Consequently, she describes herself and her fellow activist colleagues as vulnerable to any sort of attack; "Someone can walk in and shoot you dead" (Interview NGO Representative). She also says that people sometimes humiliate her and other activists publicly. The organization has also been raided, whereby a number of computers and other working materials were stolen. She is sure that the burglars were part of the police force wanting to monitor the activity of the organization as the office is well-known by the government.

However, one activist argues that some international reporting on the situation of LGBTs in Uganda has been exaggerated (Interview NGO Representative). He particularly describes one case he remembers where a foreign film maker came to Uganda to illustrate the situation of LGBTs and grossly exaggerated the situation by for instance describing Uganda as 'the worst place to be gay', which is something the respondent does not agree with. As the filmmaker had consciously distorted facts and statements during his research, he produced a faulty image of the situation which resulted in the lack of

credibility for LGBT activists nationwide. The respondent agrees that the LGBT community in Uganda is marginalized and discriminated against, but he also expresses that there are in fact places where he and his fellow activists feel relatively safe, and where people are generally more accepting and open-minded towards LGBT persons (e.g. certain 'LGBT-friendly' areas and bars).

There are some conflicting ideas among respondents whether or not urban areas are safer than rural areas. The above respondent experiences urban areas to be more dangerous than rural areas:

"the biggest cases of homophobia are coming from the urban areas, in rural areas you hardly hear about cases of torture and discrimination. You find that some people are okay with certain people, you know, being homosexuals as long as they respect the people, and they are not criminals who are doing anything wrong in society, so society adapts to them" (Interview NGO Representative).

This respondent finds urban slum areas particularly dangerous for LGBT persons. However there are great differences in the tolerance for LGBT persons in different rural areas, which explain why some respondents experience that urban areas like Kampala are safer. Thus a person's view is based on her/his own experiences; "Urban areas are safer for LGBTI persons than rural areas. In rural areas people are ignorant, and the environment is hostile. Homosexuality is especially not tolerated in the villages. Kampala is a bit more liberal" (Interview NGO Representative).

Several of the activists express that homophobia has particularly festered among the academics; "Funny enough, the most educated people in Uganda are the most, the worst, the biggest homophobes...the ones who are tolerant are the ones who are less educated... people from rural areas" (Interview NGO Representative). Another activist talks about the academics in a similar way; "they have this instilled homophobia and transphobia, they are the ones being worse than you would expect" (Interview NGO Representative).

The already mentioned hate-campaigns against LGBT persons took place mainly in urban areas like Kampala which fueled homophobia among the public. As such one respondent says that the situation for LGBTs got more hostile in Kampala after accusations that homosexuals was recruiting young children for instance in schools (Interview NGO Representative). One activist believes that homophobia and heteronormativity within the academic environment can also be explained with the religious background of the Ugandan educational system (Interview NGO Representative). This is something that we will come back to later on.

## 7.3 DOMINANT DISCOURSES- LGBT AS A SOCIAL PROBLEM

The dominant discourses in Uganda hold that sexual minorities constitute a 'social problem'. Individuals with a sexual orientation other than heterosexual or with a gender identity that is not conforming to the norm are seen as deviant, or even abnormal. They are considered a threat towards society, and therefore the idea is that *they* need to change and adapt in line with the societal norms (e.g. heteronormativity) and expectations in regard to their biological sex.

Evidently these perceptions are strong in the Ugandan society today. All of our respondents, no matter their personal viewpoints and positions regarding LGBT and sexual rights, in fact confirm the existence of certain dominant discourses, which in many cases are interconnected. As we will show, what we here call 'dominant discourses' are mainly connected to perceptions of homosexuality and ideas of what it entails, traditional family values and religious beliefs, and cultural values, which often leads to a discussion of cultural relativism in regard to human rights.

It is argued that prior to the tabling of the 'anti-homosexuality bill' issues of sexual minorities were generally not taken seriously. Persons with a sexual orientation or gender identity other than the normative were relatively invisible in society and the topic was often subject to ridicule. Today it however comes across as a highly political and thus very sensitive topic. With that being said, sexuality is overall a subject which many respondents describe as coated with taboos making it a difficult subject to talk about and to address even in academic settings; "I don't think it is just religious, it is about culture, sexuality is not talked about, you just do it" (Interview Teacher). For many people the subject of sexual minorities is even more prohibited; "that kind of sexual orientation, Of the minority as we may term it, it is not something people want to talk about, it's taboo actually. That's the best way I can say it" (Interview Teacher). As of recent, many respondents are however more willing to address the topic of sexual minorities as a result of already mentioned wider societal discussions, often in relation to ethical concerns:

"This is a new problem, relatively new, in this country [...] There is a time I couldn't even feel like talking about it, discussing, passing it a word through my mouth; it was that bad. But of recent, this is one of the issues I have been discussing; whenever I talk about ethics we use it as a case to study" (Interview Teacher).

#### PERCEPTIONS OF HOMOSEXUALITY

When discussing sexual minorities, which is a concept that includes diverse identities and orientations, much of the focus is on homosexuality and more specifically homosexual men. That is also what the Ugandan Penal Code is focusing on with its 'anti-sodomy law'. While respondents with alternative viewpoints often pay attention to the consent of adults and their right to their own sexuality, respondents with dominant viewpoints often focus on homosexuality as a threat to Ugandan cultural and religious values. A great amount of emphasis is also put on sexual force, western infiltration, pedophilia, and defilement (a term that our respondents often use in regard to sexual relations with minors).

By interconnecting homosexuality with defilement and the sexual abuse of children, the 'anti-homosexuality bill' reflects various fears recently stirred by many different political and religious actors. The bill however also reflects many people's fears towards homosexuality as a sort of impendent threat to the values and order of society as a whole. One social work teacher expresses that it is a phenomena worse than murder:

"It is threatening an entire society and creation, unlike even murder; you murder you kill one person, that one is gone, you threaten, you create panic immediately, but this one has a way... it threatens creation, it threatens procreation, it threatens cultural values... core... it threatens families, it threatens society and social organization" (Interview Teacher).

As mentioned, one negative perception often correlates to another. However, below we present two distinct perceptions among the respondents concerning LGBT persons.

#### The Protection of Children

When addressing the topic of sexual minorities, many respondents primarily talk about homosexuality or the LGBT community as a threat to the safety of children. The main argument to support this fear is that a recruitment campaign allegedly took place in schools whereby homosexuals 'recruited' children into homosexuality. When talking to a spokesperson of the National Association of Social Workers of Uganda (NASWU), we learn the association has concerns regarding these campaigns:

"We had something like a recruitment of students in boarding schools into homosexuality and lesbianism. And this was not just hearsay, it was real because students used to come home complaining to their parents that they had been sodomized, that they were being recruited into these acts of sexuality. So it is like they were stuffing this thing down on the children, trying to tell them it is normal to be like this..." (Interview NASWU Representative).

This respondent furthers her line of reasoning by saying that many people are very economically underprivileged in Uganda which is why some children and adolescents may be willing to perform sexual favors in return for the payment of school fees etc. (Interview NASWU Representative).

The concept of 'recruitment' does not exclusively encompass ideas of sexual force and violence, but also an idea that this is one of the ways in which the LGBT community 'expands their membership' (Interview Student). As such, there is a general belief that the sexuality of a homosexual person is acquired through socialization as the result of some sort of manipulation. According to many respondents, this manipulation entails that persons are told to abandon their heterosexuality 'in favor' of homosexuality.

While many respondents holding alternative viewpoints say that these 'recruitment campaigns' were elaborate lies spread by the anti-gay campaigners, respondents believing in them claim that there is valid evidence proving their occurrences. In fact, all of these respondents talk about them as self-evident facts. Even some respondents who believe in the enforcement of sexual rights become ambivalent when they speak of these alleged recruitment campaigns. As such several respondents believe that although the LGBT community should be granted their minority rights, there are also deviant individuals within this group who can and should be legally distinguished from the heterosexual majority (even though pedophiles mainly exist amongst heterosexuals). As previously mentioned, many respondents talk about the 'anti-homosexuality bill' as a way to counteract this envisioned threat against children's rights. One teacher who shows a certain amount of ambivalence says; "the argument is that 'how do you protect, especially the young generation, from being carried away into a culture that is external to their?' and which maybe they think is not suitable" (Interview Teacher).

Another strong idea among social work students and teachers is that homosexuality spreads in same-sex environments such as prisons and boarding schools, particularly girls' schools, and that preventive measure are (and should be) taken to prevent these same-sex relations. One student holding very dominant viewpoints says that homosexual practices are strictly prohibited in boarding schools, and that students who are caught engaging in those actions will be expelled immediately. Fellow students are not accepting of these kinds of actions, and although they will not normally resort to violence, they will expose the girls in question to ridicule (Interview Student).

Many respondents holding dominant viewpoints however diminishes childhood and adolescent same-sex acts amongst girls by referring to a sort of sexual curiosity that would otherwise be naturally targeted towards boys. As such respondents regularly say that girls who are sexually attracted to other girls will eventually 'grow out of it'. Although generally speaking in favor of sexual rights, one teacher for instance believes that lesbianism is something that girls will outgrow; "[the girls] will see the light at some point, yes". He means that these girls will "get back to the dominant orientation" once they have left the boarding schools (Interview Teacher).

# Homosexuality as a Western Import

The occurrence of homosexuality and non-normative gender identity was until recently relatively invisible in Uganda. Along with the fact that sexual rights have been legally implemented in many western countries, many LGBT organizations in Uganda are also financed by western donors. As of lately, there has also been much pressure on Uganda from western countries to implement sexual rights. As such, the ideas of recruitment and socialization of homosexuality are entwined with perceptions that homosexuality is essentially a 'western' phenomenon.

Just like children and adolescents are perceived to be 'recruited into homosexuality' because they are financially underprivileged and easily manipulated with money, many respondents believe that adults are recruited the same way, and that they provide for themselves either by prostitution or are in other ways financially supported by the LGBT movement. One student means that the government has to find a way to stop these recruitments; "they can advocate, 'if you want to get rich, you can come and join us'... and they'll give you whatever you want on those conditions, so I think it's also the duty of the government to come up and begin stopping such institutions from frapping people" (Interview Student). A common perception is that the resources used by the LGBT community to 'recruit' new members come from the west. One teacher explains:

"but also you know what is happening in this country... in many cases those people get oriented into, ehm 'gayism' or whatever, one of the causes is poverty. That is a perception that gay men and women, whatever that is, they have resources, because we have a perception that they come from the west and come here, so they have resources" (Interview Teacher).

Likewise, the spokesperson from NASWU claims that the alleged recruitment campaigns amongst school children were funded with western money: "and from the information that was gathered there was a lot of money from the west, including countries like

Sweden..." (Interview NASWU Representative).

#### FAMILY VALUES AND RELIGIOUS BELIEFS

Religion, first and foremost Christianity, has a central role in the Ugandan society. As most citizens regularly visit their churches, the teachings of religious leaders have a huge influence on the normative beliefs and values as they are highly esteemed authorities in society. As such, many respondents tell us that religious discourses often permeate other forms of discourses, even within the academic setting, granting huge amounts of precedence over knowledge to religious leaders.

During our interviews, it hence becomes clear to us that many heteronormative perceptions within the Ugandan society are closely connected to religious discourses:

"Religion plays a very big role, it is very, very big because [...] Uganda is basically a religious country, people here really do believe in God regardless of whether they are Catholics, Protestants, Muslims. And all these religions are anti-LGBT, they teach 'heterosexualism'" (Interview NASWU Representative).

The respondent says that religious leaders condemn homosexuality, and that the population listens to them. Accordingly, the majority of Ugandans are in favor of the 'anti-homosexuality bill' as a result of these religious teachings in churches as well as in mosques:

"And during that time of the 'anti-homosexuality bill' there is a lot on it, there is a lot of talk on it in churches and mosques and everything and the population was angry – why is the west interfering, we can make our own laws and everything. So they do really listen to these religious leaders, they have a very big role. Yeah" (Interview NASWU Representative).

Because the message of religious leaders reaches many people, the respondent also means that they can be extremely useful in their willingness to spread the message of certain social programs.

During many interviews it becomes evident that the religious discourse is closely linked to concepts of the Ugandan family institution, and that there are strong expectations on women and men in fulfilling their gender roles in society according to traditional Ugandan family values. Many respondents holding dominant viewpoints reference the Bible when saying that men and women must oblige to the norm. One particular teacher shows a strong moral standpoint:

"if you say 'you are supposed...you are free to do what you want, and you're free to marry...a fellow woman', that is morally wrong, because humanity by nature, and creation, it did not begin like that. Morally...if you take it by the Bible, you may not believe in the

Bible, but that's the origin of man...creation, there's creation, man...and woman in the beginning, that is full stop, it doesn't need any argument" (Interview Teacher).

This and other respondents often refer to the 'natural order' of Adam and Eve when pointing out the fact that the order of the sexes and their relations has been predetermined by God; "God created them in the beginning: man and woman, Adam and Eve-finish!" (Interview Teacher). In this context, any sexual relations outside the hetero-norm are often seen as wrong as they are "outside the normal" (Interview Teacher). Several teacher and student respondents also stress the fact that same-sex relations are 'sinful' according to the Bible and should be seen and treated as any other sin; "It is a weakness and a sin [...] It is a sin. S-I-N. And therefore it is like any other sin because to me there is no bigger or smaller sin, they are all sins [...] To me it is a weakness" (Interview Teacher).

According to many respondents, the biggest concern of same-sex couples is the inability to procreate together. When talking about same-sex relationships one student asks; "How can you really like get a child?" (Interview Student). As the family network is often an extremely important source of social support, many respondents stress the importance in procreation to ensure the expansion of the community and one's own family network. As mentioned before, many respondents believe that homosexuals are socialized into homosexuality. As such there is a fear among several respondents that people will start abandoning heterosexuality in favor of homosexuality, deteriorating 'African values', communities and the family institution in the process.

## CULTURAL RELATIVISM OF HUMAN RIGHTS

Same-sex relations and non-normative gender identity are seen as new phenomena on the African continent by many respondents. These are however not merely viewed as western 'imports', but also as expressions of neocolonial oppression affecting Uganda as well as the whole of Africa. By enforcing and legitimizing 'foreign' behaviors, the west is alleged to deliberately counteract the normative beliefs and values of African countries; consequently, many respondents voice that cultural relativism should prevail over the universality of human rights. As such, many respondents disregard sexual rights in the discourse of human rights. Since homosexuality is considered essentially un-African, the quest for human rights of LGBT persons is hence seen as un-implementable in a Ugandan context:

"The society doesn't accept this, not within us. It looks like it is foreign; it is not part of us. For us, we... we have great strong values of marriage and childbearing. People need to marry and need to have children, and many children. So if... given that cultural position now, where does this one come in? It becomes an outside thing, outside the core values of the society" (Interview Teacher).

Several respondents also talk about the right to sovereignty; "Uganda is a sovereign state and our constitution is informed, yes by the international standards of human rights, but also by our values and you know our way of life as a country" (Interview Teacher).

In the discussion of cultural relativism of human rights, our respondents often highlight ideas of what 'Ugandan culture' historically have been, currently is, and should be in the future. In this context, many respondents believe that the morality of their society is essentially anchored in religious beliefs, and that religious principles are prioritized over principles of human rights; "Morality is anchored in religion and goes beyond the scope of human rights. Religion has been the foundation of everything". Same-sex marriages are for instance not seen as a human right as it is "outside creation" (Interview Teacher).

When discussing the critique from the international community concerning the negative development of sexual rights in Uganda, many respondents feel that foreign politicians, media and other actors is exaggerating the situation of sexual minorities in Uganda. They do for instance not believe that the LGBT community is exposed to the kind of discrimination and marginalization reported by international media. Neither do many respondents understand the massive criticism of the 'anti-homosexuality bill', as they themselves are often in favor of implementing most parts of the bill. Overall, respondents talk about a clash in values and a western lack of sensitivity for the values and norms of Ugandan society:

"Of course nobody denies human rights, you have the right to be who you are, the right to decide, to become something, fundamental human rights are there, but...in the background, the people don't normally ask the question; 'is it right to do certain things?', and that's now when values begin to clash. Is it right?" (Interview Teacher).

This particular teacher believes that the concept of human rights is being abused when referring to sexual rights as he does not see the LGBT community as a vulnerable minority group, but as a group of confused and disturbed individuals living outside the norms of society. Another teacher equals sexual rights to 'bestiality' (humans having sex with animals):

"Now if you go and start associating with an animal... is that a good right? Here's when values begin to clash. You say freedom of speech, but what kind of speech are you making; it's also very important what kind of speech! So, this takes us to this single thing, those sexual things; it is your right to be who you are, that is very true, but now if you say for

example that I am right, say to marry a fellow man, that is, that is morally wrong, that's morally wrong" (Interview Teacher).

Rather than believing in the protection of the rights of sexual minorities, many respondents see that society needs protection from them, rather than that they need protection from discrimination; "*Protect what...? It is a sin!*" (Interview Teacher).

#### PROPOSED SOLUTIONS IN REGARD TO DOMINANT DISCOURSES

As shown, many respondents with dominant viewpoints talk in harsh terms of sexual minorities. During interviews respondents frequently refer to them as criminals, pedophiles, and sinners. Many respondents are also in favor of the implementation of the 'anti-homosexuality bill'; "naturally it's not normal and society does not, does not see it as a normal thing, so when you are found doing it, it must be considered a crime, yes! That's straightforward because it is not normal...to do that" (Interview Teacher).

Important to note is however that none of our respondents believe in the implementation of the death penalty, as it is judged too hard a sentence. One student says "maybe the other person can be in prison, or be punished, but not death, yeah". This particular student however means that homosexual persons should be punished rigorously; "They shouldn't be killed straight away, maybe you can do something apart from killing, yeah. Maybe the person can be in prison for like 20 years" (Interview Student). The fact that the respondent expresses that homosexual person's should rightfully serve prison sentences for about 20 years is nevertheless a rare view among our respondents.

Although many do believe in the continuous criminalization of homosexuality and the reinforcement of even stricter regulations for homosexuals, most respondents also have a 'softer' approach to sexual minorities whereby they believe that the persons in questions should be given a chance to receive counseling and other forms of rehabilitations before being trialed for 'crimes'; "*They should not get killed or put in prisons – they should get professional help*" (Interview Teacher). As such respondents are also usually against the section of the 'anti-homosexuality bill' where private citizens as well as professionals would be legally obliged to report homosexual persons to the authorities (or risk penalties themselves). This is also the general position taken by NASWU. Strict legislation is among many respondents suggested to have more a symbolic value as it might stop more people from 'joining' the LGBT community; "The laws would come to stop eh, more people from becoming eh gay, or lesbian or something like that" (Interview Teacher).

Other respondents stress the role of religious leaders in the 'rehabilitation' of sexual minorities: "I think the religious leaders have to come out to begin teaching people... what they are supposed to do... cause I believe that those who engage in it, they lack what? Religious advice" (Interview Student). This student also stresses the fact that homosexuality is a sin and that sexual minorities need to acknowledge the consequences of their behaviors; "I really see that the religious leaders have to come up... to begin like teaching people about that thing. It is a sin. If they begin teaching people that, you avoid such kind of things. It's a sin and God will punish you. I believe that you will change" (Interview Student).

## 7.4 ALTERNATIVE DISCOURSES- SEXUAL RIGHTS ARE HUMAN RIGHTS

Although the dominant discourses regarding sexual minorities and LGBT rights prove to be fairly strong, we have also found counter discourses, i.e. alternative views, among our respondents. Nevertheless, according to Tamale alternative viewpoints are in minority within the general discussion:

"the voices that are heard most are those that are extremely homophobic and then there are voices that are minority voices, even within religious circles, within political circles, that talk about, you know, 'Just leave them alone, they are human beings'. But those are the minority" (Interview Sylvia Tamale).

Not surprisingly, our strongest voices representing alternative discourses are those by activists, actively working for human rights, but importantly we have also seen resistance against the dominant discourses within the profession of social work, and among the more liberal social work teachers and students. These respondents essentially consider sexual rights as part of the human rights discourse, however we want to emphasize that during many interviews we have also discovered ambivalent and somewhat paradoxical claims.

According to some respondents there is a positive side to the 'anti-homosexuality bill', namely that it has brought questions of (homo-)sexuality to the agenda. One activist explains that it has created a kind of openness in the sense that he is now able to sit down and talk to his family about this; before the tabling of the bill there was "no avenue on where to start to talk from" (Interview NGO Representative). In other words the bill has opened up for a discussion which there previously was no room for. Tamale also appreciates this development:

more, the door was flung open so many more people have been forced to listen to the other discourses; people that would, before the bill was tabled, would just close, shut their ears and simply they didn't want to know, they didn't want to hear anything to do with homosexuality, they have been forced to listen to the other voices. I think it also boosted the activism of gay, LGBT people, themselves" (Interview Sylvia Tamale).

Thus t 'anti-homosexuality bill' has "awakened many people" and now people are speaking much more about these things, nevertheless it is also necessary to point out that discrimination and hate-crimes have increased since the bill was first tabled (Interview Social Worker).

#### IN RESPONSE TO DOMINANT DISCOURSES AND HOMOPHOBIA

A common estimation is that most Ugandans are in favour of the 'anti-homosexuality bill'; it is understood as protecting children and children's rights, and this is used as an explanation why many people support a new law. One NGO representative argues that the Ugandan state is homophobic and that there are strong dominant discourses concerning rumors of recruitment in schools, which at length lead to a need to protect children and consequently have fueled the homophobic attitudes (Interview NGO Representative). In response to this common argument, some respondents highlight that there are already laws in place that in fact are not fully implemented in this respect. Consequently, criminalizing gay people in the name of children's protection is considered as "uncalled for" (Interview Teacher).

There is an assumption that the Ugandan people lack knowledge regarding the national laws and therefore are easily deceived; one teacher wonders "what is it that they have been told about the bill? What is it that they have been told about the already existing laws, which are protecting the children? What is it that they understand about it?" (Interview Teacher). Likewise, one of the activists considers the perception of recruitment part of a wrongful and harmful discourse; "for an attitude to be that a homosexual can recruit a child is very, is very delusional and I would even say disrespectful because that is not the case. That is not the case [...] where is the evidence?" (Interview NGO Representative).

One social work respondent, representing a more liberal view, finds that sexual minorities are not "recognized as natural", which he considers a crucial problem (Interview Teacher). Another respondent explains how LGBT persons are treated as if they have disorders; "we have a counseling course for social work students, and there... they don't

even talk about minorities, I think they talk about 'sexual disorders'" (Interview Teacher). Hence, there is a need to shift the focus from labeling sexual minorities as criminals that are violating children to recognizing that there are 'consenting adults' with a free will and that they are entitled to rights, e.g. the right to privacy:

"if two consenting adults are together, and they may not even necessarily be engaged in sexual acts, why is it a public matter? And why should it be criminalized? And why should the person die for that? Because I think it is a personal thing, bedroom matters are personal things" (Interview NGO Representative).

The activists we have interviewed, and also some of the more liberal social workers, strongly argue against the claim that sexual orientations and gender expressions outside the norms are 'un-African' and therefore must be considered 'western imports'. Many respondents recollect depictions in the national history of Uganda and find that homosexuality already existed a long time ago in the country, and therefore the perception of western import is to be considered wrong. Accordingly, homosexuality is not to be considered alien to African culture.

However, matters of LGBTs have previously not been openly discussed in Uganda; consequently, when the politicians in the west start to threaten to contract aid, for instance, these harmful perceptions might be strengthened (Interview Teacher). Cutting aid is also not preferred because it affects everyone; "we suffer the homophobia and we suffer the consequences of not having aid [...] however much I'm LGBT, I'm still a Ugandan citizen" (Interview NGO Representative). Moreover, members of the sexual minorities feel that the western import argument basically excludes them from the Ugandan culture; "I think the threats are only fueling people's attitudes to pass the bill because now they are looking at it like 'you see it is really true, you know... it is a foreign thing and it is a western civilization thing' so... but aren't we Ugandans too?" (Interview NGO Representative). The identity of an individual is complex and so is culture in itself, thus it is problematic to claim that certain gender expressions are outside of culture, in the words of a respondent; "much of these people actually practicing that, they are not interfering with your culture, they remain with your culture as a person" (Interview Student).

Tamale turns the argumentation around and states that *homophobia*, not homosexuality, is imported; it was brought to the continent mainly by missionaries proclaiming their religion and colonizers introducing foreign laws. According to Tamale, homophobia in Africa is

"state-inspired, very much inspired by organized religion that were introduced on this continent in the 19<sup>th</sup> Century. Before that, homosexuals, transgendered people existed, everyone would know about them, they would whisper, you know, about them but they would not be tortured, they would not be punished; our customary law does not include any crimes to do with LGBT. So all this was imported and these over-enthusiastic religious people, of course the laws that were introduced by the, you know, Victorian British colonialists, and politicians taking advantage in a very populist fashion, whipping up this hatred and fear of homosexuality" (Interview Sylvia Tamale).

In a similar fashion, currently the 'anti-homosexuality bill' whips up the fear and strengthens homophobic attitudes in the country. Importantly, Tamale clearly states that homophobia in Uganda is not different from homophobia in other parts of the world, for instance in the west; it follows the same kind of argumentation which leads to similar fears and repercussions.

As a consequence of the history outlined above, activists claim that homophobia and heteronormativity are also institutionalized in the academics:

"Through the history of Uganda, most schools that were started up were, were put up by the missionaries [...] most of the schools here have religious backgrounds [...] there is no syllabus that talks about sexuality or sexual diversity in schools. The only thing they talk about is health and heterosexuality alone!" (Interview NGO Representative).

Additionally there is a somewhat contested idea that highly educated people are among the biggest homophobes and that people who are less educated, and people in the rural areas, are in fact more tolerant towards diversity (Interview NGO Representative). Tamale confirms this perception and states that "even in academia there is a lot of homophobia" (Interview Sylvia Tamale).

Responses to religious claims can be connected to those of culture; a great part of the Ugandan identity is associated with the Christian faith and most activists are Christians just like the majority of the Ugandan population. There is a belief that the role of religion and culture are just excuses to stay ignorant. One critique is that people do not reflect on what the Bible actually says and do not generally question the words of religious leaders. Thus the interpretation of the gospel is one among many issues. In fact, one of the respondents exemplifies how Christianity can be appreciated as a tolerant religion; "They said the Bible hates homosexuals. Where is this written? Jesus said 'Let everyone come to me', so why should you say 'Because you are a homosexual you should not come'?" (Interview NGO Representative). His argumentation continues with reference to the 'Golden Rule':

"you say you're a preacher, then isn't the first command in the Bible love? 'Love you neighbor as you love yourself'. So why are you hating other people? People are misinterpreting things [...] they use the Bible also to condemn such things, but isn't it the

same Bible that says 'Do not judge'?" (Interview NGO Representative).

One respondent reflects upon the fact that there are contradictions in claiming that homosexuality is a western import, and therefore should be banned, when the import of religion itself has been highly welcomed and is basically not questioned at all (Interview Teacher). Accordingly, religion can be considered an import just like the Penal Code.

Furthermore there is a political side to the re-tabling of the 'anti-homosexuality bill'. It is used as a 'red herring', i.e. a political strategy to focus on homosexuality instead of other governmental infractions, such as issues of corruption:

"The community starts giving an opinion; [...] when they look at issues of homosexuality they forget about the fuel prices or the crises around, the corruption and what? And focus on that! [...] And they don't know that this is a strategy [...] it's a deflection from, you know the real issues, so mainly that's the only way the international community can really help, you know, divert anything. And it would really keep us safe, but still, it won't help to do like...the other community members wouldn't have to suffer, just because of LGBT issues" (Interview NGO Representative).

It has become a politicised matter and the future development much depends on Museveni's power and will:

"he seems to enjoy dangling it like a [...] sword, you know, taking it out whenever he wants to distract the population from real issues like oil, corruption, unemployment, and so on. He loves it when the bill comes and, you know, everyone is talking about the bill, they forget about the real issues. So he uses it politically, without any doubt [...] it is like a 'red herring'" (Interview Sylvia Tamale).

## THE UNIVERSAL PRINCIPLE OF HUMAN RIGHTS

The dominant view expressed concerning human rights among our respondents is that rights should be culturally relative. Consequently, sexual minorities can be excluded from the agenda and thus the dominant discourses are criticized for focusing on the foreign impact instead of the universalist principle of human rights; "they are looking at it as an international thing, a foreign thing, LGBTI. And yet we are all human beings, these are personal issues" (Interview NGO Representative). Furthermore, human rights in general and sexual rights in particular are "not a very vibrant field, we rarely talk about sexual rights and issues of sexuality" (Interview Teacher).

However, among the alternative viewpoints we find universalism as one of the core principles of human rights and Tamale underlines that sexual rights *are* human rights:

"For me LGBT, sexual minorities, the rights of sexual minorities, are part and parcel all of the rights of everyone, including all marginalized groups. So sexual minorities are part of several social groups that are excluded by society, that are denied their rights" (Interview Sylvia Tamale).

One respondent refers to the Universal Declaration of Human Rights when she motivates why sexual minorities also deserve to claim and express their rights; she explains that this UN declaration has enlightened her and it "is what makes me think they deserve a chance to live, they deserve to express their rights" (Interview Student). Given that Uganda has signed many of the fundamental human rights documents there are contradictions within the legal system. The death penalty is a good example of such contradiction; this respondent highlights that "it is just not right for someone to take a life because still, the same constitution still defends people's… I mean the 'right to live'" (Interview Student). This respondent proves to have a strong persuasion when it comes to the egalitarian and universal principles of human rights:

"Everyone deserves a right, irrespective of what they believe in, irrespective of their sex orientation, I do believe, you know me, not being part of that sexual minority, does not really, really turn me away, make me look away, while people are really being killed" (Interview Student).

Likewise, another respondent regard himself in support of the egalitarian principle: "I want to call myself one of those who believe in human rights protection of all kinds of people" (Interview Teacher). However, one person also argues that the rights of sexual minorities should not be different from other human rights, that their rights are no different than others', and therefore "[sexual minorities] should not have preferential treatment" (Interview Teacher). Here, the universalist principle is highlighted but the respondent underlines that it should not mean any supplementary formulations; there is a fear that the rights of minorities will negatively affect the rights of the majority.

#### PROPOSED SOLUTIONS IN REGARD TO ALTERNATIVE DISCOURSES

Respondents with alternative viewpoints recognize that LGBT persons are discriminated in the Ugandan society. In regard to sexual minorities, the fight for rights is a recent movement in Uganda and it is to be considered a response to the existing Penal Code which is discriminatory against LGBT people (Interview Teacher). Discrimination is a barrier to the access of services and in order to change this and improve the situation, oppressed groups need to be recognized as human beings with human rights.

A change will take time and when describing people's general attitudes and the character of the situation one respondent says; "So to begin to change that mindset will take a long time, and it will be challenging people's faith and many people do not want to challenge their faith, it is an issue of faith, it is not an issue of empirical discussions" (Interview

Teacher). There is a suggestion to start acknowledging the principle of universalism of human rights, no matter the cultural issues. Accordingly, one proposed solution is to start focusing on the rights discourse; "I think we shall start perceiving human rights as a key issue [...] but here traditions, religion, they come first, that's what happens, so even as a professional, your logic will be treated second to religion and tradition" (Interview Teacher). More specifically, one respondent suggests that the Ugandan Human Rights Commission should lobby for the rights of these people (Interview Student).

One social work respondent is concerned that people are considered different before the law. Instead of enforcing an 'anti-homosexuality' law, an anti-discriminatory law ought to be implemented, but that cannot be done before people start understanding these issues. The respondent believes that social workers need education and sensitization in order to understand the problem and begin to support sexual minorities. He believes that most social workers wear shields that blind them to the issue. Social workers should be active in trying to stop the 'anti-homosexuality bill' or at least in advocating for changes in the bill. If the bill is being implemented it will be difficult to move forward because of the 'promotion clause'. The profession of social work should be visible in the fight against discrimination; being social workers means we need to "make sure we are at the center of advocating for these things" (Interview Teacher). Social workers who do already support sexual minorities cannot do it openly, they are activists who mostly operate underground, and they need support in the fight.

Likewise, some social work teachers criticize the lack of knowledge and claim there is a need to give voice to the current population in question; change needs to be brought from within the LGBT community. They need to be given voice and space in order to "change our mind-set and attitudes towards them, because many of us don't understand... why they do that. We think they are simply deviant" (Interview Teacher). Social workers could work together with activists in order to learn more. One issue is the fear to talk about this issue because of the hegemonic discourses, therefore the topic needs to be brought to the surface and given space:

"The hegemonic does not have to be too strong against other voices or the other discourses, and so on. You know, once there is a major discourse there should also be space for the counter discourses and the counter groups and so on, you know, and there should be more like, you know, a level ground for everyone to speak, to act to do their best, you know, within the framework that allows people's potential and expressions to be nurtured" (Interview Teacher).

Moreover, when it comes to bring about a change in the social work department one

respondent believes that the attitudes of the leadership need to change in order to create a more supportive discourse among the social work academics: "Me, I cannot come up and say 'Let me organize my colleagues' and maybe say something about this, you know we need leaders, people who are already in positions of influence to come up and say something about these things" (Interview Teacher).

'Exposure' is a word many respondents themselves use when talking about people's interaction with cultures other than Ugandan, most explicitly in more 'LGBT friendly' contexts located in 'the west'. Many respondents claim that there is a tendency to become more liberal after exposure and interaction with European or American people, for instance during student and teacher exchanges. Therefore such interactions and collaborations within the academic world are also found among the proposed solutions in regard to how the situation can improve. One teacher claims that sexual minority rights is still a very sensitive issue, and most university students are not very liberal unless they have interacted in such manner (Interview Teacher). Tamale offers an explanation of where dominant discourses come from in relation to the education most Ugandans are exposed to:

"the dominant one is of course the one which is articulated by people that have the platform, the microphones, so religious people, politicians and of course because they have more airtime to talk about these issues they influence ehm... they influence the larger population and I think there are several factors that factor into why people simply swallow or buy into the dominant discourse without questioning it, without criticizing it. I think, you know, one of the factors of course is the kind of education that the majority of Ugandans are exposed to; it doesn't encourage critical thinking. [...] what they hear the man at the pulpit say it becomes literally gospel truth: 'It is a sin'" (Interview Sylvia Tamale).

In response to the 'anti-homosexuality bill' politicians, the media, and activist groups in Europe and the USA have reacted through arguing for sanctions and threatening to cut aid. The feelings about these reactions are mixed since the risk is that the LGBT population is blamed for this negative development. Tamale confirms that economic sanctions make things worse and questions the reactions from the west in regard to this issue:

"Out of all the human rights violations that Africans have been screaming about and [...] the western politicians have been turning a blind eye or a deaf ear, why is it this one that they begin to talking about economic sanctions? By doing so, they are giving credence to those myths about this being a western import about, you know, it being un-African and... and giving the impression that the rights of LGBT are more important than other rights [...] it gives justification for the homophobes to target LGBT people, because, you know, 'It is because of you that our country is suffering from these sanctions'. So it is, it wasn't very wise, so that was not welcomed. I think it was, you know, the west being too enthusiastic without thinking of the consequences" (Interview Sylvia Tamale).

Therefore many respondents feel this is not the right way to go. There is rather need of a dialogue (Interview Student). Tamale explains that the Civil Society Coalition on Human Rights and Constitutional Law prefers diplomacy behind closed doors:

"So those phone calls from the Prime Minister of Britain before, in 2009 when the Bill was first tabled, the Prime Minister of Canada, Hillary Clinton, and so on, were very welcomed and they were done with, *after* consulting the coalition" (Interview Sylvia Tamale).

Accordingly, international reactions should be in consultation with for instance this Ugandan coalition. International actors should rather sit down with the leaders and revise and renew the laws in line with international human rights, which Uganda has already subscribed to.

#### 7.5 DISCOURSES CONCERNING SOCIAL WORK AND LGBT

As shown, our respondents have somewhat differing views and represent dominant as well as alternative discourses concerning LGBT matters. Inevitably their ideas about the potential role and actual responsibility of social workers in this area of work much depend on those views. We have therefore chosen to divide this chapter into sub-chapters in relation to the dominant discourses and alternative discourses respectively. However, first there is a depiction of our findings in regard to what social work entails in this specific context and in relation to human rights, followed by the experienced discretion of social workers in Uganda, and an account of the academic discussion.

#### SOCIAL WORK IN UGANDA

Social workers in Uganda consider social work a rather 'weak' profession in the sense that it has no certification, no legal basis, and that there is no strong organization standing behind and bringing together social workers (NASWU is repeatedly criticized for not living up to this need). According to one teacher there is a lack of Ugandan social work traditions; "we don't really have an indigenous breed of social work" and therefore "the social work profession is not vibrant" (Interview Teacher). For professionals there is a lack of legal protection which is considered a problem by many:

"To me that is the core issue of social work in this country [...] We are trying to see how we can do it and I was telling this to the National Association, at least see what we can do, but we must first make our solutions as relevant as possible, so that we can get it [...] As long as everybody thinks they can do social work then we may not do that. As long as we don't have a very strong like association, like you see the legal counsel, the association of engineers, [...] it will take a while. And as long as the priorities of this country is not social issues but infra-structure and whatever, it will take long [...] People can have different

bigger social problems [...] As long as we are still thinking more material infra-structure issues, and less to do with the social well-being, it will take long" (Interview Teacher).

Moreover the same respondent explains how the focus in Uganda needs to shift from technical to social development and says that because of the weak definition and recognition of social workers much 'informal social work' is performed by people without both training and education. Furthermore, social work in Uganda lacks proper policy:

"We don't have a common voice in the first place because we have a weak institution [...] The starting point is policy. If you don't have a policy...a policy should be able to guide you in everything, so if you don't have it, you will lose your bearing, and that's precisely what we are" (Interview Teacher).

The IFSW provides guidelines for social work which social work teachers claim they follow. Currently in Uganda there is a big clash between the proposed 'anti-homosexuality bill' and the international social work standards; it is problematic to work with these populations since the law is criminalizing them and you at the same time need to have that discretion as a social worker. If the bill passes, the social work profession itself will be affected because "there will be a clash between the law and the profession" (Interview Social Worker).

It can be an important part of social work to identify and react on human right violations; however, because social work is not recognized as being strong regarding whistle-blowing, this course of action is often very risky. In order not to cause oneself, or the agency one works for, any trouble the recommendation from one teacher is to "always try to abide [...] by the existing laws" because "definitely the government's laws and policies always come into question" (Interview Teacher). It is very dangerous to try and make a change from below and since activists are threatened they are forced to work underground (Interview Teacher). Concerning whistle-blowing, one teacher compares social work in different contexts and claims that the profession in Uganda

"is not as strong in terms of recognition as social work in [Europe]. Because everybody thinks they can be social workers, when you do some voluntary work [...] 'I am a social worker'. So in a way people think everybody can be a social worker, so to what extent shall it be, the social worker, be listened to? You get what I mean? So yes, I am sure they can, but to what extent would it be effective doing that, to what extent would they look at this profession. And how many social workers would be onboard in blowing a whistle on that?" (Interview Teacher).

Hence, a crucial aspect in regard to the practices of social work is professionalism. Much social work is generally conducted informally by untrained professionals, and thus one respondent highlights the importance of training: "it is very vital that people are skilled,

really skilled and can handle... certain areas. Otherwise if someone fail then they will lose confidentiality or confidence within the social work education, and this we are going into a profession, really we must be professional to be trained" (Interview Social Worker).

Many teachers consider human rights important in the profession of social work. In the general description of what social work entails human rights legislation is considered a "key component [...] I do not think you can talk about social work as a profession without talking about human rights" (Interview Teacher). Others argue that the link between human rights and social work is weak and are therefore not sure that social workers understand what human rights are. There are many violations but social workers often stay silent and are not very critical (Interview Teacher). Social work as a profession is connected to human rights but importantly it also operates within certain cultural contexts;

"we are a profession which is concerned with people's needs and problems, solving and accessing opportunities, maximize potentials, equalizing opportunities, which are rights. And we don't have yet a course on just social work and rights but I have been now modifying it at all levels, even undergraduates talk about human rights and then relate it to what we do. Basically we are concerned with human rights: equalizing opportunities, maximizing potentials, but taking it to account in the context, especially the cultural context, the economic context, operate within a context [hits in the table]" (Interview Teacher).

However, the idea that social workers should advocate for the rights of the LGBT community in particular rests on the premise that sexual minorities are considered belonging to societal groups that lack fundamental rights. Thus sexual rights are in some cases excluded from the human rights discourse. In this sense the connection between human rights and social work is loose, it is seen as "a helping profession that helps people to function normally by providing solutions, helping... so it's like somebody's having a compassionate heart and helping... not that the other persons deserves a right to. That's how it is presented" (Interview Teacher). Thus a central practice of social workers is to offer a "helping hand" (Interview Social Worker). One somewhat ambivalent student says that the reason why many social workers do not see the possibility working to employ social work principles and working for the rights of sexual minorities is that there is no real coordination between the two. There has been no promotion of that among social workers in Uganda. She believes that social workers should advocate for the rights of sexual minorities and talks about the value of 'self-help' and 'self-determination', and that it is very important for social workers to employ these

principles with clients in general and sexual minorities in specific. Social workers are 'supposed' to be nonjudgmental and minorities should be respected as they are (Interview Student).

There are some paradoxes and ambivalence relating to the role and responsibilities of social workers in this specific field. Accordingly, the 'anti-homosexuality bill' has affected the profession immensely, it "has almost thrown the social work profession in Uganda, or the social work practitioners in Uganda into chaos", and this is because of NASWU's statement in support of the 'anti-homosexuality bill' and the following reactions from IFSW (Interview Teacher).

#### SEXUAL RIGHTS AND THE DISCRETION OF SOCIAL WORK

One central question in regard to the challenges and the potential to make a change is the discretion of the social work profession. Interestingly governmental control seems to be strong in many sectors in Uganda; "in this country, you know, no profession works very independently, I don't think so" (Interview Teacher). Thus, NGOs that organize much of the social work in the Ugandan context have restrictions in regard to government policy:

"they have organizational constraints, they work within the confines of an organizational policy, okay, they work within the confines of the policy of government, so you might have some wonderful ideas, okay, that you have learned in class and that you have learned through your travel, whatever, okay, but when you are employed within this organization okay, then it is like you are put in a box, and say 'okay here we do these things, in such and such a way' so those, those are some of the obstacles that are met, that are met in practice, and in terms of the policy, the government policy, definitely you are informed and you know you work within the boundaries of government policy" (Interview Teacher).

Social workers in Uganda are not free to take much own initiatives. One respondent claims there is no legal instrument, and compares with some European contexts, how then "can I say we are free to do anything? [...] Yeah, we don't have the discretion. We are controlled a lot" (Interview Teacher). Likewise the national legal context is also a constraint for social workers:

"I have to work within that legal context; I have to respect the rules of the country, first and foremost. There... so I don't know, it is a dilemma, I think we have to note that this is a dilemma; who do you... whose laws and values do we adopt in such 'conflictual' situation? I think that's the problem" (Interview Teacher).

Hence social workers within NGOs cannot operate very independently, and consequently NGOs working with these questions in specific need to work more or less underground; if you say openly what you work with LGBTs the license will be withdrawn (Interview Teacher). The governmental control is a great barrier for many NGOs, and individual

social workers within those organizations might be afraid to "spoil the name of the agency" if working with controversial issues, and consequently they are limited as "they cannot go beyond the limit of what their agencies think it should be" (Interview Social Worker).

Hence, there is a need of change in policy before social workers can take the necessary steps forward. However there is a lack of political will to do so; politicians "don't want to give [social workers] space [...] they don't give us much space to talk" (Interview Teacher). One of the more liberal respondents claims that the potential to make a sustainable change lies within developing stronger associations of social workers in Uganda (compare to NASWU) and at the same time putting international pressure from above (for instance from IFSW). Currently there is not much one can do except from trying to associate, write papers, arrange and attend conferences and discussions, however in the professional role one needs to be careful; "relating this to social work is something a person like me should avoid if I want to maintain my job" (Interview Teacher).

Arbitrary arrests are also fairly common and therefore "it's not a very flexible environment by the way. If you are doing anything they feel is turning towards politics-you can be arrested" (Interview Teacher). Consequently, the same respondent says that "many of us don't want to associate with them [laughs], as much as we may understand that they are discriminated. So actually, the social workers who work with them rarely come out openly, they are just a few" (Interview Teacher). The proposals in the 'anti-homosexuality bill' puts social workers in a difficult situation; although the profession of social work is perceived as standing for principles of openness and confidentiality social workers dealing with sexual minorities risk being accused for promotion something considered 'immoral':

"It is going to be very, very tough like I said [...] I think many of the social workers will be arrested, because it is we, social workers, that work with people every day [...] they will say you are promoting [...] If they say you get to the person they think is an LGBTI you have to report! If you don't... and now you will be conflicting the profession that says non-discrimination or non-disclosure, you know? We will be conflicting..." (Interview Social Worker).

Hence the 'anti-homosexuality bill' limits social workers, as well as other professionals, to take action. One respondent clearly expresses his concerns; "I don't know then how you would do anything about that without being seen to promote" (Interview Teacher).

None of our respondents from the social work academic setting have personal experience in working to support the rights of sexual minorities, and very few have told us that they know of social workers working within this field. In cases when our academic respondents have referred to certain individuals, those persons have in fact not been professionally trained social workers; they have been professionals from different academic backgrounds or LGBT activists working to informally support members from their own community. Nevertheless, at the end of our stay in Kampala, we did manage to meet with one professionally trained social worker specializing in supporting sexual minorities and other marginalized populations. According to him, there are several trained social workers like him, although they are not always easily identified and localized. He says that since the subject of sexual minorities is controversial in Uganda, NGOs working to support LGBT persons have to do so discretely. This respondent works for an organization with a holistic approach in regard to social services. In the quest for human rights, lawyers and social workers work side by side and complement each other in their work to support marginalized populations. The role of the social worker can however be extensive, and as only a few professional social workers are hired, the respondent partly delegates tasks to other academically untrained social workers in order to cope with the workload. Him and other professional social workers are however ultimately responsible for the social work division. They also carry out training for the unprofessional social workers throughout the year.

The respondent describes that he is also receiving regular threats for his professional commitment to sexual rights, then it is not strange that social workers within this field prefer to stay relatively hidden from the public; "it also risks being attacked, severely attacked, we are on a list of people that are wanted, even myself and other social workers" (Interview Social Worker). A social work teacher also describes the fact that professionals working to support LGBT persons can be stigmatized along with their clients; "sometimes the stigma is not only those practicing homosexuality, also the stigma and fears can come even those who are trying to... trying to protect them, because they would be labeled among them" (Interview Teacher).

#### THE ACADEMIC DISCUSSION

The general discussion, with its dominant and alternative discourses respectively, is reflected in the academic discussion within the department of social work. However, in

the academic sphere the debate also relates to the principles and assumptions relating to the profession of social work itself. Most would agree that it is the responsibility of social workers to help marginalized groups, and to some extent this includes LGBT populations; "we promote a policy of non-exclusion [...] they need to know and to have an idea that these people exist and maybe they need to be sensitive... about these issues" (Interview Teacher).

Apart from the official statement made by NASWU in relation to the 'anti-homosexuality bill', there is no clear position on the issue of sexual rights within the profession of social work in Uganda. Neither are sexual minorities mentioned in any national social work guidelines or principles used within the vocational field or during the education. As the subject has no place in the educational curriculum, sexual rights or other issues of sexual minorities are hence a subject which many teachers do not address. If they do open up for a discussion relating to the topic, it is individually initiated according to their own moral or ethical viewpoint. One of our more liberal respondents confirms that LGBT are seen as constituting a "contemporary social problem" and explains how dominant views are reproduced in the faculty of social work; "In class we reproduce our, our views, our dominant views, we reproduce them in class, there is not much debate" (Interview Teacher).

The starting point in including matters of sexual minorities in the social work education could be to bring it from the issue of vulnerable groups. In their work, some social work teacher respondents claim they encourage an open and free discussion; "Personally, I am a liberal person, and I enjoy people talking about it... I would encourage students to discuss it, to tell me what they think" (Interview Teacher).

However, in being a teacher it is challenging to foresee one's own morals and this is a challenge of which some are aware; "in our teaching we don't promote discrimination, no. I told you I would allow the discussion, but you need to remember that the people who teach also have their own moral judgment" (Interview Teacher). One teacher explains how he addresses the topic in class as a sexual practice that is against Christian values. He believes that only two out of ten (teachers) would disagree with his opinion. He would possibly bring the topic up spontaneously as a contemporary social problem: "I say 'I see some of you, you are young people, don't let anybody deceit you to do a,b,c,d. If you are mature, grow, get a partner, marry of the opposite sex, have a family and enjoy your life.

That is the natural". When asked what happens if students have a different opinion he says: "Nobody has raised their hand and said... at least you cannot... if they're there it can be done out of the very many in class who will fear also to speak because he fears people will...the fellow students will condemn him or her because it looks abnormal" (Interview Teacher).

In this rather harsh environment some social workers are afraid to be labeled as homosexuals themselves if they express alternative viewpoints. Many say that it can be dangerous to stand up for the rights LGBTs; one can be ostracized and excluded from the academic society. The topic is controversial among colleagues; it is hard to express alternative viewpoints without being ridiculed, there is stigma attached to the rights based perspective in regard to sexual minorities since they are often viewed as criminals. Thus social workers have failed to openly address the issues and in the academics there is not an open discussion of the issue. One respondent thinks this has to do with strong images of normality and deviances: "they are not open about these things; they do not want to discuss them because they feel there is something normal and abnormal". The academics of social work are hostile against LGBTs, which complicates the involvement: "I am not sure any of us can, you know, call a seminar or a workshop that you are going to discuss sexual minorities". Furthermore, when the respondent defends the rights perspective, colleagues think that these opinions have been too much influence by the time spent studying abroad and therefore they do not take those opinions seriously (Interview Teacher).

One student says that Ugandans in general are against homosexuals and that "even in our class we do not encourage that" (Interview Student). Furthermore the same student says that while some people in school advocate for the rights of sexual minorities, the teachers do not agree with the 'promotion' of homosexuals. Thus the climate in class can be harsh; "You can comment in class, but the rest will laugh. When you say 'Some of you, you look like you are really part of this thing', then others will laugh. So it is generally not a normal thing in society" (Interview Student). Consequently, no one will raise their hand to disagree (Interview Teacher). Another student claims they have learned nothing about LGBT populations in the social work education which indicates there is a lack (Interview Student), and this is further confirmed by a teacher;

<sup>&</sup>quot;I don't think there is specific address on that [...] because one... I think we have a course on sexuality... the last time I looked at the units; I didn't see the sexuality of the minority.

What we look at mostly are maybe issues to do with adolescence and sexuality" (Interview Teacher).

This respondent thinks there is very little discussion (in class, in the curriculum, in development studies); "I think we have not really isolated this phenomena as a major issue of rights, issue for discussion and for bringing on board in our trainings" (Interview Teacher). Still, one teacher claims that she always tries to educate the students in this field, because she feels that her students need to challenge the way they perceive certain issues:

"personally, I am a liberal person, I talk about these things, it's fine, like when we are talking about assessment of human needs, I always bring out sexual minorities because they're a group of people who you know, are not given any recognition here [...] I always challenge my students" (Interview Teacher).

Another teacher similarly argues that there is a need to discuss, within the academics of social work, how to address the LGBT community and their needs because there is a lot of ambivalence. Different realities have to be understood as they change, people can't pretend to live in the past. This particular respondent says he has colleagues on each side of the debate and they argue about this issue a lot. The discussion is very open and it is not dangerous to express an alternative viewpoint as most teachers has had some kind of international exposure through living in more liberal places (Interview Teacher).

## SOCIAL WORK AND LGBT- DOMINANT DISCOURSES

Among the social work respondents with more dominant viewpoints, there is generally a perception that social workers as a professional group can and should have a role in working to resolve the 'problems' with LGBTs for the sake of the greater society. One common perception is that LGBT persons can be 'cured' from their sexual orientation or gender identity and that social workers can and should have an important role in what is referred to as the 'rehabilitation process'; "We are governed by the idea that these people you see, with unacceptable behaviour, can change, for goodness sake, it is a value we hold, a very strong value. All of us have potentials to change" (Interview Teacher). As such, respondents tend to believe that with the right pedagogic tools, severe punishments are redundant; "We are not anti-LGBT, we are not against these people, we are against what they do and we do not want them punished, but we think we can help them" (Interview NASWU Representative). With the help and guidance from professional social workers it is thus believed that individuals can change and adapt to the norms and then be 're-socialized' into society; "If you are rehabilitated then you are reintegrated"

(Interview Teacher). The friendly relationship between the client and social worker is also highlighted as important for the reintegration process; "If you want them to achieve this then let them, let us become their friends. Okay, and we work together and we see how we rehabilitate them and modify their behaviour and their attitudes" (Interview Teacher). The same teacher means that it is very important to first listen to the life story of the client in order to understand the 'nature of the problem' "Let the person tell you his or her story first, and you listen, and that's why I'm saying you need professionals. Just go and find out, talk, and it's not a one day thing, it's a process, yeah it's going to take time, talk to them, find out: why did it start? When did it start? Eh? What is the nature of the problem? (Interview Teacher).

One teacher means that in order to help the individual to 'become heterosexual' or to adapt to a rightful gender behaviour, the client first need to truly *understand* that her/his behaviour is problematic; "It is very difficult to go to someone who has not known, who has not acknowledged that there is a problem, it's very difficult" (Interview Teacher). This teacher means that these persons first must acknowledge that they are "patients in need of help" before they will want to receive help and successfully change. He also believes that the 'problem' will need many different interventions of individual case work as well as group work before it is 'resolved'. As such the respondent thinks that the client's whole social group of LGBT persons need to be 're-socialized' into a heterosexual normative way of living, as the client would otherwise easily relapse back into her/his deviant behaviour. The concern is that "They have created a world of their own with deviant norms". In short, many respondents believe that sexual minorities have to be taught the norms of society; "They are outside the normal – they don't fit" (Interview Teacher).

Most of our respondents talk about the principals of 'non-judgment' and 'non-discrimination' as core values in social work, even while working with sexual minorities. Hence they often express that they do not and never would judge or condemn LGBT persons in the delivery of social services, but that these individuals simply need to understand and learn how to change their 'problematic behaviors';

<sup>&</sup>quot;I was talking about service delivery, you can't discriminate, you can't. You can't because they are human beings, they are special, and this was based also on another value which we hold that people have a lot of potential to change, from unacceptable behaviour to acceptable behaviour, if they are helped. But if you start of with discrimination, no!" (Interview Teacher).

Some respondents however see that there is a dilemma between what they refer to as core values within social work, and religious and cultural values. One teacher explains how she previously would never bring up the topic of sexual minorities in class as she thought the subject was too horrible to address. By reading and studying principles and guidelines she however realized that no client should be discriminated against in service deliveries, no matter their 'sins':

"For me I had to change my attitude, I said no, the ethic is saying no discrimination, that is what is very clear, why do you discriminate? But how... what helps you not to discriminate is to know that this is behaviour, a difficult behaviour, unacceptable behaviour, it is a sin like other sins, take it like another bad behaviour, which is not acceptable to your culture, and serve. And serve [...] Give the rest to God, to them and their God" (Interview Teacher).

The above teacher believes that social workers has to continue to work 'within the guidelines and principals of social work' until they get the legal direction from the government in how to handle sexual minorities. Social workers will then willingly oblige to these directions as they as professionals would be imprisoned otherwise. This respondent favours rehabilitation over punishment; "So they gain, they get integrated into the mainstream culture, cultural practices, sexual cultural practices, rather than saying you are criminalizing them, you are going to kill them". As the behaviour is in fact criminalized already, the respondent does not believe in their 'empowerment' but in their social and cultural rehabilitation as well as reintegration on all social levels. Homosexuality is 'outside the culture' and social work interventions aimed at combating homosexuality must be conducted within the 'cultural norms'. The respondent believes that she represents the vast majority of social workers when saying that sexual minorities are 'culturally wrong'; "It is unacceptable culturally, that is our position as social workers" (Interview Teacher).

Several respondents believe in the implementation of early interventions where parents discourage their children from 'the practice'; "I think it all has to start in the homes and in schools, I think, that is where we have to put our emphasis... on discouraging the practice, you have to, because it is outside our culture" (Interview Teacher).

When talking about interventions in schools, this respondent wants social workers to have a role (especially in same-sex schools) in preventing the 'recruitment' of non-normative sexuality. There is however a problem in identifying the pupils in need of interventions; "schools, I think, can work a lot with this population. But the problem is identifying them, because it is hidden, it is undercover, but it is there" (Interview Teacher). By addressing

whole classes of pupils, the respondent however feels that the collective mentality of the pupils can be successfully targeted:

"I think when you address, are addressing these problems in schools you are addressing everybody. It is just like addressing the healthy and the non-healthy together. And say these are the standards, and why is society taking this position. But suppose you are already there, what do we do? We can change, we can change so that we follow more into acceptable group. I think that is what they are likely to do. Changing attitudes [...] changing behaviours. Targeting at changing attitudes and changing behaviours of those who are not yet practising it so that they don't follow" (Interview Teacher).

One of the teachers also relies on God in finding solutions to the ambivalence within the profession. She claims that social workers (as 'good Christians') should serve sexual minorities without discrimination just like any other "people engaged in unacceptable behaviour" (Interview Teacher).

During discussions about the tensions between the universality of human rights and cultural relativism within the profession of social work, it becomes evident that even though respondents with more dominant viewpoints view human rights as natural and self-given for all citizens, they exclude sexual rights from that discourse. Rather than seeing the pursuit for sexual rights as part of the social workers responsibilities and as part of legislative protection against discrimination, they see their responsibilities lying in finding out the reasons for individuals 'problematic' behaviours in order to 'cure' them:

"Yeah, what type of right...what is good to have? But we should not misunderstand it, we should not blank it and refer to human rights 'you are free to do what you want', no that cannot be right. So the issue is not separating, segregating against those kind of thing, the issue is just trying to show that it is, it is not right. The other thing which I personally have not understood when you talk about this sexual minority: the gay, the lesbian, no you see – they...most time they come and they say that they are discriminated against, but I think what the society has not done is to try to find out from these people whether, there is no problem with them or not...because that is part of social work, yeah because being a gay, having a lady and a lady, then you start justifying it by saying; 'you see, people should not discriminate against us, this is how we are born', I've heard some argument like that; 'it's how we were born', so its most likely these people have some, some problems, and they need help" (Interview Teacher).

The International Federation of Social Workers favors a global implementation of sexual rights and harshly criticizes the criminalization of homosexuality and the statement made by NASWU in relation to the 'anti-homosexuality bill'. When discussing this conflict the respondents often express a disappointment towards the international community of social workers as they are believed to impose their values onto the Ugandan social work profession, their autonomy, and their obligation to work within the national legal framework;

<sup>&</sup>quot;This international, federation I don't think it is over or it can, has any powers. It is not a

UN body is it? [...] So cannot impose values, its values, on states. Can it? [...] But they cannot do much on states. And neither can I work outside the context, the legal context, of my state" (Interview Teacher).

This teacher means that Ugandan social workers would betray their culture and the confidence of the population if they started promoting sexual rights; "Social work is always practised within the cultural context, and if you try to promote something outside the culture, the core cultural values, you will be thrown out as a professional group; you will be working against the very people. To us this is the problem" (Interview Teacher).

Another teacher means that there is a dilemma between the global responsibility of the social worker to advocate for peoples human rights, and the responsibility to work within the norms and values of the country. He however believes that the sovereignty and the values of the country and its citizens should always be respected:

"on one hand, as a social worker, as a social professional, I believe we have a right, I believe we have a role to play, advocate for people's rights globally, okay [...] on the other hand, we have, for as long as the nation does not go into you know radical... radicalizing their views, you know, and killing and miming those who are on that side of life, as long as that country is not doing that okay, somehow the sovereignty of that country, and the values they hold as a country, should be respected, so there should be a balance" (Interview Teacher).

#### SOCIAL WORK AND LGBT- ALTERNATIVE DISCOURSES

Even though many teachers express ambivalence on the subject of sexual minorities (believing in certain alternative as well as dominant discourses), a few academicians are predominantly or even completely convinced that sexual minorities is a vulnerable and marginalized group in need of legislated sexual rights and anti-discriminatory protection. These respondents do also generally feel that social work as a profession should be part in providing supportive service deliveries to sexual minorities, and that they should advocate for their rights in society. One respondent is therefore particularly disappointed with the 'anti-homosexuality' statement made by NASWU since he believes that they, as a joint association of social workers, should rather take a clear stance in the fight for sexual rights; "NASWU should be the leading institution or association that is fighting for the rights of these people, but they are silent and they are, you know, not even supportive of this, you know the rights of these people, it is very strange in my opinion" (Interview Teacher).

Although other respondents express more ambivalence in putting forward their viewpoints, several teachers and students do believe that social work principals of

acceptance and non-judgment should supersede any private moral beliefs when dealing with the LGBT community. As such they believe in working against the discrimination of LGBT individuals as well as working to ensure their fundamental human right rights. Some respondents also believe that the social work professionals should not only advocate for sexual rights, but take a lead in that quest; "if we believe as we do, in rights of everyone, protection of rights and so on, and so on, as long as what we are defending does not infringe on other people's welfare, then why shouldn't we be a part of that? If not actually take lead in it… ?" (Interview Teacher).

One teacher believes that Ugandan society needs to be less discriminatory against minorities in general and more understanding to the fact that people can in fact be different from the majority. For this cause social workers should engage in sensitizing community work;

"we believe in acceptance you know, we believe in...these principals are very clear: our values of social work, although we keep saying 'in harmony with the rest of the community' and we have been asking ourselves...the rest of the community is problematic, then you have to work with it, that is when we talk about community work instead of case work, if the deviance is within individuals, then you do case work, but if the deviance or problematic is within the community, then you have to do the community work" (Interview Teacher).

Social work respondents often refer to social work principles of non-judgment and acceptance, and one person says that social workers who are against sexual rights are not genuine social workers as they have misunderstood those core meanings of the profession; "if we are all social workers, we must believe in the principals of social work" (Interview Social Worker). When asked why the respondent chooses to work within this field despite its controversial setting, we learn that as a new employee of the organization, the perception of this respondent changed while working with a transgendered client in need of support. Through this professional relationship the social worker learned how to genuinely understand issues of sexuality and gender identity and also the significance of sexual rights. Basically, the respondent believes that supporting sexual minorities is part of the social workers' professional responsibilities;

"...so social work is very, very instrumental in this line of working with the sexual minorities or the LGBTI, and basically if a social worker is very, very flexible, you know social work is the helping profession, it is our role, our role is to offer a helping hand, extending that hand in the situation where somebody, you know, think it is difficult" (Interview Social Worker).

Nevertheless, it is also acknowledged that, as within any other professional group, most social workers in Uganda prioritize their cultural/religious values over their professional

ethics. Consequently, according to the same respondent, social work professionals need to learn how to understand LGBT clients, respect them for who they are, and realize that they also are part of the Ugandan 'culture':

"even the people that we work with come from within a culture and they are our brothers [...] we should address clients the way they come to us [...] I am telling you that until we've learned to appreciate people the way they come to us it's going to be very difficult for us to work on this" (Interview Social Worker).

Being discriminatory as a social worker is thus contra productive in social work; "how will you help a person that you discriminate? Its better you decline [...] then make a referral to another person you think will handle..." (Interview Social Worker).

Furthermore the respondent explains that initially only lawyers were employed at the NGO, but it was realized that social workers were better suited for many of the tasks needed to support clients. As such, the social workers of the organization now work to fulfill a range of client's needs by conducting advocacy; making home visits in communities; making needs assessments; providing support in finding housing; and counseling individuals as well as families. The empowerment of clients is stressed as very important; "so at the end of the day if we are helping, we are helping someone to come up and also help themselves to gain that sense of ownership, to gain that sense of credibility to stand, to move through a state of a difference". Another big part of the respondents work in the organization consists in visiting communities and initiating dialogues with community members about issues of sexuality and legislation in order to increase the awareness and tolerance for human diversities; "we also try to sensitize the communities about these issues of sexuality [...] go and talk about the laws" (Interview Social Worker).

Even though the above respondent is a good example of a social worker engaged in empowering and supporting sexual minorities, there are not many social work professionals working within this field, which leaves a gap of service provision to LGBT persons in need of targeted support. In fact, when we ask respondents from the LGBT community how they perceive the current role of social workers as providers of professional support to their community, they all talk about their absence. Instead, we have found that much of their own work actually resembles social work practices that could possibly be performed by educated personnel within the social work field. In the absence of professional support, one activist talks about how they are 'their own social workers' within his organization;

"Well, the mainstream social workers have not really been involved. No [...] Actually we are our own social workers! [...] We try to do everything and most of us did not study what we are doing, so like, we need capacity. But we try to do...we take a one week kind of training and get an idea [laughs], you know in how to deal with everything. We used...at first when we started we used to counsel people, but we are not professional counselors, but just because we've taken a one week course, we can try to talk to people cause we identify with them and then we'd use a kind of 'sit in a circle' sharing, you know people share their issues, their trauma so that others feel like they're not alone, you know, giving them hope and everything [...] We still have a long way to go [...] when it comes to social workers" (Interview NGO Representative).

As many LGBT activists describe discrimination in attaining social services, there is a desire among many activists that social workers start reaching out to the LGBT community in an anti-discriminatory way, in order to understand and support their need; "Well, I think they should be able to reach out to the LGBT community, talk to them, try to identify their problems, try to know them, you know, try to know what their needs are..." (Interview NGO Representative).

One activist tells us that she up-started an organization targeted particularly at empowering and counseling transwomen, since this is a group perceived as not receiving that help professionally. This respondent nevertheless sees a need of the professional support of social workers; "that is why I made that organization for transwomen to be counseled if they are traumatized [...] We need social workers first of all to like, those social workers, of course they can work like counselors. We need people to mentor us" (Interview NGO Representative).

Other suggested roles of social workers from activists include conducting needs assessments within the community, helping to start up empowerment programs, where the focus is targeted at people's potentialities, and teaching self-help techniques promoting economic independence:

"Do a needs assessment and try to find a way of helping out, finding avenues of helping out, creating small-scale, you know, empowerment programs like trying to train them on, train the community on being, you know financially stable and independent because we lack all that, you know, skills of starting up small scale industries, skills in the...you know. But if we had the social workers who would come in and tried to outsource, you know, abilities to see what people are capable of and they help out like getting them connected, connecting them into loan-giving institutes so that they can become, you know, self-dependent. And once they become self-dependent we wouldn't have cases of homeless LGBT people, we wouldn't have cases of you know, people who are thrown out of schools, these people would be able to indulge school administrations, you know going where we activists can't reach like reaching avenues where activists cannot reach. Mainly that's what I expect social workers to do" (Interview NGO Representative).

#### THE WAY FORWARD-POSSIBILITIES AND CHALLENGES

Considering the crucial point in time it is interesting to see how social workers envision the future in regard to the responsibility and potential role of the social work profession in the fight for sexual rights. Thus, in this section we highlight possibilities and challenges that our respondents predict.

## Sensitization- the Changing of Mindsets

When respondents with alternative viewpoints are asked what they regard as the biggest potentialities and challenges in the implementation of sexual rights in Uganda, many different (sometimes conflicting) viewpoints come across. Certainly the re-tabling of the 'anti-homosexuality bill' in February 2012 was according to many respondents a huge setback, as many people had great hopes in the denunciation of the bill. The fact that voices of the opposition were loud enough to shelf the bill the first time it was introduced is however encouraging and many respondents express hope for the near future. Other respondents are more skeptical and strongly believe that the bill will pass within short time (the AHB had still not passed, October 2012). It is however our impression that all of our respondents with alternative viewpoints believe that things *must* eventually change for the better and that sexual rights *will* in time be incorporated in the wider scope of human rights. Perceptions of the time scale and *how* to get there nevertheless differ.

Many respondents express that what is primarily needed right now is to work for a change in the perceptions of the public, the way forward hence starts with the attitudes of the people. One respondent predict that if the bill was put to a vote among the Ugandan population, it would pass within 20 minutes with an approval of 95% (Interview Teacher). One activist tells us that many people from the LGBT community are living in fear right now because the bill has been re-tabled, creating an urgent need for community sensitization;

"with funding we are able to strategize, and have more sensitization projects, and then do community outreach as a way to really change attitude of society cause that's the main big, big, big issue that we need...to do, tackle. Keep talking against the bill, talk out cause it also helps"... (Interview NGO Representative).

He says that since so much effort has been put into lobbying and advocating for sexual rights at the national level, attitudes at the grassroots level have been left behind along with the 'grass root person' and her/his security and needs (Interview NGO Representative).

Social workers are according to one professional social worker particularly effective in creating awareness and sensitization about important matters as they (better than other professionals) are trained in initiating dialogues with communities; "Social workers can better penetrate communities to create awareness, because they are not forceful" (Interview Social Worker). The same respondent says that teaching communities to understand sexual minorities is part of the professional role:

"it is my role as a social worker to talk to the communities, issues of acceptance, the issues of tolerance, issues of co-existence" [] "People always shod away these issues of sexual minorities... mere victims of sexual violence: 'How many are they'? For me, I don't think that we should discuss the number now; we should discuss what is happening [...] a social worker can help the community to overcome these challenges [...] social work should be integrated into all work across" (Interview Social Worker).

Several respondents however stress that the problem is that social workers have not collectively taken a stance *for* sexual rights, which means that social workers are still free to choose their own perspectives and interventional methods according to their own personal beliefs and values (Interview Social Worker). As such, many respondents with alternative viewpoints mean that social workers first have to be sensitized *themselves* to issues concerning sexual minorities and thus begin to learn about issues relating to sexualities and gender identities before they can come to the realization that the responsibility to support and protect sexual minorities is part of the social worker's role. One teacher says; "for social work definitely... maybe we should be the first people to try to understand them" (Interview Teacher). Tamale similarly talks about the importance that people start relearning what they think they know in the context of sexual rights: "to learn and unlearn" (Interview Sylvia Tamale).

Changing the mindset of the Ugandan population in regards to sexual rights will according to one respondent require a "mental revolution" which according to him absolutely must include the academics (Interview Teacher). Tamale however means that the academics generally do not have much knowledge in the human rights field, and that attempts to connect principles of human rights to different academic disciplines have failed:

"The human rights and peace centre here had a huge project where they tried to integrate human rights into all units of the university [...] it did not yield much result since there is a lack of knowledge, most academic staff, they don't have the knowledge of human rights in the first place [...] let alone relating it to their own disciplines" (Interview Sylvia Tamale).

Tamale says that there is a great need of integrating issues of human rights and gender into disciplines in general so that students will be provided with the tools of knowledge

and understanding in their future academic careers (Interview Sylvia Tamale). One activist also means that in order for social workers to support LGBTs, there must be an introduction of new policies in which the human rights of sexual minorities are included. She means that would be the starting point (Interview NGO Representative). Concerning social work, one social work teacher similarly claims that the space for advocating for rights is fundamentally missing in the Ugandan social work profession; "so we are trying to change all those mentalities and attitudes and they're really necessary, they are really necessary, but the space to advocate for such rights is practically not there" (Interview Teacher).

Tamale mentions 'Ubuntu' as a possible approach of creating awareness about sexual minorities from an African perspective:

"I was bringing out, the information, the facts about homosexuality historically being part of our culture. Giving them that information and showing how they were treated, okay, ehm looking at African communities where homosexuality is not criminalized and, because if they say it is un-African it means that no one in Africa, you know, it assumes that everyone in Africa has criminalized this 'horrible' act [...] you talk to similar cultures that are more tolerant, because if you are saying it is un-African how come there are some Africans that are more tolerant? Talk to them. So a lot of, a lot of homophobia is based on total ignorance, you know [...] talking to other African cultures, reawakening this philosophy of Ubuntu among Africans, I think it's a challenge but it can be done" (Interview Sylvia Tamale).

Ubuntu is an African humanist philosophy based on the belief in strong mutual relations and loyalty within the community.

There is a belief that social workers should develop the research field in order to create and spread understanding and awareness (Interview Teacher). Much hope lies in the educational system, one respondent says: "I think it has to start with schools, it has to start with educational practitioners, medical practitioners; it has to start from the roots, advocate communities. Show them these people are actually very normal" (Interview Student). In other words, in the process of sensitization norms need to be addressed and questioned on the grass root level.

#### Political Will and Legislation

As shown, many respondents stress the importance in changing the negative public attitudes concerning sexual minorities before expecting the situation of LGBT persons to change for the better. Contradictory to this belief, Tamale thinks that progressive legislation predates the mainstream tolerance and understanding of sexual minorities; "So

people's attitudes have to catch up with the law [...] the law comes first, the law is basic it should be there to protect" (Interview Sylvia Tamale). She thinks that if the protection against the discrimination of LGBT persons is legislated, homophobic attitudes will subside over time, and she believes that change will come. What is currently experienced as a 'backlash' in sexual rights is really according to her only the manifested fear of old religious and other leaders towards a growing young and very brave community of LGBT activists. She sees a change taking place within the next generation:

"We will get there, just like the west did, I mean legislatively we will, without any doubt, we will. We are just going through what... others have gone through, that have eventually won legislative recognition. [...] I think that is the biggest fear, that many of these homophobes, the religious leaders, and so on, that is their biggest fear, because they can see that the movement is gaining... is gaining credibility... it's gaining support, that is without any doubt [...] that is why I think part of the backlash is because more and more people are coming out of the closet, very brave young people, especially young ones, so I think in the next, certainly the next generation, I think by the time our children are adults, these draconian laws will have been repelled, that is my... I really don't see how they can sustain this" (Interview Sylvia Tamale).

Tamale nevertheless also sees that there is currently a problem of not implementing ratified human rights legislation because of the lack of political will. As such, she believes that there *must* be a strong political will in favour for the human rights agenda:

"It would take politicians with a very strong sense of human rights, and protection of marginalized groups, to stand up, you know, and say 'we cannot continue violating many of our international commitments, you know, treaties that we have ratified, our own constitution and repeal this stupid law." It really would, that is what it would take. So, you know, very strong political will, in spite of the homophobic public, like happened in South Africa" (Interview Sylvia Tamale).

Our professional social work respondent however means that even though great policies can be legislated, they may not be in alignment with the attitudes of the community which may hinder the actual implementation process (Interview Social Worker). One of the activists similarly discusses the fact that the LGBT community in South Africa experienced a brutal backlash with their new progressive constitutional rights. Particularly lesbian women were targeted to numerous attacks of 'corrective rapes'. The social work respondent means that this is where the social worker comes in to ease the transition of policy change, implementation and sensitization; "The policy is there within the law, you don't segregate, but how is it implemented? [...] That is a social workers' day to day" (Interview Social Worker).

## The Social Work Body

As mentioned, our practicing social work respondent believes that supporting sexual minorities is definitely part of the responsibilities of social workers. Hence he believes that more social workers need to join him in his work:

"There is a lot of challenges within social working with the minority groups, and they suffer pain. They don't have the voice to go and speak for themselves, to go and carry on different things, so really... there is need for people to come and support this work" (Interview Social Worker).

Concerning the position of sexual rights within the profession of social work, several respondents however mean that before a strong organization of non-discriminatory social work is formed, the quest for sexual rights will depend on the initiatives and motivations of individual social workers, just like the enthusiasm of the professional social work respondent. According to one social work teacher, it will first take a strong leadership to mobilize professionals wanting to start advocating for sexual rights:

"I think it will depend on individual willingness, individual way of looking at things, rather than like from picking one profession, like a body, like you know. Like I don't think even [...], I don't think even like our National Association of Social Workers can come out strongly to bring out non-discrimination. It is possible but it means very strong leadership to be able to mobilize even the social workers to be on their side" (Interview Teacher).

This respondent believes that the real potential lies within developing a strong association of social workers working to support sexual minorities while also placing pressure on Uganda from the international community to implement sexual rights (for instance from the international body of sexual workers); "that would be the beginning of changing things". He means that a change has to come 'from above' (from associations and organizations) rather from individuals as it is very dangerous to change from below which is exactly why activists have to work underground; "activists are usually killed" (Interview Teacher).

Another teacher also means that there should be a dialogue with the international community concerning the protection of sexual rights. On the national level however it will be difficult for social workers to advocate for sexual rights. Instead he suggests that social workers start with promoting human rights generally:

"at the international level, there can be continued dialogue [...] for the rights of sexual minorities to be protected, and there is a difference between protection and promotion, I am not talking about promotion of homosexuality, I am talking about protection of those on the practice. On the national level, at the national level, it even the atmosphere, currently, it might be a bit difficult social work, for the social work profession to come out and say we represent the rights for the sexual minorities and we want to promote them. What they can do as social workers, what we can do is to speak out for the promotion of human rights,

generally..." (Interview Teacher).

The complexity of this issue, which leads to a challenge in changing the situation over time, is articulated by a teacher respondent;

"it takes long time for people to learn to tolerate certain things [...] social workers are part of that change but it will also be gradually because in as much as we are aware of the hearts, and they are part of our cultural believes and traditions, our religion, our profession. You cannot start dissecting and putting different pillars. And each part of that influences the way we look at things" (Interview Teacher).

## A Holistic Approach

One respondent believes that when it comes to supporting sexual minorities, social work should be linked to other related fields since a holistic approach to support is more effective. Social work should thus be connected to human rights, social development, policy awareness, the church (which can do good social work), culture (e.g. socializing in communities) and the law (Interview Social Worker). This respondent believes that social work and other related professions can complement each other when dealing with human rights issues, especially since there is currently a general lack of awareness concerning human rights; "I think there should be a strong, strong, strong league between social work and other professions [...] I think we should league social working with all these issues of human rights" (Interview Social Worker). The respondent further gives an example whereby lawyers may be good at advocating for new policies, but have a language too harsh for dialogues. Social workers on the other hand can be very effective in initiating dialogues with communities and creating awareness:

"So I think social workers should also get involved in issues of that kind, creating awareness, speaking back to the community [...] our approach is more friendly than what a lawyer will speak: a lawyer will say: 'We want to enforce', so that's why I say there should be a linkage, there should be networking' (Interview Social Worker).

Concerning the legal profession, many people have told us that they are very prominent in the fight for sexual rights; repeatedly, we hear that the legal profession has more potential than social workers in the human rights movement for sexual minorities. Lawyers are and have been prominent in the fight; "The legal profession has been very helpful in Uganda actually. They even help discuss the current bill and show how many loopholes it has, and how many violations of human rights it has" (Interview Teacher). However, while most social workers have claimed that the potential lies within the legal profession, Tamale thinks there is still too much homophobia among lawyers; "there are one or two more colleagues that will speak out publicly, otherwise all the rest are very

quiet on this issue. Very, very quiet" (Interview Sylvia Tamale). Hence it seems that similar to the social work profession, the potential in the legal profession to work for sexual rights depends on the convictions and motivations of individual members of the department; "So I think that is what it would take, not lawyers, cause the majority of them are very, very homophobic" (Interview Sylvia Tamale).

## The International Community

When talking to respondents about what they think of the efforts made by the international community to halt the negative development of sexual rights in Uganda, different opinions come across. One teacher welcomes the pressure put on Uganda. He thinks that the threats of cutting aid from e.g. IMF are a good strategy in trying to stop the 'anti-homosexuality bill' from being implemented. He therefore hopes that the international pressure will be persistent until the 'anti-homosexuality bill' is stopped once and for all (Interview Teacher). One of our activist respondents also claims that the government of Uganda is generally corrupted. As many politicians generally steal a share of the aid for themselves, he believes that they will be particularly concerned to save the inflow of aid;

"The more the international community talks out against the bill, the more...cause, you know, not everyone in government is, is for loosing international aid [...] In fact, the leading government really still wants the aid, you know, cause it eases. And most of them due to corruption, they earn a lot from that aid [laughs] so...yeah, so they see that it would be a loss on their behalf, so they are fighting the bill not to go through so that's there. The international community is doing a good job, a great job in fact. But still, there are things that, there are things that really have to be looked at" (Interview NGO Representative).

Other respondents however see these threats as contra productive as they believe that they will only further aggravate the marginalization of the LGBT community. Sexual minorities are thought to be generally blamed if such cuts are implemented and hence subjected to even more resentments. Many persons also believe that cuts in aid would be generally bad for the economic and social development of the whole country, affecting all citizens, but particularly those already financially underprivileged. As the LGBT community is often described as a 'financially poor' community by respondents, many are thus of the opinion that they will be affected the worst. Some respondents also think that the strong and fast foreign negative response to the bill is creating an idea among Ugandans that homosexuality must be foreign. One respondent therefore believes that instead of inflicting international sanctions, it would be preferable if the international

community worked with national actors to initiate a discussion in how to stop homophobia. As the respondent thinks that cutting aid is focusing on the symptoms of state-sponsored homophobia rather than its causes, he believes in initiating a dialogue between prominent international actors and national cultural and political leaders to raise the awareness about issues concerning sexual minorities and sexual rights.

Concerning the attitudes of the social work academics, one social work teacher thinks that exposure to the field of sexual rights is important. Thus the international exchange of ideas is described as important to raise the awareness of the academics and create an understanding about sexual minorities. He particularly talks about the strength in collaborations (e.g. exchange programs) between Ugandan universities and universities internationally (Interview Teacher).

In conclusion, our results exemplifies that dominant discourses prevail among our social work respondents, but evidently there is also space for expressing alternative viewpoints. Dominant discourses are as shown influenced by cultural as well as religious perspectives while alternative discourses are connected to the ideals of the universality of human rights regarding the LGBT population in Uganda. However, although the expression of alternative discourses can be detected among our respondents, it is important to note that these are voices expressed in the margin. In our analysis we will further examine the implications and meanings of making one's voice heard in an environment where dominant discourses are highly connected to power structures.

## 8. ANALYSIS AND DISCUSSION OF RESULTS

In the previous chapters we systematically deconstruct the dominant and alternative discourses relating to LGBT rights in a Ugandan context. These deconstructions give us the opportunity to illustrate how discourses are interpretations of the world, and that there could possibly be other truth claims, in other words each "discourse could have been constructed differently" (Lilja & Vinthagen 2009:81, our translation).

Social work is by definition a human rights profession, however the LGBT community is often excluded from the human rights discourse and social work does not seem to play a crucial role in the struggle for human rights of LGBTs in Uganda. Much points at the continuous discrimination and oppression against this population, whose human rights are systematically violated. The marginalization of sexual minorities is closely connected to highly normative beliefs; we have chosen to apply the concept 'discursive power' to highlight such viewpoints, as well as the power relations that the discourses create within the profession of social work. Our main purpose has been to take a closer look at the existing forms of resistance against those power relations, among teachers and students within the social work academia, and highlight alternative ways of acting and discussing in regard to these questions, as different from the dominant ways. By doing so, we first needed to grasp what signifies discursive power, how it manifests, and what its effects are in this context.

In this chapter we apply the chosen theories of power and resistance, as well as other relevant concepts highlighted in the previous research and theory chapters, onto the results in order to answer the research questions that remain to be answered.

### 8.1 RELATIONS OF POWER

Concerning power, we have actively chosen to narrow down our analytical scope to examine the production and reproduction of discursive power within the academics and profession of social work. We have nonetheless (without going into depth), showed how political and religious structural power in Uganda *is* directly linked to discursive forms of power.

It can be argued that although the regime of Uganda is no longer a dictatorship, the current governmentality includes traits of distinctly repressive forms of power. Examples

of these are reported cases of state-sanctioned human rights violations, including the torture and arbitrary arrests of citizens critical to the government or in other ways deemed as inappropriate (Landguiden Uganda, Utrikespolitiska Institutet 2012, web; HRW 2012:2). The current as well as the proposed anti-gay legislation is a further example of repressive rule. Undoubtedly, pastoral power can also be said to effectively function through its original forms as the religious leaders of Uganda has a very prominent role in society. Most citizens in Uganda are religious in some form, and they turn to these leaders for guidance and salvation (Landguiden Uganda, Utrikespolitiska Institutet 2012, web). Nevertheless, we can see that disciplinary power exists *alongside* other forms of power in Uganda. As in most societies (if not all) the major social institutions of Uganda produce and reproduce highly normative perceptions that supports a certain set of discourses while dismissing the relevance of others. Normative beliefs are hence strong forces regulating the behaviors and beliefs in societies around the world, creating and recreating specific discourses in the process. And even though pastoral power may be exercised through its original religious aims and goals, it is *also* exercised by professionals like social workers.

Concerning the normative beliefs about sexual minorities in Uganda, we have shown that heteronormativity, with strong elements of homophobia, is the most dominant discourse in society. Fear that homosexual pedophiles force or manipulate children into having sex and to become homosexuals is not understood as a vague belief among some citizens of society; it is in a sense a widespread institutionalized 'fact' permeating the beliefs of the general population of Uganda as well as the academic institutions. The opinions of respondents representing more dominant viewpoints reflect local political and cultural discourses; non-normative sexuality is being depicted as sinful and related to different forms of exploitation (e.g. pedophilia, prostitution, and imperialism). In this context, no separation is usually made between homosexuality and non-normative gender identity; in fact, alternative gender identity is simply seen as another expression of homosexuality. As discussed, there is a kinship between this discourse and the sexualized and gendered dichotomies enforced in many African countries by colonial rulers. As binary models of men/women and heterosexuality/homosexuality was introduced, the qualities of women were seen as inferior to those of men, and heterosexuality was clearly separated from homosexuality by creating specific categories (Divani 2011, web; Rosenberg 2002:30). While heterosexuality was made normative, homosexuality was made deviant. However

it is important to note that discourses of sexuality are not created through some evolutionary logic, nor are they ever static; they are adaptations of historical, social, and global processes influenced by many different factors (including resistance) which shape and reshape them continuously. Thus, discursive forms of power has no essence *by itself* as it rather works through a constant transformative weave of different factors and forces affecting each other (Foucault 1980:120). As mentioned, Foucault thought that knowledge throughout history has always been influenced by different power interests through processes whereby the interests of persons are being lifted by the discourse itself (Gustavsson 2008:36).

There is a common rationale between the binary model of sexuality introduced by the colonial powers, and the current patriarchic and homophobic structures and discourses of many African countries. This rationale, depicting heterosexuality (as normal) and homosexuality (as abnormal) are as shown often expressed to an extreme in Uganda, which severely stigmatizes LGBT persons in the society.

The dominant discourses within social work concerning sexual minorities are clearly attached to the wider cultural and political beliefs and attitudes of the Ugandan society. As professionals with the authority to both to define and to claim the best solutions for 'social problems', social workers also have their own discourses and truth regimes which are further connected to a wider international social work knowledge base (Swärd & Starrin 2006:253). As such, respondents holding dominant viewpoints often express that even if homosexuality is considered a 'sin' people 'engaging' in these acts should not be punished or condemned, but rather supported to change their behaviors according to the norms of society, which is an idea central to the concept of pastoral power (Foucault 1980:96; Svensson 2001:44).

The 'soft discipline' of pastoral power is central to residual forms of social work, as it is based on dealing with social problems on an individualized level, instead of on a structural level where causes of oppressions and inequalities could be addressed (Chitereka 2009:149-152). By merely focusing on individuals, the causes of social problems are explained by the deviant behaviors of minorities, unavoidably placing the solutions for social problems on clients' ability to change their own behaviors. Typically for the exertion of pastoral power/caring power, a lot of emphasis is placed on showing kindness, tolerance and respect for the individual while at the same time making sure that

the client understands that she/he will only be granted any necessary resources once she/he changes according to the demands of the professional (Svensson 2001:44-45). It is however absolutely necessary that the change is a result of the clients *own* willingness, and not by any form of coercion, or as Elisabeth Fry said: "prisoners are ruled by kindness, chains are therefore unnecessary" (Svensson 2001:44). One teacher similarly means that in order to help the individual to 'become heterosexual', or adapt to a rightful gender behaviour, the individual first need to truly *understand* that her/his behaviour is problematic; "It is very difficult to go to someone who has not known, who has not acknowledged that there is a problem, it's very difficult" (Interview Teacher). Following this logic, these persons first must acknowledge that they are "patients in need of help" before they will be able to receive support and successfully change (Interview Teacher). The same teacher stresses that it is very important to first listen to the life story of the client in order to understand the "nature of the problem": "...talk to them, find out: why did it start? When did it start? Eh? What is the nature of the problem? (Interview Teacher). Thus the client is encouraged to talk openly and intimately about her/his private feelings and thoughts. Consistent with the ritual of the confession in modern exertions of pastoral power, the clients own perceptions and 'truths' are of most importance (Foucault 1980:76). As this information is not objectively received, the relationship is however highly hierarchical as social worker constantly evaluates what is being said and has the power to steer the conversation towards what is considered normal and desirable (Foucault 1980:96).

The normative influence of disciplinary power hence has to be internalized into the cognition of the client in order to work. The disguise of care makes this form of power extremely effective, although certainly not absolute or impossible to resist. A friendly relationship between the client and the social worker is important for the 'reintegration process': "If you want them to achieve this then let them, let us become their friends. Okay? And we work together and we see how we rehabilitate them and modify their behaviour and their attitudes" (Interview Teacher).

Social work in Uganda is not a strong institution, but as an academic and professional discipline it does contribute to the production and reproduction of very specific discourses through research as well as through its everyday practices. As such, social work can take part in defining what is considered normal and deviant also in a Ugandan

context. Further, needless to say, the relationship between social worker and client is hierarchical everywhere, as the client always depends on the resources which social workers possess in various degrees. This means that social workers have great influential power over clients. Hence, this can be considered part of constructing the powerful discourse of LGBT as a social problem.

However, social workers also have the ability to genuinely support clients, advocate for their rights, and work to change the social structures disempowering and oppressing them. Currently, several of our social work respondents holding alternative viewpoints mean that the task is to first challenge these social structures within their own profession.

# 8.2 ACTS OF RESISTANCE

The word 'resistance' brings forth thoughts of organized confrontations with ruling elites, collective efforts with great incentives, violent revolutions, and maybe terrorism of different kinds. However our social work respondents appear completely unorganized. Their efforts are not collective and their incentives do not appear large. On the contrary, they are small-scaled, hidden, and relatively silent; then is it really resistance?

Resistance against certain discourses and their truth regimes is vital to our study (Lilja & Vinthagen 2009:14). Lilja and Vinthagen (2009) actually discusses two concepts demonstrating two forms of resistance that are relevant in regard to our research; the acts of resistance against dominant discourses among our respondents show good examples of what they refer to as 'solidarity resistance' and 'everyday resistance', respectively. These kinds of resistance are different from the organized form of resistance exemplified by NGO representatives and 'informal social work actors', who can be considered political activists and who works for LGBT rights on a daily basis.

First, 'solidarity resistance' ('ställföreträdande motstånd', our translation) is mainly found among social work academicians who make a conscious choice to stand on the side of the oppressed group, in this case sexual minorities, which is in fact corresponding with the definition of the social work profession (Lilja & Vinthagen 2009:51). In our research we have found that the human rights discourse in the social work department excludes the rights of LGBT persons from the official agenda. Any existing social work initiatives in working to support sexual minorities are hence individual. LGBT respondents often claim that individual initiatives are crucial and they repeatedly informally refer to 'LGBT

allies', i.e. persons that are not necessarily LGBT themselves but sympathize with and stand up for the rights of sexual minorities and include sexual rights in the human rights discourse. In a society where certain (sexual) practices/orientations and (gender) identities are criminalized the meaning and importance of such 'allies' increase as the community itself has less voice. A professional like (for instance) a social worker can potentially more easily renegotiate the status of LGBT persons. While the platform for activism is being limited, the discretion of other groups to take action hence appears crucial; 'allies' might have more potential to break the silence and help to spread and lift the words of oppressed groups and can thus be active in societal dialogues. Nevertheless, the discretion to do so is experienced differently among our social work respondents.

Second, it is important to highlight 'everyday resistance' as it is by far the most comprehensive form of resistance; the definition of 'everyday resistance' entails being effective without the practices and actions being noticed as resistance per se, and without representing a certain resistance movement (Lilja & Vinthagen 2009:14). Most notably, this form of resistance is hidden and unorganized (Lilja & Vinthagen 2009:75). A teacher's individual initiative to discuss certain issues in class is one example. Another example is teachers taking the opportunity to react and discuss the issue when someone else brings it up, in other words giving voice to alternative opinions within the faculty (i.e. to teach 'outside' the curriculum). One respondent mentions that it is easier to discuss these issues online by commenting on posts in social networks. This is a platform where it is possible to criticize the society and react on oppression more explicitly. Other examples of everyday resistance in our findings are students choosing to learn about sexual minorities and their situation in the spare-time, and students indirectly advocating for sexual rights through exam-papers. We have seen examples of students that have chosen to study this issue due to their own individual initiatives, which have been encouraged by teachers in the department of social work. Yet again, individual interests and initiatives seem to be more significant than the notion of social workers' professional 'responsibilities'; the motivations of the social worker, reflected in his/her attitudes and actions, is to a larger degree dependent on her/his own personal values and morals.

Everyday resistance among teachers and students may to a certain extent challenge the heteronormative agenda of the social work department/faculty, i.e. the 'discursive power over the agenda' ('dagordningsmakt', our translation). Nevertheless, certain power

relations and the ways in which individuals can practice resistance are experienced different among the respondents. While social work teachers must relate to a highly normative academic institution, regulating their discretion in accordance to the curriculum and limiting their freedom to express alternative viewpoints among colleagues and students, the setting for social work students is restricting in a somewhat different way. As the Ugandan educational system is highly stratified and hierarchical, the discretion of students to express alternative viewpoints (for instance in the classroom) may be completely dependent on the willingness of the teacher holding the lecture to facilitate for open discussions and allowing for alternative viewpoints to come across (without at the same time ridiculing these or undermining their validity).

In analyzing the potential acts of resistance, among our social work respondents, we have good reason to reconnect to our findings regarding alternative discourses in social work. In a context where NGOs lose their licenses, and therefore have to go underground, the academic world might be an alternative platform for discussing controversial issues. One reason to arrange seminars and workshops is to initiate a discussion; in order to understand controversial issues you need to talk about them. The university workshops that we have attended are examples of how this can be performed. An open climate is still considered essential for arranging educational discussions and academic advances. As Tamale points out, the persons holding alternative viewpoints are in minority, which is also something we have observed when attending two academic workshops.

In our findings we have shown that alternative viewpoints are often expressed through somewhat 'liberal' statements, in which sexual rights are part of the human rights discourse. We argue that such 'liberal' statements can be seen as acts of resistance as they in this context may be considered a 'discursive' questioning of the norm. Moreover, during the time we spent in Uganda we have observed that it was possible to express alternative viewpoints in organized settings, however with a risk of being ridiculed and criticized. Nonetheless, Tamale openly discusses these issues and claims that she is not afraid of being ostracized. Her practices are perhaps the most obvious examples of solidarity resistance in our research.

In resisting powerful discourses there is potential for social change (Lilja & Vinthagen 2009). To understand the processes of resistance it becomes crucial to look at the discursive opposition against certain truth claims. In light of human rights legislation

Tamale for instance effectively and repeatedly highlights actualities in arguing against homophobic beliefs; this can be considered 'discursive resistance'. The repetition of alternative representations is crucial in this process (Lilja & Vinthagen 2009). To constantly resist and question societal norms, e.g. heteronormativity and normative gender expressions, is one way to go.

In the process of empowerment agency is crucial. Thus in understanding empowerment and resistance it is important to look at collective agents (Lilja & Vinthagen 2009). We have found that there is a lack of collective resistance and joint incentives however individual social work respondents express a willingness to make a change. One certain respondent expresses the need for good leadership in creating a supportive climate within the social work department and the social work profession at large. This is in fact to ask for organized resistance and a discursive questioning of the dominant views and norms, as they are currently expressed and constructed. However this respondent does not consider himself as being capable to take such initiatives as he believes it requires a person who is already in a powerful position and who can influence others in the profession.

Looking at the communal position of Ugandan social workers, based on official statements made by NASWU, hopes of finding potential in supporting the rights of LGBT persons within the profession appear bleak. Not only is the statement of NASWU homophobic, it also directly favors the implementation of the 'anti-homosexuality bill' with a few minor suggested alterations. Moreover, nothing appears in the statements to oppose the proposed death penalty for certain homosexual acts. In fact we have found no *collective* efforts at all to support sexual minorities among Ugandan social workers. Many interviews with social work academicians reflect views that are in favor of the bill. The dominant discourses appear to be fairly strong also within academic settings. Such strong normative position makes it extremely hard for the individual to act in opposition as there are high risks of being ostracized. In order to organize resistance collectively, a mutual identity is crucial for constructing and shaping the strategies used in the resistance. Nevertheless, and as we have shown, voices of the opposition do exist, and even though most of these may appear relatively insignificant on the surface they should not be undermined. We believe that these voices must be regarded as a form of *individual* action with the potential of influencing social change and the undermining of strong power

symmetries in the long run (Lilja & Vinthagen 2009:47).

Importantly, NASWU's statement has not only been criticized internationally but also regionally, by the Association of Schools of Social Work in Africa, which suggests that there is room for criticism within the social work sphere on the continent of Africa. Ugandan LGBT persons and more liberal social workers point out that social work has a role to play in the struggle for sexual rights. Voices from within are crucial for a sustainable change, appropriate to local contexts and in relation to international laws. This is also the motivation why Tamale refers to Ubuntu when combating homophobia; it is an *African* philosophy developed in an *African* context. While discriminatory practices, such as enforcement of a stronger anti-homosexuality legislation, are legitimized by perceptions of western imperialism and influence, local voices thus illustrate that this is a phenomena that is not imported to Africa but are rather discursive expressions of sexuality and identity common to mankind through history.

The discretion of professionally practicing social workers is completely dependent on the ideological position of the organization they work for. Thus, a first premise for social workers to support the rights of sexual minorities is to be employed in a setting that legitimizes the rights-based discourse of sexual minorities and that resists dominant discourses on an organizational level. Within such a setting the social worker's discretion to support individual members of the LGBT community can be reasonably high, although the policies, legislation and the overall normative system of society can act as very restricting barriers in the fulfillment of (group) rights of their clients on a societal level. As such, current developments where NGOs are losing their licenses due to the alleged 'promotion of homosexuality' are indeed worrying.

Unfortunately social workers experience a barrier in organizing academic discussions about LGBT rights and claim that representatives from the legal professions have more capability to do so. This is a question of 'agency', i.e. the possibility to act/take action, and the question is if there is room for the subject to critically relate to the truth regimes within the discourse (Lilja & Vinthagen 2009:53). This is connected to the experienced limitation in regard to the discretion of social work. Individual members of the legal department may have more power to actually influence the application of the current law (as well as affect future policy developments) since they are experts in the law. In a sense, the legal profession is considered influential and strong while the social work profession

is regarded weak. Hence, with more legal knowledge social workers might advocate better for sexual minorities and organize community work. Repeatedly we hear that the law has to come first. One specific NGO illustrates how Ugandan social workers and lawyers can work together to find holistic solutions on a structural level as well as on a community level. Nevertheless, while many respondents claim that there are more potential to make a change within the legal profession, Tamale problematizes the homophobia she sees within her professional field.

We now want to reconnect to the argument that African social workers need to make political statements and thus take an active part in political processes and debates (Mmatli 2008). One example from our research is the NGO with social workers and lawyers working side by side and consciously struggling for the human rights of marginalized groups (Interview Social Worker and Observations). The motivation of political involvement is strong, and Mmatli claims that

"[t]he structural and political nature of these issues points to the need for political solutions [...] African social workers need to be overtly active in the political processes and debates in their respective countries. It outlines the ineffectiveness of the dominant social work intervention methods of casework and community development currently used in Africa" (Mmatli 2008:297-298).

Nonetheless, there are barriers to political engagement being a Ugandan social worker. As pointed out, the influences of the British power during colonization has shaped Ugandan social work in a way that put focus on social problems as if they concern individuals rather than communities. This further has slowed down the process of social development (Chitereka 2009; Rwormire & Radithlokwa 1996; Payne & Askeland 2008). Engaging in political processes demands taking active decision, but in this post-colonial system social workers are forced to be passive. Furthermore, political corruption and human rights violations systematically committed by the Ugandan state discourage political movements of most kinds in order to secure the power of the elites. As such it restricts more critical forms of social work practice as they challenge any power structures oppressing vulnerable groups in society. The profession has a problematic relationship to the state in terms of autonomy as the licenses of NGOs are easily withdrawn if their agendas are in any way deemed inconvenient or politically problematic; NGOs have to deregister on a yearly basis in order to renew their licenses. Other implications involve the fact that there is not a strong professional body of social work in Uganda. The profession lacks unity as well as clear guidelines and regulations for professional

certification, which means that social work positions are sometimes filled by persons lacking professional training. NGOs in Uganda are further highly dependent on external funding for programs and projects which threatens their autonomy, as well as their sustainability. Part of the problem with the lack of resources within the profession is also connected to neo-liberal forces strengthening post-colonialism in Uganda. The structural adjustment program, enforced by the IMF, has for instance resulted in huge cut backs in the state-provided welfare.

### 8.3 SEXUAL RIGHTS AND CULTURAL RELATIVISM

As we have shown the 'anti-homosexuality bill' and the current 'anti-sodomy law' in Uganda hinder people from their full enjoyment of human rights in regard to e.g. privacy, health, and sexuality. Csete and Cohen (2010) discuss the 'health benefits' that currently criminalized populations would possibly enjoy through legal services. This lack is repeatedly problematized by our respondents in support of sexual rights, most apparently by activists themselves, in discussions of the current situation and in regard to the future if the 'anti-homosexuality bill' passes, or if state-sponsored homophobia would take other forms of expression. The lack of human rights for LGTB persons are further reflected in the absence of legislation prohibiting discrimination and hate-crimes due to sexual orientation.

Even if the 'anti-homosexuality bill' has still not passed (October 2012) there has been an effective raid against a large number of Ugandan human rights NGOs because they 'promote' homosexuality, which is backed by the fear of 'recruitment' of children and the argument that homosexuality is 'against' Ugandan culture. The argumentation is comparable to the cultural relativist claims that we have heard in many interviews with respondents holding dominant discourses. This development affects the potential to work for the rights of LGBT persons immensely, regarding both human rights activists and social workers. Consequently, the discretion of social workers in Uganda to resist dominant discourses relate to dominant cultural understandings. Influential persons in Ugandan society, who make cultural relativist claims, not only tend to exclude LGBT persons from the human rights discourse but also from their own cultural identity, which in our research is best reflected in the rhetorical question: "Aren't we Ugandans too?" (Interview NGO Representative).

Postmodernism certainly confronts the legitimacy of any knowledge base claiming to be 'universal'. As societies are founded on assumptions based on very specific cultural and social understandings, different cultural understandings and social needs hence call for different forms of social work. Nonetheless, international definitions, guidelines and principles can be useful tools as they may provide a framework for social work settings which are fragile and in need of guidance. As such Payne and Askeland (2008) mean that local standards can be strengthened by global guidelines. They may also serve to increase the solidarity between social workers by uniting them globally. A strong global professional body can furthermore provide for the sharing of responsibilities for social justice and equality among social workers worldwide. However, a global social work view would only be really authentic if also encompassed perceptions from non-western parts of the world. This would certainly also make it richer for western social workers.

Comparable to the archetypical conflict between the universalism of human rights and cultural relativism, the dilemma of the clashes in opinions between IFSW and NASWU is not easily resolved. Although Ugandan social workers need the space to practice according to the perceptions of their own cultural and social context, it is hard to disregard the idea that social workers have a responsibility to advocate particularly for the equal rights of marginalized and stigmatized groups, stated in the core principles of social work encompassing social justice for all. Importantly, this is not merely an ethnocentric idea of western social workers, as it has also created a separation of opinions among social workers in Uganda. Moreover, this is the view of the LGBT activists we have interviewed.

## 9. CONCLUSIONS

Dominant discourses have lately been fueled by the 'anti-homosexuality bill' which, if it becomes a law in the future, reconstitutes state-sponsored homophobia in Uganda. Nevertheless, there are already harsh impacts of 'criminalization' of sexuality. Marginalization of LGBT persons put them at risk of being exposed to a variety of human rights violations. As shown, criminalization also has a negative effect on the discretion of helping professions and limits social workers and other professionals in taking action.

International as well as Ugandan organizations, promoting human rights in general and sexual rights in particular, have long challenged and fought the state-sponsored homophobia and the structural discrimination against sexual minorities. This is a time of change and thus professionals, within different sectors and with alternative viewpoints, might have to speak out now before the 'anti-homosexuality bill' potentially passes into law, whereby any support will be considered illegal promotion.

Social work is a profession with a responsibility to support oppressed groups and to work in line with international human rights standards. Nevertheless, we have shown that activists often serve as 'informal social work actors' in their support of others within the LGBT community, through empowerment and advocacy. There is a lack of educated, trained, and professional social workers involved in the struggle for human rights of sexual minorities and the LGBT community cries out: "We are our own social workers!" Other areas of human rights, for instance the rights of women and children respectively, have been prioritized in Ugandan social work contexts.

One of our understandings is that social work as a profession is rather weak and vague in Uganda. This is exemplified by the fact that it has been difficult to find good information about the significance of African social work in general and Ugandan social work in specific. This is also reflected in our interviews with many of our social work respondents and can be used as an explanation why moral judgments and cultural values take up a lot of space in the implementation of social work and in the conception of what the responsibilities are of social work professionals.

Despite the fact that the social work profession in itself has a responsibility, individual interests and initiatives appear much more important. International support and involvement is invaluable but a sustainable change must come from within, appropriate to

the local context. In the discussion of human rights and cultural relativism it is important to note that the Ugandan LGBT community, with its diverse members, is obviously also part of the Ugandan culture, which is something that cannot be diminished. They also have a right to culture. We are positive to the fact that our respondents have not been alien to discuss these questions; by talking about these issues they are in a sense 'breaking the silence'. Since human rights violations hinder collective action, individual initiatives and everyday resistance are crucial for the process of social change for the LGBT community in Uganda of today. If the 'anti-homosexuality bill' is implemented, these initiatives will be very difficult. However, many respondents have expressed that the empowerment of sexual minorities on all societal levels is a process in which more social workers can potentially take an active and essential part, if not currently then in the future. As we have shown, some of these initiatives already exist among social workers through the advocacy and activism within NGOs. Even though those initiatives are currently affected by recent negative developments, they still bring hope for the future.

As a suggestion for future research it would be interesting to study how to utilize sexual rights standards for LGBT populations in Ugandan social work practice. Researchers with the possibility to build more extensive networks with social workers employed in this field would potentially be able to make more comprehensive studies on the important work already conducted by these social workers. A lot can be learned from a practical social work setting that is constricted by many human right violations, for instance in terms of empowerment and anti-oppressive strategies. If the 'anti-homosexuality bill' is being implemented it would further be interesting to look into the resources of social workers together with legal professionals in Uganda to advocate for a change in policies, aiming to improve the situation of LGBTs.

## REFERENCE LIST

## Books and Anthologies

Adams, Robert (2003) Social Work and Empowerment (third edition) Palgrave Macmillan.

Arnfred, Signe (ed) (2005) *Re-Thinking Sexualities in Africa* (Second Edition). Nordiska Afrikainstitutet.

Foucault, Michel (1980) *Sexualitetens historia - Viljan att veta* (övers. Britta Gröndal) Göteborg: Daidalos

Foucault, Michel (2003) Övervakning och Straff. Lund: Arkiv förlag 1987/2003.

Gilbert, Nigel (2008) Researching Social Life. London: SAGE.

Gustavsson (2008) "Vår tids socialpedagogik" in Molin, Martin, Gustavsson, Anders, & Hermansson, Hans-Erik (eds) in *Meningsskapande och delaktighet* — *Om vår tids socialpedagogik*, Bokförlaget Daidalos AB Göteborg.

Hallberg, Margareta (1998) "Social Studies of the Humanities from a Theory of Science Perspective" in Hallberg M., Molander B, and Olausson L. *Reflections on Humanities Studies*. Humanities Studies Series the Faculty of Humanities Göteborg University. pp. 1-35.

Healy, Lynne M. (2008) *International Social Work- Professional Action in an Interdependent World*. Oxford: University Press.

Hoad, Neville (2007) *African Intimacies: Race, Homosexuality and Globalization*. Minnesota: University of Minnesota Press.

Järvinen, Margareta (2002) "Hjälpens universum – ett maktperspektiv på mötet mellan klient och system" in Meeuwisse, Anna, & Swärd, Hans (eds) *Perspektiv på sociala problem* (2002) Stockholm: Natur och kultur.

Karema, Canon Nathan (2012) Disabusing Sexualities. Mbarara, Uganda: Bishop Stuart University.

Kvale, Steinar (2009) *Interviews: Learning the Craft of Qualitative Research Interviewing.* Thousand Oaks: SAGE Publications.

Lilja, Mona and Stellan Vinthagen (eds) (2009) *Motstånd*. Malmö: Liber.

Mutua, Makau (ed) (2009) *Human Rights NGOs in East Africa- Political and Normative Tensions* (Fountain Publishers edition). Kampala: University of Pennsylvania Press.

Niemi, Mariella (2010) Naturbaserade Aktiviteter i Daglig Verksamhet och Gymnasiesärskola- En studie om personer som lär långsammare och om trädgårds- och naturbruksarbetets möjligheter och begränsningar i ett socialt perspektiv. Institutionen för Socialt Arbete: Göteborgs Universitet

Nilsson, Roddy (2008) Foucault; en introduktion. Égalité.

Padgett, Deborah K. (1998) *Qualitative Methods in Social Work Research- Challenges and Rewards.* Thousand Oaks: SAGE Publications.

Payne, Malcolm (2005) *Modern Social Work Theory* (Third Edition). New York: Palgrave MacMillan.

Payne, Malcom & Askeland, Gurid Aga (2008) *Globalization and International Social Work: Postmodern Change and Challenge.* Aldershot: Ashgate.

Rosenberg, Tina (2011) Queerfeministisk Agenda. Bokförlaget Atlas.

Svensson, Kerstin (2001) *Istället för fängelse?* – En studie av vårdande makt, straff och socialt arbete i frivård Socialhögskolan, Lunds universitet.

Swärd, Hans & Starrin, Bengt "Makt och socialt arbete" in Meeuwisse, Anna, & Sunesson, Sune & Swärd, Hans (eds) *Socialt Arbete, En grundbok* (2006) Stockholm: Natur och Kultur.

Tamale, Sylvia (ed) (2007a) *Homosexuality: Perspectives from Uganda*. Kampala: Sexual Minorities Uganda (SMUG).

Tamale, Sylvia (ed) (2011) African Sexualities: a Reader Istanbul, Pambazuka Press.

Widmalm, Sten & Oskarsson, Sven (ed) (2010) *Prometokrati, Mellan Diktatur och Demokrati*, Studentlitteratur

#### Dissertations

Asingwire, Narathius (2008) *Shifting Paradigms in Social Policy reform: a Case of Demand versus Supply-Driven Approaches to Rural Safe Water Supply in Uganda*. Makerere University, Kampala, Uganda.

Lubanga, R.G.N. (2010) Determining Policy Adequacy and Levels of Implementation for the Attainment of the Millennium Health Goals: The Case of Malaria Control in Uganda Makerere University, Kampala, Uganda.

#### Legal References

African Charter on Human and People's Rights (1981)

Convention on the Elimination of all forms of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW) (1979)

Convention on the Rights of People with Disabilities (CRPD) (2006)

International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR) (1966)

International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR) (1966)

International Convention on the protection of the Rights of all Migrant Workers and members of their families (ICRMW) (1990)

The Anti-Homosexuality Bill (2009) in *The Ugandan Gazette* No. 47 CII dated 25<sup>th</sup> September 2009

The Anti-Homosexuality Bill (2012) Amended version

The Constitution of the Republic of Uganda (1995)

The Ugandan Penal Code Act (1950)

The NGO Registration Act (1989)

The NGO Registration Amendment Act (2006)

Toonen v. Australia, Communication No. 488/1992, U.N. Doc CCPR/C/50/D/488/1992 (1994).

**Declarations** 

International Planned Parenthood Federation (IPPF) Sexual Rights: an IPPF Declaration (2008).

**Electronic Publications** 

Adelgaard, Thea Anna Malajas, Zaltzman Tal, Friederich Andrea, Hansen Nanna, Jensen Camilla and Lykke Emilie (2011) *Kill the Gays – a Study on Homosexuality in Uganda,* by International Social Science Studies Roskilde, Project Examination <a href="http://dspace.ruc.dk/handle/1800/7017">http://dspace.ruc.dk/handle/1800/7017</a>

[Accessed August 1<sup>st</sup> 2012]

Chitereka, Christopher (2009) "Social Work Practice in a Developing Continent: the Case of Africa" in *Advances in Social Work* Vol. 10 No. 2 (Fall 2009), 144-156 <a href="https://journals.iupui.edu/index.php/advancesinsocialwork/article/viewFile/223/217">https://journals.iupui.edu/index.php/advancesinsocialwork/article/viewFile/223/217</a> [Accessed November 22<sup>nd</sup> 2012]

CIVICUS (2006) Civil Society Index Project "Civil Society in Uganda: at the Crossroads?" Deniva June 2006

http://www.akdn.org/publications/civil\_society\_uganda\_crossroads.pdf [Accessed November 22<sup>nd</sup> 2012]

Fish, Julie (2008) "Navigating Queer Street: researching the intersections of lesbian, gay, bisexual and trans (LGBT) identities in health research" in *Sociological Research Online*, Volume: 13, issue 1 2008-21-03

http://www.socresonline.org.uk/13/1/12.html

[Accessed September 11<sup>th</sup> 2012]

Kaduuli, Stephen (2009) "Perceptions of LGBT in Uganda and Africa". York University; Africa Leadership Institute. November 21, 2009 pp.1-33

http://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=1510822

[Accessed November 22<sup>nd</sup> 2012]

MacNaughton, Gillian (2009) "Untangling equality and non-discrimination to promote the right to health care for all" in *Health and Human Rights An International Journal*, Volume 11 No 2 <a href="http://www.hhrjournal.org/index.php/hhr/article/viewArticle/173/257">http://www.hhrjournal.org/index.php/hhr/article/viewArticle/173/257</a>

[Accessed October 22<sup>nd</sup> 2012]

Mmatli, Tlamelo (2008) "Political Activism as a Social Work Strategy in Africa" in *International Social Work* 2008 51:297-310

http://isw.sagepub.com/content/51/3/297

[Accessed November 22<sup>nd</sup> 2012]

Nyirinkindi, Laura (2007) "Economic and Social Rights, Service Delivery and Local Government in Uganda", by Human Rights and Peace Center, HURIPEC, Working Paper nr 13, 2007-07 <a href="http://www.huripec.mak.ac.ug/working">http://www.huripec.mak.ac.ug/working</a> paper 13.pdf

[Accessed September 11<sup>th</sup> 2011]

ORAM (2011) "Unsafe Haven, the Security challenges facing Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual and Transgender Asylum seekers & Refugees in Turkey", a joint publication of Helsinki City Assembly-Turkey Refugee Advocacy and Support Program & ORAM- Organization for Refugee, Asylum and Migration, Updated edition, June 2011

http://www.oraminternational.org/en/publications

[Accessed August 28<sup>th</sup> 2012]

Osei-Hwedie, Kwaku (1993): "The Challenge of Social Work in Africa: Starting the Indigenization Process" in *Journal of Social Development in Africa* (1993) 8, 1, 19-30

 $\frac{http://archive.lib.msu.edu/DMC/African\%20 Journals/pdfs/social\%20 development/vol8no1/jsda008}{001006.pdf}$ 

[Accessed September 13<sup>th</sup> 2012]

Poverty Status Report (2012) "Poverty Reduction and the National Development Process Reducing Vulnerability, Equalising Opportunities and Transforming Livelihoods" by Economic Development Policy and Research Department, Ministry of Finance, Planning and Economic Development May 2012

 $\frac{http://www.google.se/url?sa=t\&rct=j\&q=\&esrc=s\&source=web\&cd=2\&ved=0CDAQFjAB\&url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.finance.go.ug%2Findex.php%2Fpublications%2Fdoc_download%2F271-$ 

poverty-status-report--poverty-reduction-and-the-national-development-process-may-

2012.html&ei=kmeFUPruNczT4QS\_nIGACw&usg=AFQjCNHOJb9NkhM-

xhLkKkGSSJFrvvGrNw

[Accessed August 22<sup>nd</sup> 2012]

Rwomire, Apollo & Logong Raditlhokwa (1996) "Social Work in Africa: Issues and Challenges" in: Journal of Social Development in Africa (1996), 11, 2, 5-19

 $\frac{http://archive.lib.msu.edu/DMC/African\%20 Journals/pdfs/social\%20 development/vol11 no2/jsda01}{1002002.pdf}$ 

[Accessed April 20<sup>th</sup> 2012]

Segerberg, Örjan (2007) *Diskurs, disciplinering & motstånd Synen på skoldisciplinen i Lärartidningen/SvenskSkoltidning 1963-69,* Bachelors Thesis, Göteborgs Universitet, Historiska Institutionen

http://gupea.ub.gu.se/dspace/bitstream/2077/4763/1/VT07-1040-06I.pdf [Accessed Mars 15<sup>th</sup> 2010]

Svensson, Kerstin (2002) "Caring Power – Coercion as Care" in *Outlines, Critical Practice Studies*, Volume 4 no 2 (2002)

http://ojs.statsbiblioteket.dk/index.php/outlines/article/view/5151

[Acessed February 6<sup>th</sup> 2012]

The Resolution of the NGO Forum of the 49th Session on the African Commission on Human and Peoples' Rights to end all forms of discrimination based on sexual orientation and gender identity in Africa

http://www.google.se/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=web&cd=1&ved=0CCMQFjAA&url=ht tp%3A%2F%2Fwww.ishr.ch%2Fcomponent%2Fdocman%2Fdoc\_download%2F1292-resolution-to-end-all-forms-of-discrimination-based-on-sexual-orientation-a-gender-identity&ei=xi6JUIaQB8r74QT1xYAw&usg=AFQjCNFJ18mF4DWBw5RR6f8laEOuDXHd4A [Accessed August 1st 2012]

Thue, Nanna, Makubuya, Apollo N, and Nakirunda, Maureen (2002) "Report of a Study on the Civil Society in Uganda" For the Royal Norwegian Embassy in Uganda, Norwegian Agency for Development Cooperation (NORAD)

 $\frac{http://www.norad.no/no/resultater/publikasjoner/norads-rapportserie/publikasjon?key=109374}{[Accessed August <math>2^{nd} \ 2012]}$ 

#### **Other Electronic Sources**

All out (2012) Equality Everywhere "Take a Stance for Russia" <a href="http://www.allout.org/russia\_silenced">http://www.allout.org/russia\_silenced</a> [Accessed March 20<sup>th</sup> 2012]

Amnesty International (2012) UA 40/12 "Uganda – Anti Homosexuality Bill is Re-tabled in Uganda", February 2<sup>nd</sup> 2012

http://www.amnesty.se/engagera-dig/agera/aktuella-blixtaktioner/ua-4012-uganda-anti-homosexuality-bill-is-re-tabled-in-uganda/

[Accessed September 11<sup>th</sup> 2012]

AVERT (Averting HIV and AIDS (2012) "HIV and AIDS in Uganda"

http://www.avert.org/aids-uganda.htm

[Accessed April 3<sup>rd</sup> 2012]

Branch, Gregory (2010) "Ugandan Anti-Gay Bill loses steam after local and international opposition" in Minnpost, August 16<sup>th</sup> 2010

http://www.minnpost.com/global-post/2010/08/ugandan-anti-gay-bill-loses-steam-after-local-and-international-opposition

[Accessed October 22<sup>nd</sup> 2012]

Claiming Human Rights (2012) "Guide to International Procedures Available in Cases of Human Rights Violations in Uganda" (Claiming Human Rights – Uganda)

http://www.claiminghumanrights.org/uganda.html

[Accessed November 22<sup>nd</sup> 2012]

Dahlqvist, Anna & Måwe, Ida (2011) "Straffbart i Över 30 Länder" in *Omline Magasin* March 30 <sup>th</sup> 2011

http://omlinemagasin.se/2011/03/30/straffbart-i-over-30-lander/

[Accessed July 2nd 2012]

Divani, Aarti (2011) "Is Homosexuality Un-African" in *Think African Press* October 12<sup>th</sup> 2011 <a href="http://thinkafricapress.com/gender/homosexuality-un-african-colonialism">http://thinkafricapress.com/gender/homosexuality-un-african-colonialism</a> [Accessed July 11<sup>th</sup> 2012]

DN (2009) "Lagen diskriminerar fortfarande hbt personer" by Jenny Stiernstedt in *Dagens Nyheter* October 21<sup>st</sup> 2009

http://www.dn.se/nyheter/politik/lagen-diskriminerar-fortfarande-hbt-personer [Accessed May 3<sup>rd</sup> 2012]

Encyclopedia of the Nations (2011) "Uganda Social Development" <a href="http://www.nationsencyclopedia.com/Africa/Uganda-SOCIAL-DEVELOPMENT.html">http://www.nationsencyclopedia.com/Africa/Uganda-SOCIAL-DEVELOPMENT.html</a> [Accessed April 3<sup>rd</sup> 2012]

Ground Report (2012) "Deportations Denounced, Gay Asylum Advocate Omar Kuddus" by SM Kovalinsky, September 9<sup>th</sup> 2012

 $\frac{http://www.groundreport.com/Politics/Deportations-Denounced-Gay-Asylum-advocate-Omar-Ku/2948145$ 

[Accessed April 3<sup>rd</sup> 2012]

HREA (Human Rights Education Associates) (2012) "Sexual Orientation and Human Rights" <a href="http://www.hrea.org/index.php?doc\_id=432#instruments">http://www.hrea.org/index.php?doc\_id=432#instruments</a>
[Accessed September 28<sup>th</sup> 2012]

HRW (Human Rights Watch) (2012) "Uganda Country Summary" January 2012 <a href="http://www.hrw.org/search/apachesolr\_search/country%20summary%20Uganda">http://www.hrw.org/search/apachesolr\_search/country%20summary%20Uganda</a> [Accessed October 22<sup>nd</sup> 2012]

Hultman, Kerstin (2012) "Nation och tradition stämplar hbt-sex som sodomi" in *Utrikespolitiska Institutet* March 28<sup>th</sup> 2012

 $\frac{http://www.ui.se/blog/uibloggen/2012/3/28/nation-och-tradition-stamplar-hbt-sex-som-sodomi.aspx}{sodomi.aspx}$ 

[Accessed April 15<sup>th</sup> 2012]

Hugman, Richard (IFSW) (2010) "Chair of ethics committee comments on debate about homosexuality, human rights and social justice" 9<sup>th</sup> of April 2010

http://ifsw.org/news/chair-of-ethics-committee-comments-on-debate-about-homosexuality-human-rights-and-social-justice/

[Accessed October 15<sup>th</sup> 2012]

IHEU (International Humanist and Ethical Union – The World Union of Humanist Organizations) (2010) "The Uganda anti-homosexuality bill – death penalty proposed for consenting same sex relations"

http://www.iheu.org/taxonomy/term/123

[Accessed April 22<sup>nd</sup> 2012]

IASSW Newsletter Number 1, 2011

http://www.iassw-

<u>aiets.org/index.php?option=com\_content&view=article&id=21:newsletter&catid=37:newsletter&It</u> emid=75

[Accessed October 15<sup>th</sup> 2012]

IFSW "Definition of Social Work" adopted in Montreal Canada in July 2000 http://ifsw.org/policies/definition-of-social-work/

[Accessed October 15<sup>th</sup> 2012]

"IFSW Statement- Human Rights and Social Work in Uganda" March 29<sup>th</sup> 2010 http://ifsw.org/news/ifsw-statement-human-rights-and-social-work-in-uganda/

[Accessed October 15<sup>th</sup> 2012]

IFSW "Statement of Ethical Principles" 3<sup>rd</sup> March 2012

http://ifsw.org/policies/statement-of-ethical-principles/

[Accessed October 15<sup>th</sup> 2012]

International Schools of Social Work, May 2010 "IASSW Statement on Uganda's Anti-Homosexuality Bill"

http://www.iassw-

aiets.org/index.php?option=com\_content&task=blogcategory&id=72&Itemid=106

[Accessed October 15<sup>th</sup> 2012]

Kunskapsbanken (2012) "Hatbrott mot HBT personer": Uppsala Universitet

http://www.nck.uu.se/Kunskapscentrum/Kunskapsbanken/amnen/Vald\_i\_samkonade\_relationer/Hatbrott mot hbt-personer/

[Accessed October 15<sup>th</sup> 2012]

Landguiden Uganda, Utrikespolitiska Institutet (2012)

http://www.landguiden.se/Lander/Afrika/Uganda?p=1

[Accessed October 15<sup>th</sup> 2012]

Löfgren, Anna (2011) "Visar på behovet av en internationell HBT-rörelse i Uganda" in HBT Socialisterna, August 7<sup>th</sup> 2011

 $\underline{http://hbtsocialisterna.wordpress.com/2011/08/07/uganda-visar-pa-behovet-av-en-internationell-hbt-rorelse/$ 

[Accessed April 22<sup>nd</sup> 2012]

Nabukeera, Christine (2002) "Social Services, a Response to the Changing Needs of Uganda's Extended Family"

http://www.federo.com/pages/social services.htm

[Accessed November 22<sup>nd</sup> 2012]

NASWU's homepage

www.naswu.org

[Accessed May 15<sup>th</sup> 2012]

RFSL (Riksförbundet för Sexuellt Likaberättigande) (2009) Pressrelease: "Regeringen måste agera mot hatbrotten", June 29<sup>th</sup> 2009

http://www.rfsl.se/?p=324&aid=11554

[Accessed May 28th]

Sveriges Riksdag (2006) "Interpellation 2006/07:346: Sveriges Inställning till IMFs och Världsbankens Regelverk" by Hans Linde (V) till Gunilla Carlsson (M)

http://www.riksdagen.se/sv/Dokument-Lagar/Fragor-och-anmalningar/Interpellationer/Sveriges-installning-till-IMF\_GU10346/

[Accessed May 11<sup>th</sup> 2012]

The Guardian (2012) "Uganda bans 38 organizations accused of 'promoting homosexuality" by David Smith, June 20th 2012

http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2012/jun/20/uganda-bans-organisations-promoting-homosexuality [Accessed October 15<sup>th</sup> 2012]

The New York Times (2012) "Ugandan Human Rights Group Sues U.S. Evangelist" by Laurie Goodtein, 14<sup>th</sup> March 2012

 $\underline{http://www.nytimes.com/2012/03/15/us/ugandan-gay-rights-group-sues-scott-lively-an-american-evangelist.html?\_r=0}$ 

[Accessed January 8<sup>th</sup> 2012]

The World Bank (2012) "Poverty Reduction and Equity, Uganda: Growing out of Poverty, Poverty Profile"

 $\frac{http://web.worldbank.org/WBSITE/EXTERNAL/TOPICS/EXTPOVERTY/EXTPA/0,\_contentMDK:20204772\sim menuPK:435735\sim pagePK:148956\sim piPK:216618\sim the SitePK:430367\sim isCURL:Y\sim isCURL:Y,00.html$ 

[Accessed January 8<sup>th</sup> 2012]

Uganda Map

http://www.safari-in-uganda.com/en/safariafrika-country-und-people/uganda-map/map-of-uganda.html

[Accessed October 15<sup>th</sup> 2012]

UNFPA (2012) UNFPA "Uganda: Welcome to UNFPA Uganda"

http://uganda.unfpa.org/

[Accessed September 11<sup>th</sup> 2012]

Vetenskapsrådet, "Forskningsetiska principer inom humanistisk-samhällsvetenskaplig forskning" <a href="http://www.codex.vr.se/texts/HSFR.pdf">http://www.codex.vr.se/texts/HSFR.pdf</a>

[Accessed October 15<sup>th</sup> 2012]

#### Other Publications and Articles

Csete, Joanne & Jonathan Cohen (2010) "Health Benefits of Legal Services for Criminalized Populations: The Case of People Who Use Drugs, Sex Workers and Sexual and Gender Minorities" in *The Journal of law, medicine & ethics: a journal of the American Society of Law, Medicine & Ethics.* Vol. 38, Issue 4, pp. 816-831.

OHCHR (2009) The Draft Homosexuality Bill, 2009 In the Light of Human Rights Standards, Position Paper on the draft Anti-Homosexuality Bill (Handout during Makerere University seminar, 2012).

Ouis, Pernilla (2012) "Tradition, religion och sexualitet. Sexuell hälsa och rättigheter i ett globalt perspektiv" in Plantin L. and Månsson S-A (eds) *Sexualitetsstudier*. Stockholm: Liber, pp107-124.

Preston-Shoot, Michael & Staffan Höjer (2012) "Social Work, Social Justice and Protection: a Reflective Review" in Lyons K. (et al) *The SAGE Handbook of International Social Work*. London: SAGE Publication

Regnander, Sanna (2010) *Den Vårdande Makten, en Genealogisk Studie av Makt i Socialt Arbete*, Bachelor Thesis, Institutionen för Individ och Samhälle, Högskolan Väst.

Tamale, Sylvia (2007b) "Out of the Closet: Unveiling Sexuality Discourses in Uganda" in Cole, Cathrine M. et al (ed.) in *Africa after Gender*. Indiana University Press, pp17-29.

Tamale, Sylvia (2008) "The Right to Culture and the Culture of Rights: A Critical Perspective on Women's Sexual Rights in Africa" in *Feminist Legal Studies* Vol. 16, pp 47-69.

#### APPENDIX 1

Interview Guide for Social Workers (example)

- We understand that you are a social worker employed within an NGO; can you please describe the work and nature of the NGO?
- For how long have you been involved in the work of the organization? Describe your involvement and role.
- What is your idea of what the social work profession stands for?
- Do you have a particular field of interest?
- Which populations/groups of people do you address in your work?
- Can you tell us how and why you started working with these populations?
- One of the themes of our thesis concerns human rights, and more specifically sexual rights, what are your reflections about this? How do you perceive the correlation between human rights and sexual rights?

## Sexual Minorities and Human Rights

- How would you describe the current public and academic debate concerning sexual minorities?
- Are there conflicting views?
- Can you describe the current situation of sexual minorities (LGBTI) in Uganda? What are the challenges involved?
- Are there differences between rural and urban areas (attitudes, situation)?
- Is the situation different for homosexual men and homosexual women? For transgender persons? For bisexual persons?
- Are there human rights violations?
- How are human rights issues addressed by social workers? What rights are generally emphasized and prioritized?
- Do you cooperate with other Human Rights organization in Uganda and Internationally?
- What are the barriers? Are there barriers to healthcare, education, employment, housing?
- Do you know of members of the LGBT community who has been arrested on the basis of their sexuality or/and involvement in activism?

• Since we are interested in the social work profession *and* education, we are interested in how you perceive the quality of education in relation to human rights in general and sexual rights in specific?

#### The Public Debate and the Law

- What do you perceive as the general opinion/idea/attitude(s) concerning homosexuality?
- How would you describe the public and academic opinion regarding sexual minorities and human rights?
- What are your reflections about this debate?
- What do you think about the current Penal Code in regards to homosexuality?
- Do you perceive that there has been a shift/change in attitudes since the introduction of the legal proposal in 2009 (in the media, politically, generally)? How is the LGBTI population affected?
- Has the anti-homosexuality bill affected the work of your organization? In what way(s)?
- Has the anti-homosexuality bill affected the situation of sexual minorities? In what ways(s)?
- What is the role of religion in the perception of sexual minorities in the Ugandan context? And what is the role of culture?

### Social Work and Advocacy

- How would you describe the relationship between your organization and the state?
- What is the role of the civil society concerning these issues?
- What is the discretion of your organization?
- What is the current discretion of social workers in general?
- How do you envision this discretion in the future?
- How can social workers act as change agents?
- Is there room for mobilization?
- What methods and interventions do you recommend?
- What is the potential within the profession of social work to work for the rights of sexual minorities? (strengths/ weaknesses)

- How would you describe the professional challenges involved in your work? Which are the barriers?
- Which responsibilities do you think that social workers have to support and advocate for the rights of sexual minorities? And how?
- Which are the leading discourses concerning sexual minorities within the profession?
- Is there room for an open discussion?
- How do you feel that social workers supporting and advocating for sexual minorities can contribute to a change in attitudes within the profession?
- How freely can you talk about your position and role with social work colleagues working in other fields? What are the general reactions to your position from other colleagues? Are there risks involved?
- Do you know of other social workers working to support and advocate for sexual minorities?
- What are the most common perceptions about sexual minorities among social workers?
- How do you envision the potential role of social workers in the future?
- How would you describe the internal and external pressure on the government?
- Who, if any, supports sexual minorities in the Ugandan society? In what way(s)?
- Who, if any, works to advocate for the rights of sexual minorities in the Ugandan society? In what way(s)?
- Do you know of any other social workers being involved in such work?
- In what ways can social workers potentially help? In your opinion, what should be their role(s)?
- Is there potential within any other specific profession(s) to make a change?
- What are the risks involved in such work?

## The International Community

• How do you perceive the reactions from the international community concerning the legal proposal from 2009?

- How do you perceive international sanctions and critique for instance from President Obama and the UN (in relation to the legal proposal in 2009)?
- IMF has recently threatened to contract aid to Uganda if the anti-homosexuality bill reaches consensus in the parliament, what is your thoughts and opinions about this?
- In what ways have the reactions possibly affected the situation of sexual minorities?
- In what ways have these reactions possibly had an impact on the work of your organization?
- Do you perceive that members of the international community have supported/assisted your work, in that case how (any particular interventions/methods)?
- How do you perceive the quality of the support?
- Do you have suggestions?

# The Anti-Homosexuality Bill and the Future

- What do you think will happen if the anti-homosexuality bill passes (and do you think it will pass)?
- In your opinion, what is the way forward in order to make a consistent change?